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[EXECUTIVE SESSION]

MULTINATIONAL PETROLEUM COMPANIES AND
FOREIGN POLICY
MONDAY,

JANUARY 28, 1974

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MIULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS,
COIMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:10 p.m., in room
S-116, U.S. Capitol, Senator Frank Church [chairman of the subcommittee] presiding.
Present: Senators Church, Symington, Muskie, Case, and Percy.
Senator CHURCH. I think we are ready to proceed.
Mr. Anderson, would you stand and be sworn, please.
Do you swear that all of the testimony you are about to give will be
the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God.
Mr. ANDERSON. I do.
Senator CHuRon. Mr. Levinson, will you proceed with the questions.
TESTIMONY OF JACK ANDERSON, JOURNALIST
Mr. LEVINSON. Mr. Anderson, recently you have written a series of
columns which have dealt with the contents of papers, which relate
a number of facts with respect to the operation of the Aramco
Companies.
Can you tell us first, are these columns based upon your personal
observation of these documents?
Mr. ANDERSON. In part. May I preface it also by saying that it was
my request in urging that I be sworn because I want to emphasize my
personal responsibility for the things that I am going to say inasmuch
as Aramco has seen fit to challenge the accuracy of some of the reports
that I have gotten.
My information comes from two sources, both of them inside the
Aramco combine. By that I mean I am taking into account four partners as well as Aramco itself.
Mr. LEVINSON. When you referred to "combine" you say your sources
are within the combine. Do you mean they are within one of the parent companies of Aramco rather than Aramco itself ?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; I don't want to get in a discussion of the location of the sources other than to say they could be in any one of the
parent companies.
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Senator CuRcu. Those companies are Exxon, Mobil, Standard of
California, and Texaco?
Mr. ANDERSON. That is right. My sources in some cases have had access to the documents. I have spent sometime developing these sources
because I feel the press has a responsibility to find out if we possibly
can what is happening in this oil crisis as contrasted with what the oil
industry tells us is happening, and one of my sources has had access
to documents and handcopied these documents. I know the source well.
I trust him, and I accept the verbatim hand notes he has sent'to me.
Other documents I have seen personally.
CONFIDENTIALITY OF SOURCES

Mr. BLUM. Mr. Anderson. Has your source asked for great confidentiality? Is that correct?
Mr. ANDERSON. As I testified, I have two sources and they are both
extremely nervous. These are people who believe that their first loyalty
should be to the country and not to an oil company. They are high in
the company; they would have to be to have access to the documents
and their livelihood depends upon their confidentiality.
Mr. BLUM. What were the security precautions the company took
with respect to these documents? What were the security markings on
the documents?
Mr. ANDERSON. Some of them are marked "confidential." Some of
them I will read verbatim. I have a cover of one. "Please respect the
confidential nature of this publication by keeping it in a locked drawer
or by destroying it. If you do not wish to retain the proper disposition
of this copy it is your personal responsibility." It is stamped "confidential." This is one of the lesser documents.
The more sensitive documents are not available to anybody who has
not served in the company for 5 years. Even those who have 5-year
employment records and have been tested and tried by the company for
5 years must be able to explain why they want to see the document, and
they had better have a good reason before they ask for it. The documents are very carefully protected by the oil companies.
ENGINEER TRIP REPORTS

Mr. Buom. Now, among the documents you describe are engineers'
trip reports. First, these are engineers of the parent company who
made the trip?
Mr. ANDERSON. These are engineers of some of the parent companies,
some of the Aramco partners. These partners were sent to Saudi

Arabia in early 1973, because of developing difficulties in the field.

If I may, I can preface this by trying to give you the picture just
in a nut shell. You may want to base your questions about a summary.
As nearly as I can determine from the documents, and I should state
that I have seen a very limited number of documents-obviously I
haven't seen anything like all of the documents that must exist on these
subjects-I should emphasize also that the documents are highly tech-
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nical and difficult to understand, both those that describe the economic
picture and those that describe the production picture. I have had to
go to experts whom I trust to get translation almost of some of these
documents.
But what the documents show, or at least appear to show, in a
limited form that I have, keeping in mind that I am seeing only the tip
of the iceberg-is that in 1972, late 1972, or early in 1973, Aramco and
its partners become aware, probably for the first time, or at least began
to believe for the first time, that their wells over there were in jeopardy.
They had gone to Saudi Arabia, it is clear, because it was cheaper
to produce Saudi Arabian oil than to continue to produce oil from
their own fields in this country.
They had creamed the fields in this country. What was left required
secondary recovery, more required technical, new technologies which
they had largely neglected. They neglected them because they were
expensive. They spent very little on research but the technology was
available, they had some idea of them. What research they did had
indicated the technology that would make it possible to get the oil
out of the wells here because it was so much cheaper to go to Saudi
Arabia. They went to Saudi Arabia and developed those fields instead
of trying to get the secondary oil, and according to some documents
that I have seen, something like 60 percent of the oil is still in the
ground in this country.
In Saudi Arabia they got a very one-sided concession and were
making fat profits and were happy with the arrangement until 1972
or early 1973. Then they became fearful, had reason to believe that
the Saudis would take over those fields gradually, 25-percent ownership and 51-percent ownership, and it must be extended taking over
the entire field. Thus, there is some indication in the papers of hasty
and almost frantic discussions of how they should cope with this.
They reached two basic decisions. One was that they should, if they
were going to lose their fields in Saudi Arabia, start looking again
at the fields in the cokintry and see how much further they could be
developed.
Preliminary studies indicated that it would be costly and that they
couldn't get anything like the same profits out of the fields in this
country as they have been getting from Saudi Arabia.
Mr. LEVINSON. Is it fair to ask if this country was Iran?
Mr. ANDERSON. No; the United States. I am referring to the United

States.
Therefore, they decided that they needed a price increase in order
to justify the development of the fields here. Their own papers referred to making it economical.
They wanted a price increase and decided that it wouldn't be good
politics. It would be difficult to try to raise prices in this country,
and the best way to accomplish it would be to get the price overseas
raised. There is evidence in the memos that I have seen that early
in 1973, meetings were held with Ahmed Zaki Yamani, the Saudi
Arabian oil minister, and with other figures in Saudi Arabia. They
were encouraged to increase prices. The figure $6 is mentioned. They
were looking for a figure of $6 a barrel.
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DID ARAMICO REPRESENTATIVES ENCOURAGE SAUDIS TO INCREASE
PRICES?
Senator CHURCu. When you say they were encouraged, do you mean

that the representatives of Aramco encouraged the Saudi Arabian
Government to take steps to increase the price?
Mr. ANDERSON. I do, which is precisely what the documents show
and I include the four partners as well. Normally the delegations
consisted of vice presidents in charge of foreign operations from the

four companies as well as directors of Aramco itself.
These people would go to Saudi Arabia and meet with Yamani
and others and they encouraged a price increase. They did this in
order that they could justify increased prices in this country. They
wanted to increase prices in this country so that they could afford
to develop the wells here since they expected to lose the wells in
Saudi Arabia.
The documents speak of such language as losing those oil fields
well before 1980. Other references say in 2 or 3 years that they expected to lose their fields in Saudi Arabia.
The other strategy was to milk those fields in Saudi Arabia for
every salable drop of oil and put back into the fields as little investment money as possible. To that end, they began pumping them as
fast as market conditions in the United States would justify, and in
1973 they increased their production from 62 to 9 million barrels a
day. They did not take the normal precautions they would have done
if they had thought that they would continue to own the fields. They
did not, for example, inject natural gas back into the formations to
cause pressurization which would force the oil out.
There were other negligences that are so technical I find it difficult
to understand, but the result was, according to these engineer trip
reports and according to some of the memos discussing the problem,
severe technical difficulties, fluctuating pressures, huge pressure drops,
and finally an inability apparentlv to produce the amount of oil that
the Saudis have promised to produce if their political terms should
be met.
In public statements they have said that they would increase the
production to 20 million barrels a day. I must assume that the Saudi
Government is unfamiliar with the papers that I have been reading
because these technical papers say that this kind of production would
be impossible without a massive investment which would take until
1980, and that because of the technical difficulties, production would
stabilize around 71/2 million barrels a day and that it would take
a great investment to bring it up.
Mr. BLum. I would like to return to the memoranda you referred
to about meeting with Yamani. I take it those were internal to the
company; that is, Yamani would not have seen them and they were
from one officer of the company to another officer of the company?
INQUIRY TO ANALYTICAL DEPARTMENT

Mr. ANDERSoN. That is correct. I am trying to refresh my memory

as I talk, glancing at some of my notes on them. To the best of my
recollection, this information is contained in an inquiry made by the
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board of one of the companies to its analytical department. A series
of inquiries were made about analyzing their economic situation and
the production problems. In the reply to those inquiries there were
references to the meetings with Yamani and the problems of increasing the prices pretty much as I have described here.
MIr. BL-cm. Would the inquiries have been in writing or by phone?
Did it seem to be calls to the analytical department on the assumption
such and such will happen? What should we do?
Mr. ANDrRsox. I don't have any written inquiry to the analytical department. It could have been by phone or by memo. But I do have a
copy, or at least hand-written notes from a copy, of the response of
the analytical department.
Mr. LEVINSoN. When you say the analytical department, is that the
economic analysis department? Does it have a more precise characterization ?
AIr. ANDERSOx. The analytical department, I would gather from
what I have seen, and believe me I have a limited view behind the corporate curtain, covers both production and economics.
Mr. BLum. In addition to the economic analysis, you mentioned the
engineer trip reports. These are from company engineers who visited
Saudi Arabia?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. BLUM. On the basis of a trip to Saudi Arabia, in an interview
with me you mentioned an engineer's trip report dated November 28,
1973. That was based on a conversation with Aramco production
people. Is that the memo that you are familiar with?
Mr. ANDERSON. That particular document is not an engineer's trip
report but an internal memo referring to the engineer's trip report.,
Actually, its raising the question of how much Arabian light and
Arabian Berri they can expect. It declares even more important how
engineers from the producing departments have informed us that the
corporation refinery can expect essentially no increase in Arabian
crude even if the Arab embargo is lifted. Severe technical problems
have been encountered by Aramco in the Saudi Arabian fields.
When the import quotas were lifted, production was increased from
6.5 million barrels a day to 9 million barrels a day to meet increasing U.S. demand. The reservoir pressure fluctuated so greatly that
corporate engineers now estimate production will be stabilized at no
more than 71/2 million barrels a day, far below the 20 million barrels
a day projection.
That is the key to it.
Senator CUnC . Is it your contention that these internal papers
will show that this much lower than anticipated Arabian production
is due to the mismanagement of the fields, that is to say, the efforts
to extract from the fields at a rate above the normal efficient production?
Mr. ANDERSox. Again, from the very technical and very limited
access that I have had to these documents, that is certainly what they
indicate.
There are a number of trip reports going back to June 1973, carrying the same story. My notes contain such references from these trip
reports as "huge pressure drops"-"erratic production from wells in
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the Ghawar field." Another quote: "Aramco needing assistance of reservoir experts." That type of thing. These go back to June, or July
1973. The memo that I read to you was November 1973, so it covers
a period of time.
ARAMCO

OBJECTIVE,

IMMEDIATE RECOVERY

RATHER
DEVELOPMENT OF FIELDS

THAN

LONG-TERM

Mr. BLum. Is there anything in these memoranda to suggest that
the nature of the capital investment being made by the Aramco partners was to direct getting oil out of the ground immediately rather
than the long-term development of the fields?
Mr. ANDERSON. As nearly as I understand it, what Aramco sought
to do was to get every drop of oil they could out of the ground, every
drop of oil they could sell out of the ground. In other words, the production was determined to some extent by their ability to market it.
But, more important, to get the oil out of the ground without bothering to go to the expense of preserving the wells or preserving the oil
for the future.
I am not an engineer and I don't know to what extent these wells
are ruined by the failure of Aramco to take the normal precautions
that they evidently failed to take. But they just wanted to get as much
oil as cheaply as they possibly could get out of those Saudi Arabian
fields.
Senator CHURCH. You say this decision, as far as you can glean it
from these papers, was made after a fear developed that the Saudi
Arabian Government might move in and nationalize the company
properties; is that correct?
Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct. The memos, particularly those from
the analytical department, are full of phrases about estimated nationalization, fears of nationalization, political instability, and phrases
like that.
Senator CHURCn. One of the reasons we have been told that the oil
companies invested so heavily in the Middle East was that there was
an ample supply of oil that could be extracted cheaply and, therefore,
it was in the interest of maintaining adequate supplies at a very reasonable price that these large investments were made. Apparently, the
decision of Aramco to seek a higher price, or to urge the Arabian Government to impose a higher price, runs contrary to the general line of
defense put forward by the oil companies as to the justification for
their large investments in this part of the world.
Mr. ANDERSON. That is my understanding of what I have read.
I should caution you that the oil people would be able to come in,
Aramco officials, and testify under oath and testify quite truthfully
that they had sought to stabilize prices and they had sought to get
the Saudis to hold down their prices. But you want to be very careful
to question them as to what the point in time might be. After they had
encouraged the oil increase, and probably not because of them entirely,
probably more because of the pressure from the other more radical
Arab States, which were putting great pressure on Saudi Arabia to
increase prices. But for whatever reasons, prices went much higher
than Aramco had anticipated and the Aramco brass began to worry
about world repercussions; they began to fear that their holdings in
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other nations might be jeopardized by the outrage of these countries
over oil prices. They did go back into Saudi Arabia and did hold additional meetings later in the year with Yamani and warned him that
prices were going wild and he should stabilize the prices. In fact, there
will be a meeting in February, according to two documents that have
just been made available to me, on this very question. In February
they are going to discuss what they call their "buy back" arrangement.
The way it works, as I understand it, is that the 25 percent that Saudi
Arabia owns of Aramco they take out in oil; they market part of this
for the purpose of gaining experience in marketing.
The rest of it they sell back to Aramco and, contrary to this morning's headlines in which Yamani is quoted as saying "we want to be
reasonable, we want to cut back prices," the documents from Aramco
say that they fully anticipate demand for even higher prices from
Saudi Arabia on buy-back. I have got a detailed memo discussing
what strategy these oil vice presidents in charge of foreign operations should take when they sit down with Yamani in February.
SHIFT PROFITABILITY DOWNSTREAM

Mr. BLum. When you talked about the economic study with me, you
mentioned one of them suggested it would be strategically wise for
the companies to shift the center of profitability from crude oil downstream to refining and marketing so that the companies would be protected in the event they lose their concession.
Could you describe in what context that reference was? Was it in
the economic study of the analytical department?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir, as I remember it one of the economic studies
that was requested by the corporate-by the board of directors, I
think actually by the chairman of the Board-discussed this whole
price structure and how they should respond to it. There are a number of extremely complex tables which I really cannot understand.
As best I could get them interpreted for me, these show the rate of
return as the price goes up and shows that Aramco would get a bigger
share out of the price increase, presumably because they can charge
off the price increase, which is not a price increase but a tax increase
on the part of Saudi Arabia. They can charge off that tax increase
dollar for dollar so the increase costs Aramco nothing, but they can
bring their oil into the country, take the new high price, add their
markup to it and sell it at this inflated price.
Senator CHURCH. And thereby increase their own profits?
Mr. ANDERSON. Thereby increase their own profits. There are tables
which appear to me to show this, and there are also tables which
discuss the changing of what they call the economic base. They
have been making their profits in the past, I would gather from the
tables, from selling the crude. They have been making no profit or
very little profit from refining and marketing the stuff. They are discussing now a change in the economic base. If the crude is going to be
taken over at the wellhead by Saudi Arabia, they want to make their
profit both from the refining and marketing end.
Mr. Bunm. Do you recall anything about cutting down on the gas
to
station services and on the number of independents as a prelude
report?
the
in
that
about
that shift? Was there anything
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ANr. ANDERSON. Nothing that I have read. My sources have told
me about it. They say these are some of the ideas that were discussed.
I have read nothing about that in the reports and memos that I have
seen.
Senator CHURCH. Mr. Anderson. in the article that is published in
today's edition of the Washington Post, you write:
The Senate can get the technical details by subpenaing engineers' trip
reports. These speak of erratic production and huge pressure drops. Last sunmer, the technical problems became so serious that Arameo called for the
assistance of reservoir experts from Standard of California.

You make some other reference here. Also you say:
In each of the Big Four the Senate should also demand to see the responses of
the analytical department inquiries from the board. These describe the technical
difficulties caused by overproduction.

Now, if we are to get to the basic facts out there, these documents
would seem to me to be very pertinent. and one of the questions this
subcommittee would have to decide is whether or not to subpena these
documents. If the subcommittee were to make that decision. would
there be any difficulty in specifying the documents, in identifying the
documents for purposes of the subpena so that we do in fact ask for
the documents that contain the information you have discussed, you
have testified to?
Mr. ANDERSON. I am in a difficult situation. I have promised my
source not to identify the documents so accurately that the source can
he identified. At the same time I have tried to give you as much as
I can that would in my view make it possible for you to subpena
these documents. If you get the engineers' trip reports, I think that
should be sufficient. They may object. I suppose their lawyers would
object to a fishing expedition because I am sure there are many
enwineers' trip reports. Nevertheless, it seems to me, if I may make
this suggestion, and I do so respectfully., that oil is the economic lifeblood of this country. It does appear to me from the documents that
I have seen that our economic lifeblood is in the hands of some profitmad oil barons.
I don't think the people of this country would ever tolerate our
air. or our water, or our electricity being in the hands of people who
are guided solely by profit, who preach patriotism but don't practice
it. who put profits ahead of patriotism. It would seem to me that
with their control over this vital fluid that they need very careful
regulation, and I would think that the Senate would be negligent
if it didn't go all out for all of these documents. I see no reason why
the Senate of the United States, in view of our critical times and
our critical conditions, should worry about the sensibilities of the
oil moguls.
HAVE DOCUMENTS BEEN DESTROYED?

Senator PERCY. Are your sources adequate to detect whether or
not shredding machines go into operation, whether documents would
be taken out of the files and put in places where we couldn't have
access to them?
Mr. ANDERnsoN. I think that this could happen.
Senator PERCY. Here is a warning to them right there.
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Mr. ANDERSON. It would be my hope that you would, when you
ask for these documents, let me go over them and if I find that they
have withheld documents that I know exist, I will come before you
again and testify and I will tell you they have not given you all
the documents I know exist and I have seen with my own eyes.
It would be my hope that by holding this threat over them that they
might come clean.
Senator PERCY. They would have no prior knowledge at all of which
particular documents you have knowledge of?
Mr. ANDERSON. I hope not, because if they find out. I think that
they might be able to locate my source and I have tried to be careful.
What I would recommend that the Senate do would be go to all four
of the parent companies with identical subpenas asking for the engineers' trip reports, asking for all responses from the analytical departments to their boards, asking for all memos summarizing telephone conversations between Aramco headquarters and the parent
companies.
Senator PERCY. These are not direct recordings, these are summaries which are a matter of standard practice?
Mr. ANDERSON. In some cases there are summaries of telephone conversations. There are other references in memos to telephone conversations that don't summarize the phone conversations per se, but rather
refer to telephone conversations in context.
Then, finally, I can show you from a distance, these are teletypes,
regular standard teletypes which I now show you of conversations, of
strategy discussions between the four parent companies. This one in
particular is addressed to J. J. Johnston. He is a director of Aramco.
It is addressed to a C. DeCrane. He is a vice president of Texaco in
charge of their foreign operation. It is to R. .J.McQuinn, Mc-Q-u-i-n-n.
He is a vice president of Standard of California in charge of foreign
operations. And to C. J. Hedlund. H-e-d-l-u-n-d. He is the vice president in charge of Middle East for Exxon.
Now, these go to all four and they discuss strategy. There is a lot
of exchange of teletype, exchange of strategy that I think the Senate
is entitled to have and know about if they are to understand this oil
problem clearly.
ANTITRUST ExEMPION

Senator PERCY. One last question about these negotiations that they
carry on jointly. Are they the specific type of negotiations from which
they have been exempted from antitrust prosecution for engaging in
international cartels?
Mr. ANDERSON. I am not that familiar with the extent of their antitrust exemption. I understand they do have some exemptions.
Mr. BLrzi. That is a very difficult question to answer off hand.
Senator PERCY. I ask it because I am wondering whether by revealing this they would expose themselves and incriminate themselves, or
whether they have no concern about that whatsoever and are engaging
in perfectly legal practices as far as our Government is concerned.
Mr. ANDERSON. I can give you only a very lay and thumbnail sketch
of that, Senator. My understanding, and it is a layman's understanding., is that there are some antitrust exemptions. You will have to ex-
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,amine the law and the precedents to find out how far they extend.
I understand they do communicate but they do so very gingerly. On
Aramco matters, there are direct communications. On other matters
which they communicate, they are on supplies.
Senator CHURCH. We have already released testimony that indicates waivers of antitrust laws were extended to these companies for
purposes of their negotiations with the Arab governments in the last
major round of negotiations.
Have you further questions, Mr. Levinson?
REFUSAL TO IDENTIFY SPECIFIC COMPANY

Mr. LEVINSON. In the interest of the Senate pursuing this, if the
subcommittee decides to do it, would you identify for us the particular
company on the condition that we do indeed serve a subpena on all
four companies in identical terms?
Mr. ANDERSON. I am forbidden by my source from doing that. I do
want to cooperate but I have been asked by my source not to do that
because so few people have access to these documents. If it got back
in any way which copy was getting the documents from, my source
feels that he would be jeopardized. I have to be guided by his wishes. It
is an agreement that I made before he gave me the documents.
Mr. LEVINSON. In connection with that Telex that you read to us,
are those the only names that appear as the addresses and is the Telex
from one of the partners to the others?
Mr. ANDERSON. The Telex is from one of the partners to the others,
and it should be obvious which one because it has to be the one I left
,out.

Mr. LEVINSON. That is correct.

Mr. ANDERSON. And those are the addressees. So obviously this is a
-communication from Mobil to the others and it is signed by a fellow
named McDonald.
Senator MUSKIE. One question.
Mr. ANDERSON. That would be N. E. McDonald, who is a vice presi<dent of Mobil.
Senator MUSKIE. Are you under the impression that the documents
'that you have seen are a major portion of the documentation covering
,these issues or these questions?
Mr. ANDERSON. I think not. I don't think I have seen anything like a
major portion. I think I have seen only limited numbers. My sources
tell me that they are typical, they are representative, that they tell the
true story, but I have no way of knowing.
With all the testimony we have on Watergate, I still don't think
we know the whole story and I think you can subpena documents and
hold days and weeks of testimony and we still aren't going to know
the whole story about Aramco's operations in Saudi Arabia. The best
we can do and all that I hope to do is break the ice and expose the tip
of the iceberg and hope that will lead to discovery of the whole iceberg. This is what it appears to look like from a very limited view that
I have been given.
Senator MUSKIE. You feel sure that these characterize whole
volumes?
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Mr. ANDERSON. My sources assure me they do characterize the picture I outlined at the begining.
Senator CHURCH. Senator Case.
Senator CASE. No, I don't think I have any questions on that.
As far as our subpena goes, you won't give us or can't give us, because of your agreement with your sources, specific dates of these
various documents?
Mr. ANDERSON. Only general. Every document that I have seen goes
back to June of 1973. I have seen none before that. I have seen documents right up to date, written up to a couple of days ago. The key
documents are dated in November and December of 1973. The key
engineers' reports are dated in June and July of 1973.
Senator CASE. In general, the argument seems to indicate that while
the price, that is to say, the amount of so-called tax was within the
Saudi Arabian control, the amount of production was not. They did
not control that.
Mr. ANDERSON. I would say that there were controls on production.
There were import controls on the amount that could be shipped into
this country andSenator CASE. Even at that time?
Mr. ANDERSON. Even at that time.
Senator CASE. Import controls here.
Mr. ANDERSON. Not here, not by Saudi Arabia. Not until the Arab
oil boycott do I have any indications Saudi Arabia was trying to
restrict the flow.
Senator CASE. At the time, the amount of production was within the
companies' control as far as Saudi Arabia went?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir, before the oil boycott, before the embargo.
Senator MUSKIE. With respect to the footnote in 'your column of this
morning, it reads:
We explained in our original story that Aramco became nervous over the world
repercussions caused by soaring oil prices. At this point Aramco tried to stop the
price trend it had helped to start.

Is that conclusion based upon the documents you have seen?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; and conversations. Again I have supplemented,
because the documents are so hard to understand, I have supplemented
them with discussions both with my sources and with others whom I
have discussed these documents with so I can get some kind of understanding what they mean, because terms like "buy back" was like a
foreign language to me when I first got hold of it. I didn't know what
they were talking about. I had to get an elementary education in the
oil business just to be able to read the documents.

Senator MusKIE. Would the documents identify the representatives
of the partners who are engaged in actual negotiation with the Arab
countries to encourage price increases?
VICE PRESIDENTS MEETING WITH YAMANI

Mr. ANDERSON. I believe so. The documents that I have seen refer to
these vice presidents meeting with Yamani although the footnote alludes to a sDecial delegation calling upon Yamani. Tt was led by an
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Exxon man whose name I believe was Piercy. I don't have it here in
my notes.
Mr. LEVINSON. Yes.
Mr. ANDERSON. He led a delegation to try to persuade the Saudi to
use their influence to hold prices down and clearly the Saudi have
power because of their tremendous oil reserves to break the back of the
Arab oil embargo or break the back of any price increase. So we are
talking about the key negotiations. If they can persuade Saudi Arabia
to lower oil prices, prices are going to come down because of the size of
the Saudi operations.
Mr. LEVINSOx. Can you give us an approximate time frame when

this delegation headed by PiercyMr. ANDERSON. I have to rely on memory now.

Mr. LEviNsoN. Was it fall or summer?
Mr. ANDERSON. It would have been fall. My guess would have been
September. October.
Senator CruRC.

When?

M.r. ANDERSON. November maybe.
Senator CHuncIu. When did the earlier effort on the part of the
companies to induce Saudi Arabia to increase its prices to take place?
Mr. ANDERSON. Again, I don't recall, but I would guess that they
would have been before June because it seems to me some of the documents that referred to, these earlier meetings, were June documents.
The references, to the best of my recollection, would have been the
meetings about a year ago.
Senator CanRcii. All right, if there are no further questions, thank
you very much for your testimony.
Mr. ANDERSON. Thank you.

Senator PERCY. I have one technical question of Mr. Anderson. On
the top of your article, Jack, on January 10, you say one reason for
this is that the company can charge off the royalties and taxes it pays
to Saudi Arabia dollar for dollar against its U.S. tax. Isn't it technically accurate they can only charge off the taxes, and royalty would
have to be taken as an expense and as a deduction, that the gimmick
is to call the royalty a tax ?
Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; I believe that that is exactly right. And again
I am not certain of the sequence, but to the best of my understanding
they were royalties at first and then they began calling them taxes
when it suited their purpose to change the terminology.
Senator CHURCH. We will have some very interesting testimony,
I think, on that particular aspect of this subject in the hearings coming up this week.
Mr. ANDERSON. I look forward to it.
Senator CHURCH. Thank you very much.

Senator PERCY. Thank you very much.
[Subcommittee staff note: Further testimony and documentation
on this subject may be found in the executive session of June 20, 1974,
pps. 401-593.]
[Whereupon, the subcommittee proceeded to other business.]

MULTINATIONAL PETROLEUM COMPANIES AND
FOREIGN POLICY
WEDNESDAY,
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UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS
OF THE COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m. in room 4221,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Frank Church [chairman of
the subcommittee] presiding.
Present: Senators Church, Case, and Percy.
OPENING STATEMENT

Senator ClruRncu. The Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations
of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee resumes today its hearings on the international petroleum industry and U.S. foreign policy.
For the next 2 days the subcommittee will hear testimony and release documents concerning the Justice Department's International
Petroleum Cartel case and the formation of the Iranian Consortium.
This morning we will hear from two witnesses who were intimately
involved in the cartel case-Mr. David Haberman and Mrs. Barbara
Svedberg. Together they will describe the conspiracy among the major
American-based oil companies which they sought to cure through the
prosecution of the cartel case. Tomorrow Professor Leonard Emmerglick, who was Special Assistant to the Attorney General in charge of
the case in the early 1950's, will testify as to how the National Security Council stopped the successful prosecution of the case.
Before we begin, I would like to say that at the request of the subcommittee the Justice Department and the State Department have
agreed to declassify a series of documents which will be available and
will be released by the subcommittee tomorrow. These documents
would have been released today but for the fact that they are not back
from the printers in sufficient copies and, therefore, we have concluded
that, in the interests of orderly procedure, we will release them
tomorrow.
I want to say that the decision of the State Department and the
Justice Department in declassifying these materials is very much a
step in the right direction. It moves toward bringing major foreign
policy and public policy decisionmaking into the open from behind the
closed doors of the National Security bureaucracy here in Washington.
Hopefully in the future we can make our national policy out in the

open for all to see, at least insofar as the final decisions are concerned.
(13)
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Now, our witnesses this morning are Mr. David Haberman, as I
have already mentioned, and Mrs. Barbara Svedberg, and I understand, Mr. Haberman, that you will commence the proceedings this
morning with your testimony.
SWEARING OF

WITNESS

Before doing that, however, I would suggest that you both stand so
you may be sworn. Do you both swear that all the testimony you are
about to give in these proceedings will be the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. HABERMAN. I do.
Mrs. SVEDBERG.

I do.

Mr. BLUM. Mr. Chairman, before we proceed, I would like to request that the statement of claims in the petroleum cartel case and
related documents be made a part of the hearing record.* [See also
Part 8, Appendix to Part 7.]
Senator CHURCH. Mr. Haberman, will you proceed, please?
TESTIMONY

OF DAVID I. HABERMAN, ATTORNEY
WASHINGTON, D.C.

AT LAW,

Mr. HABERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, honorable members of this committee, my name is
David I. Haberman and I am an attorney and a member of the bar of
the District of Columbia.
Between 1953 and October 1972, I was employed as an attorney in
the Antitrust Division in the Department of Justice. During that period, from 1953 to 1968, I served on the trial staff engaged in the
prosecution of litigation known as the International Oil Cartel case
involving five major American international oil companies, namely,
Standard Oil Co. (New Jersey), Socony Vacuum Oil Co., Inc., Standard Oil Co. of California, the Texas Co., and Gulf Oil Corp. (hereinafter referred to respectively as Exxon, Mobil, Socal, Texaco, and
Gulf).
Also named as co-conspirators, but not as defendants in that action,
were Anglo-Iranian Oil Corp. (hereinafter referred to as British
Petroleum, or BP) and the Royal Dutch Shell Cos. (hereinafter referred to as Shell).
Mr. Chairman, I am privileged to appear here today in response to
the subcommittee's subpoena, and I welcome this opportunity to be of
assistance.
SCOPE OF THE OIL CARTEL CASE

The oil cartel case, in my opinion, is a classic study of the impact
of a handful of the world's largest most powerful multinational corporations upon the foreign and domestic policies of not only the
United States, but, indeed, upon the several nations of the world with
respect to a vital world commodity, namely, oil.
* See Snbcommittee on Multinational Corporations of the Senate Foreign Relations
Committee. Feb. 21, 1974 Committee Print, The International Petroleum Cartel, The
Iranian Consortium and U.S. National Security.
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Seen from the vantage point of the cartel case, I think it will become abundantly clear as this investigation proceeds that the current
international oil crisis did not just suddenly spring full blown when a
few Middle East governments decided to impose their oil embargoes
upon the consuming nations of the world. Rather I suggest that you
will find that Middle East government actions, and the world oil crisis
which they precipitated, represented but a logical extension, indeed
the inevitable culmination, of a long, well-defined historical process
that was set in motion by these very oil companies at least 40 or 50
years ago. That process saw the evolution and exploitation of a most
complex and extraordinary symbiotic relationship between these seven
major international oil companies on the one hand, and the several
governments of the United States, Western Europe, and the Middle
East on the other.
I suggest that what will be seen upon closer analysis is a kind of
private supranational government, an intricate system which has
grown up through close to a half century of closely coordinated and
cooperating joint ventures and arrangements around the world among
these seven international companies.
Like many other world government organizations, this private government emerged from a period of internecine economic warfare among
these companies that was finally resolved by a series of peace treaties
in 1928. In their exercise of virtually sovereign power, this bloc of
companies has consistently promoted and exploited national economic
needs and international differences, government ignorance, and the
gaping lacunae in the fabric of international regulatory control mechanisms-in pursuit of their private commercial goals.
GOVERNMENT'S FAILURE TO REGULATE OIL COMPANIES

Sad to say, because of the effectiveness of the supranational oil com-

pany bloc, our own Government has, to date, shared the general failure
to regulate those companies effectively.
This is well illustrated by the inability of the government in the
oil cartel case to dissolve the seven-company cartel monopolistic control of the vast crude oil supplies which are the source of our present
crisis.
THE BLUEPRINT USED FOR INVESTIGATING THE INTERNATIONAL PETROLEUM
CARTEL

To the loud trumpeting of banner headlines in the national press,

the Justice Department's International Oil Cartel litigation was initiated as a grand jury investigation late in 1952 by the then outgoing
administration of President Truman. That litigation was in turn
spurred primarily by an earlier publication in August 1952, of a highly
significant 378-page report entitled, "The International Petroleum
Cartel," a staff report prepared by the Federal Trade Commission
and submitted to the Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Select
Committee on Small Business.
That report's carefully researched 378 pages provided a most exquisite blueprint for the Justice Department staff; indeed, it became
our bible in the preparation of the oil cartel case.
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In my opinion, that report remains to this very day the best published historical source book on the international oil industry and the
role of the seven major international companies therein up to 1952.
OBJECTIVES OF THE OIL CARTEL CASE

It is my understanding, Mr. Chairman, that this subcommittee's
hearings will complete that historical record up to the present time.
Now, the oil cartel case (first, as a grand jury criminal investigation in 1952, and, subsequently superseded by a civil action in 1953)
set out to challenge and ultimately to dissolve certain basic elements
of the international petroleum cartel structure and certain practices
which these seven major international companies had evolved from the

period of the 1920's up to the date of the complaint in 1953.
To help put into perspective what it was that the oil cartel case
undertook to cure, it is first necessary to make an extensive historical
digression at this point to sketch the economic and political setting out
of which the supranational cartel emerged.
HISTORTCAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE INTERNATIONAL PETROLEUM CARTEL

At the turn of the century, t he United States was the world's largest
producer of crude and crude products, and Exxon's dominance over
the domestic oil industry conferred upon it a dominant position in the

international trade of crude and petroleum products.
Exxon was easily able to sustain that position without owning
extensive crude reserves or production because high levels of production in the United States by others at that time provided readily exportable surpluses.
Around the 1920's, however, the situation began to shift as new
world conditions brought reversal of Exyon's historical disinterest in
foreign reserves. Thus, following World War I, the U.S. became
acutely conscious of the vital role of oil in modern warfare and modern industrial economies. Fanned by memories of the 1917-18 nearscarcity and by dire predictions of postwar domestic oil scarcity by
U.S. officials, fear of U.S. oil shortage became a major factor in international relations after World War I.
Indeed, many of the exclamations of apprehension about predicted
oil shortages in the early 1920's bear a striking resemblance to similar
uncritical outeries being widely heard today. For about that time,
large oil discoveries in the Dutch East Indies and Iran threatened to
give the British (which consisted of British Petroleum Co.) and
the Dutch (the Shell group of companies) concessionaires extraordinary competitive advantages over their U.S. counterparts in supplying nearby European and Asiatic markets formerly competitively
available to American exporters. At the same time, there was then a
growing concern in the United States that American interests were
being systematically excluded from those rich, newly discovered foreign crude reserves by monopolistic British and Dutch colonial policies favoring their own companies. The threat of British-Dutch monopoly of those new resources, coupled with U.S. fears of dwindling
domestic supplies of higher cost crude, stirred American oil companies
to venture abroad in quest of a share of the potentially rich crude
reserves just opening up in the Middle East and in Latin America.
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Now that overseas effort by these American companies, Mr. Chairman, was to bring those American companies into an arrangement
with the foreign companies in what is now called the International
Petroleum Cartel.
TWO FORMS OF ORIENTATION ASSUMED BY THE INTERNATIONAL CARTEL
BETWEIEN 1928 & 1953

Briefly, that international cartel between 1928 and 1953 took on
two distinguishable configurations. During the interwar period
(roughly from 1928 to 1938) the dominant market condition was
characterized by oversupply of low-cost crude and products emanating
from a variety of Western and Eastern hemisphere sources (for example, United States, Latin America, Middle East, Eurasia, and
the Far East). As a consequence, the interwar cartel was marketoriented to stabilize end-product prices and thereby maximize profits
at refinery and distribution levels.
By the end of World War II, after a decade of market-oriented
control and wartime attrition, world supply and demand were in
rough equilibrium. However, massive newly-proven crude reserves in
the Persian Gulf, under the control of non-cartel members (Socal
and Gulf), posed an imminent threat of oversupply and hard competition in world markets. As a consequence, the postwar cartel became supply-oriented, focusing on Middle East joint production and
long-term supply arrangements, as a means of maintaining stable
high crude prices and profits.
What emerged through all the vicissitudes of the quarter century
between 1928 and 1953 was a vast corporate government without portfolio-a remarkably complex international structure, displaying at
once the multi-faceted intricacy and symmetry of a giant mosaic, the
precision and efficiency of a fine watch, and the tenacity and resilience
of a spider web.
I would like to turn now to the historical developments through
which that system occurred.
THE BRITISTI-DTTCH-FRENCII MONOPOLY OF THE 1920 8

In the early 1920's the British, French and Dutch companies were
jockeying for concession rights in certain newly discovered Middle
East reserves, notably in Iraq. The surrender of German interests

in the old Turkish Petroleum Company at the time of the dissolution
of the old Ottoman Empire following World War I transferred control of Iraq's oil concessions into the hands of a monopoly comprised
of the British, Dutch and subsequently (via the San Remo Agreement
of 1920) the French.
'TiE 'OPEN

DOOR POLICY

The presence of the British-Dutch-French monopoly in Iraq at a
time when real or fancied threats of a domestic shortage were pushing
American oil companies to seek new overseas reserves precipitated a
heated and prolonged diplomatic dispute between the British and
American governments. Stimulated by Exxon's expressions of interest in Iraq, our State Department undertook an active role in wag-
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ing determined diplomatic battle with the British Government for
Ani "Open Door policy", to secure equal participation rights for
American companies in the vast reserves of Iraq. While that dispute
ostensibly concerned technical questions over legal rights between
former wartime allies, in reality it was a power struggle waged between major British and American oil companies which had enlisted
the energetic support of their respective governments.
Tension between British and American government over this oil
issue continued until 1922, when BP invited Exxon to negotiate possible participation jointly with BP, Shell and French interests in the
Iraq concessions. Those negotiations, lasting 6 years, involved Exxon,
Mobil, Gulf, and four other American companies which later dropped
out.
Initially the American companies, vigorously supported by our
State Department, had insisted upon the Open Door policy as an indispensible condition of their participation in the Middle East.
Initially, too, that policy contemplated unrestricted freedom for any
American company to obtain, without discrimination, concessions
within the mandated area of Iraq. It was a policy designed to promote
active competition among the companies for concessions and to prevent monopoly control of those concessions by any of them.
OVERSUPPLY

OF CRUDE CALLED FOR CONTROLS

However, between 1922, when the Open Door policy was first advanced, and 1927, when the question of American participation was
nearing final resolution, radical changes were occurring in the world
oil situation. Earlier frenzied fears of shortage, which had been so
widespread in 1922, were by 1927 giving way to opposite apprehensions about possible oil glut. Indeed, by 1929, production of crude in
the United States had accelerated to the point where the United States
was faced with the problem of oversupply and the need for restrictive
conservation measures.
Here, Mr. Chairman, I would like to observe that historically there
have been these recurring oscillations between periods of dire fear of
shortage and periods of fear of surplus, and at the onset of such
periods of shifting supply outlook, the major companies have generally been able to exploit public fear and ignorance to secure government support for programs which lend themselves to new company
strategies for control. I think it can be fairly said that what we are
witnessing today is just such an exploitation of public fear and ignorance to facilitate major company strategies for relocating new profit
centers in downstream refining and marketing now that the bonanza
of cheap, tax-favored Middle East crude has been denied them by
actions of Middle East governments.
To return then, with the shift from earlier predictions of U.S.
shortage to 1927 forecasts of oversupply, the major oil companies became less interested in Open Door competitive development of Middle
East crude resources, and thereafter moved toward two quite contrary
objectives: first, to mutually limit the output of foreign crude, and,
second, to limit competition among themselves for shares of world
petroleum markets. Those two complementary objectives and the
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elaboration of the means for achieving them were to absorb the international companies for about two decades from 1928 onward to World
War II.
COMPLEX

OF PRIVATE

NONAGGRESSION

TREATIES

To that end, the major international oil companies in 1928 fashioned
a, complex of what may best be characterized as private nonaggression
treaties, complete with "spheres of influence" and "peacekeeping machinery" for their mutual protection and defense. These 1928 arrangements became the cornerstones of a vast new supranational system
whose quasi-sovereign powers, policies, and programs were for almost
half a century to transcend national boundaries, and political and
legal barriers.
THE

.RED LINE AGREEMENT'

Now specifically, what did these major companies do in 1928 to implement their twin objectives for jointly curtailing world crude output
and for limiting competition in world markets?
With the British, Dutch, and French companies' acceptance of the
principle of Open Door policy in the 1925 convention with the Iraq
Government, and the consequent admission of the American company
group to a full share participation in the Iraq Petroleum Co.
(IPC, formerly the Turkish Petroleum Co.), four of the largest
oil companies, BP, Shell, Exxon, and Mobil. became united and intimately associated for the first time in a joint venture controlling a
major new world source of crude oil. What is more, consummation of
that joint arrangement also saw the closing of the Open Door which,
as I previously stated, had originally contemplated full competitive
access to any and all companies which might seek independent interests in Iraq concessions.
On July 31, 1928, BP, Shell and the American companies executed
what has come to be known as the "Red Line Agreement" which constituted BP, Shell, the American companies (and French and private
Gulbenkian interests), as an exclusive partnership to share and share
alike all oil discovered and produced in the old Ottoman Empire, a
geographic area which was outlined in red on a map (hence the name
of this agreement).
Senator CHURCH. Is the map available here?
Mr. HABERMAN. This map indicates the scope of that geographic
area. It embraced not only Iraq but Saudi Arabia and the lesser states
bordering the Gulf of Aden and the Arabian Sea, Syria, Lebanon,
Jordan, Israel, and Turkey. The red line area specifically excluded
Kuwait, on the Persian Gulf, and Iran (both then under British
suzerainty).
That Red Line Agreement wove around the companies who were
partners in IPC, an intricate web of restrictive provisions which made
it practically impossible for them to compete in production, refining,
or securing concession within the vast red line area. Indeed, prevention of competition was the sole purpose of many of the principal provisions of that agreement-a complete contradiction of the principle
and the spirit of the original Open Door policy for which-
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Senator Cnurcui. Are you saying that when it was the purpose of

the American companies to get a part of the oil in this red line area
they spoke of the necessity for an Open Door policy, that is to say, for
oil free competition, but that once they got into the Open Door their
purpose was quite the opposite, that is to say, to close the door?
Mr. IIABiERMAX. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Senator CiHuRcH. And to make an arrangement whereby the participating companies could exercise collective control over the amount
of oil to be produced and thus eliminate any real competition between
them.
Mr. IABERMAN. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Under that IPC arrangement or that Red Line Agreement, which
involved the joint production venture of the Iraq Petroleum Company,
the production and apportionment of crude oil was handled by the
IPC joint venture, and sold to the partner owners virtually at costonly a nominal shilling return on investment was added to the base
cost.
THE "ACINACARRY

AGREEMENT

Now, that 1928 Red Line Agreement did not concern itself directly
with controlling competition among the major oil companies in the
world at large outside the red line area; the agreement left them free
to seek those markets on their own. And it was precisely that freedom
under the Red Line Agreement to compete in significant markets outside the red line area, which finally impelled these companies, again in
1928, to enter a second major agreement-a market cartel agreement
knowii as the "Achnearrca
Agreement" which was to close the circle of
major company control from crude supply source through market
distribution outlet for at least a decade preceding World War TI.
The immediately precipitating cause of the Achnacarry market cartel agreement was a price war which broke out in India in 1926 between Shell and Mobil--then Standard Oil Co. of New York. At that
time Mobil, over the protest of Shell had continued to import and sell
in India petroleum products refined from oil produced on Russian
properties, which had previously been expropriated from Shell by the
Russian Government. When Mobil refused to join Shell in boycotting
the use of this Russian oil in the Indian market, Shell, in 1927, initiated a price war against Mobil in India, and Mobil retaliated. As the
Indian price war escalated, both parties extended the war to other
countries with Shell stepping up competition in the United States.
while Mobil intensified its competition in England. That intensive international competition between the two major oil companies was to
be short-lived, however, for the rapidity with which the Indian price
war had ricocheted from India to U.S. markets and then back to
Europe brought sharply home to the major internationAl oil companies that their control of the newly discovered Middle Eastern reserves was not by itself a sufficient guarantee against the outbreak of
competition among themselves. Thus, realizing that the Shell-Mobil
struggle might ultimately spread and jeopardize the relative positions
of all the major international oil companies in the principal consum-
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ing countries, BP and Exxon, early in 1928 took the initiative in sponsoring a number of conferences which had as their object an international working agreement between all of them.
The outcome of those negotiations was an unsigned document entitled, "Pool Association," dated September 17, 1928, which is more
often referred to as the Achnacarry Agreement or the As Is Agreement of 1928. The Achnacarry Agreement was drafted by top officials
of Exxon, BP, and Shell. Mr. Teagle, Mr. Cadman, Sir Henry Deterding of Shell, the latter, Mr. Deterding having convened the gathering
of major oil company representatives at the Achnacarry Castle for a
grouse hunt.
Now the importance of the 1928Senator Cuuncii. For a grouse hunt ?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct. That was the ostensible purpose
and during the period of the convention they got to talking about oil.
Now the importance of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreement derives
from the fact that it represented a fundamental charter, a constitution,
if you will, embodying certain basic general principles, objectives and
procedures for the ultimate stabilization and governance of world oil
supply and markets by these major companies. Subsequent implementing agreements up to World War II expressly incorporated or embraced basic As Is principles. One, namely, Draft Memorandum of
Principles (DMOP) explicitly provided that those "as is" principles
were of such a durable nature that failure of the specific agreements
to accomplish their objectives or even the total abrogation by some
parties should not prevent further joint efforts toward reinstituting
the "as is" principles. In short, this was to have been of an enduring
nature notwithstanding the final outcome of the agreements that were
specifically entered.
Senator Cnuncii. I should point out that this bit of early history is
interesting and relevant because the price war that developed in India
as a result of a dispute over hot oil, so-called, coming out of Russia, is
quite comparable to the more recent NEPCO [New England Petroleum Company] matter that this committee has disclosed involving hot
oil coming out of Libya., and the contest that developed between major
oil companies with regard to it. But this little experience in actual
market competition that took the form of a price war in India that
spilled over into England and other places is what convinced the major
companies that their Red Line Agreement was not a sufficient cartel
arrangement and that it should be extended to the entire market in
order that serious competition could be avoided within the major companies: is that correct ?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct, that is true.
Senator Oiunwcr. They needed not only a cartel arrangement at the
source of production but they needed an elaborate cartel arrangement
that covered the entire market.
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, sir, that was largely dictated by the very fluid
supply situation which I alluded to earlier in which there were alternative supply sources in the Western Hemisphere, the U.S. gulf being
one source, as well as Russian, Romanian and various other sources.
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SEVEN BASIC PRINCIPLES ENCOMPASSED BY THE ACHNACARRY
AGREEMENT

Now, the Achnacarry Agreement, following a preliminary statement rationalizing the need for remedial action to counter overproduction, excessive and destructive competition, et cetera, enumerates seven
basic, "as is" principles-so-called because the foremost principle calls
upon the major oil companies to accept and maintain their relative
shares of world petroleum markets as of 1928; in other words, their
position as is.
The six remaining principles dealt with matters essential to maintaining effective international control through the pooling of company
resources. These called upon the companies to: (1) mutually share
among themselves on a preferential cost basis their existing facilities;
(2) to avoid unnecessary duplication of new facilities; (3) to maintain for each geographic producing area its natural financial advantage with respect to its nearby geographic markets; (4) to draw supplies for a given market from the nearest producing area; (5) to
avoid use of surplus crude production from any geographic area to
upset the price structure in any other area; and (6) to eliminate
measures that would materially increase costs and prices.
Senator CHURCH. Isn't it rather outlandish to characterize any such
cartel arrangement with such a decorative name as free enterprise?
Mr. HABERMAN. I would say so. It is clearly a regulated industry,
and the difference being it is regulated by private companies.
PROVISIONS OF THE ACHNACARRY

AGREEMENT

Senator CHuRcH. The whole purpose of this cartel was to maintain
a monopoly, was it not, in which each participant would be protected
in his part, in its part of the market, and that, therefore, competition
could be eliminated and the price could be maintained for the benefit
of all of those who were members of the agreement.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct.
Senator CHURCH. Was anyone left outside this agreement that mattered, any company?
Mr. HABERMAN. Initially, Standard of California and, to a lesser
degree, some of the other companies, Gulf and Texaco, were minor
participants at least initially. Documentary evidence which we had
before us indicated that they appeared at meetings under agreements
implementing this As Is Achnacarry Agreement.
Senator CHURCH. You mean to say although not formally members,
they collaborated?
Mr. HABERMAN. Well, they were minor participants initially, but
they were participants on the basis of the evidence which we had
before us.
Senator CHURCH. I see.
Mr. HABERMAN. The prime movers essentially were these big three
or four: Exxon, Shell, BP, and Mobil.
In short, then, these As Is principles which I have outlined here constituted a grand policy blueprint for a corporate world government
of petroleum industry dominated by a handful of companies, notably
Exxon, BP, and Shell. What is more, those basic "As Is" principles, as
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further amplified by Achnacarry's "policy and procedural provisions,"
in turn, became vital core guidelines in a succession of major implementing international cartel agreements designed to meet exigencies
of a changing world during the period 1928 to the onset of World
War II, around 1940.
A number of the Achnacarry Agreement's policy and procedural
paragraphs were devoted to elaborating rules for governing the division of markets among the cartel, marketing quotas, within each country and in the world as a whole. Other provisions dealt with reconciling the cartel members' over- and under-trading of their quota
positions or loss of market position to outsiders; still other provisions
were devoted to product standardization, uniform freight rates, and
the pooling of shipping tonnage. Among the more significant of the
Achnacarry provisions were those providing an elaborate method for
the reciprocal exchange (that is, barter) of oil supplies among the
various cartel participants. Those exchanges implemented the As Is
principle directing that supplies for each geographic market should be
drawn from the nearest geographic producing area thereby reducing
intercompany crosshauling and also duplication of facilities. In short,
exchanges were used as a means for efficient, logistic pooling of supplies, and the sharing of resulting economies exclusively among the
cartel members. Further along this line were provisions that sales to
outsiders were not to be made at prices more favorable than to cartel
members, and any oil surpluses were to be disposed of among the cartel
members at low preferential prices.
TREATMENT OF PRICE UNDER THE ACINACARRY AGREEMENT

A final significant element of the Achnacarry scheme was the international pricing system utilized by the cartel up to World War II in
furtherance of its stabilization and control of markets. Essentially, it
was a two-price system: An internal one preferentially favoring the
cartel members, and a second higher world market price to all others.
Of further significance with respect to price under the Achnacarry
Agreement was the fact that under its provisions, all overseas prices
for oil were ultimately based upon U.S. crude prices at the U.S. gulf
coast. In practice, this meant that essentially higher cost U.S. crude,
further increased in price by a combination of Federal and State governmental policies during the 1930's (notably NRA pricing and import limitations, and State conservation measures) was to form a high
reference base support price for very low cost foreign oil long after the
U.S. gulf coast had ceased to be a major exporting center. Thereafter,
a mere handful of relatively high-price, spot export transactions at
the U.S. gulf coast were to- determine the world market price for
substantially lower cost foreign crudes.
ACINACARRY

PROVISIONS

AS GUIDELINES FOR SUBSEQUENT AGREEMENTS

As I have intimated earlier, these basic "As Is" principles and general policy and procedural provisions of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreeinent are recodified as essential guidelines in a succession of major
implementing international cartel agreements during the decade leading up to World War II.
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Senator Ciucu. Then from 1928 up until World War II, we had
an international oil cartel that divided up the world market, and protected the share of each participant in that market under arrangements that created an artificially high price based upon fictitious export. Did you say price-tied to the Atlantic coast ?
Mr. IABERMAN. The gulf coast, this was a basing point.
Senator Ciruncii. The basing point. That price bore no relationship to the actual cost of the oil from the foreign sources, and its
purpose was to maintain the world price at an artificially high level,
is that correct ?
Mr. ITABERMAx. That is correct. Essentially, at one period there, the
U.S. gulf was a major export center, and there was at least basic
rationale to that. As that situation was altered by the decline of the
gulf coast as an export center, the rationale for the maintenance of
that basing point also should have gone. It was nevertheless
maintained.
Senator CuRCH. So the complaint that we have heard recently
about the posted price in the Middle East as being totally artificial is
a practice that has been long known to the oil industry and actually
was created by the oil companies themselves in connection with the
pre-World War I cartel; is it not?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to enumerate the various cartel agreements which
were used to implement that Achnacarry, basic Achnacarry charter:
The 1930 Memorandum of European Markets, 1932 Heads of Agreement for Distribution, 1934 Draft Memorandum of Principles, 1939
Draft Principles of Emergency Arrangements.
A unique aspect of the second of those agreements, the Heads of
Agreement for Distribution of 1932, was its provision for the establishment of separate headquarters of this world government, one in
London, the London Committee to coordinate "As Is" worldwide distribution, marketing quotas. and the rest; the other in New York,
a committee there to coordinate worldwide supply operations, the
great bulk transfers and movement.
Although the World War II period inevitably imposed a hiatus on
the cartel's operations, nevertheless, we had clear evidence in the
cartel case, indicating that the 1939 Draft Principles of Emergency
Arrangements Agreement was designed to perpetuate the status quo;
that is, the existing prewar relative positions, among the cartel members in certain neutral European countries for the duration of the
war.
ILLEGAL CARTEL ARRANGEMENTS

Senator Cn-Rcur. Let me ask at this-point: In your opinion as an
antitrust lawyer, did the cartel arrangements that existed in 1928
and continued after the Second World War. controlling both the
world market and establishing an artificial price, violate the antitrust
laws of the United States?
Mr. HABERMAN. To the extent that the-yes, the short answer is
ves, it did. The United States at that time was a major exporter, and
it was inevitable that stabilization schemes of that magnitude would
inevitably impact the commerce of the United States.
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NO GOVERNMENT ACTION TAKEN TO ENFORCE ANTITRUST LAWS

Senator CHuRc. During that whole long period, did the Government of the United States take any action to enforce the antitrust
laws against this cartel, against the American-owned companies who
were members or participants in the cartel?
Mr. HABERMAN. To the best of my own knowledge they did not.
Senator Cuucui. The answer is no.
INTERNATIONAL COMPANIES' SHIFT IN EMPHASIS FROM MARKET CONTROL
TO CONTROL OF SUPPLY

Mr. HABERMAN. Now, with the ending of the World War II around
1945-46, and under the pressure of newly emerging conditions, the
focus of the international companies' interest began to move progressively away from the rather cumbersome prewar local cartel
superstructure with its elaborate administrative apparatus for administering supply and distribution quotas, et cetera, and toward a more
efficient, you might say more elegant control system, centered on control of a few strategically located crude producing sources in the
Middle East. I do not mean to suggest that this occurred suddenly or
that the old cartel structure was totally dismantled; on the contrary,
there was clear evidence in the cartel case in the government's statement of claims (which has been entered as an exhibit here today)
clearly showing that in some 13 countries of Europe, Latin America,
Africa, the Near East and the Far East, these local market cartels
flourished. What I am suggesting is that the major international companies under the exigencies of new conditions gradually shifted the
main emphasis of their effective control from the market distribution
toward the supply end of their petroleum system.
In pursuit of this new supply emphasis, the seven major international oil companies came to rely chiefly on two basic complementary
devices, (both essentially carryovers from the old "As Is" agreements)
to effectuate centralized control over the rich crude potential of the
Middle East, and the markets and wealth which that potential generated. First, the companies expanded the number of interlocking,
jointly-owned production companies to unify control of concessions,
and of crude output at its Middle East source; and, secondly, they
established a system of long-term (upwards of 20 years) mutual
supply contracts, under which enormous volumes (upward of a billion barrels) of crude oil (and frequently products) are sold or reciprocally exchanged (that is, bartered) among themselves at substantial mutual savings, while at the same time, quantitatively and
geographically balancing mutual surpluses and deficitsSenator CiuaRCT. I think the second chart,* shows these joint venture arrangements and, if I follow your testimony, you are saying
that following the Second World War the character of the international oil cartel changed, that prior to the war the emphasis had been
upon the control of the markets.
Mr. IIBERMAN. That is correct.
*See Volume 5, page 290.
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Senator CHURCH. Which required an elaborate system of bookkeeping and check points and quotas on a country-by-country basis.
But following the war these major companies decided that the same
objectives could be achieved through more effective joint arrangements at the source. That if the supply could be controlled at the
source, these elaborate market arrangements at the retail level
throughout the entire world would be unnecessary; is that correct?
Mr. HABERMAX. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Senator CHuRci. And so the essential character of the cartel
changed after the war, though its objectives remained the same.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct. I would want to emphasize that
there still remains those vestiges of the old cartel system but the
major emphasis was this crude supply end of the system.
MR.

H4ABERMAN' S PREPARED

STATEMENT

Senator CASE. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, does Mr. Haberman have
a prepared text?
Senator CHURCH. Yes, he did. He summarized it but didn't read it
in full.
Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, I have a thing called Summary of
Cartel, which isn't signed or anything on it. Where did that come
from? Is this Mr. Haberman's statement?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is a portion of my statement.
Senator CASE. Where is the whole statement?
Mr. HABERMAN. That as yet has not been reproduced as I understand.
Senator CASE. Has it been submitted to the committee?
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, it has.
Senator CASE. When was that submitted?
Mr. HABERMAN. I would say in the past day or so.
Senator CASE. You mean yesterday.
Mr. HABERMAN. It was a long process.
Senator CASE. Yesterday afternoon, you mean.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct.
Senator CASE. I see and you are giving the full statement even
though a part of it has not yet been put in order for us.
Senator CHURCH. He actually gave a summary of the statement.
Senator CASE. This is a summary in your words.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct and I have quoted portions of that
in this elaboration.
Senator CASE. Yes, I just want to get myself oriented here because
there is a lot of paper lying around, and it isn't very clear where it
all came from.
Mr. HABERMAN. I neglected to say I am not reading the full text.
This is an extensive statement and I have taken the liberty of just
trying to hit the high lights to make the points.
Senator CASE. I am sure that is what the chairman wanted you to
do. I just want to be sure I know what we are talking about. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
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CAUSE OF SHIFT IN EMPHASIS TO SUPPLY
Mr. HABERMAN. Now what mainly precipitated that major shift
in emphasis toward the crude supply level was the discovery and
opening up immediately after World War II of prodigiously rich
new crude reserves in the Persian Gulf area, notably in Saudi Arabia
and Kuwait. The enormous supply potential of those new sources
posed at once a threat and a promise to the dominance which the
cartel companies, Exxon, Mobil, BP, and Shell had labored to achieve
before World War II through the Red Line and "As Is" agreements.
The threat was that if the vast new Persian Gulf potential should
fall into the hands of new companies who were not members of the
existing cartel, then the newcomers' competition might disrupt, if not
totally destroy, the hard-won control hitherto enjoyed by the cartel
companies. On the other hand, the promise was that if the cartel companies could wrest for themselves the control of these vast new Middle Eastern resources, then their world dominance of petroleum and
its wealth would be virtually guaranteed for the indefinite future.
REQUEST FOR SUBSTANTIATION

Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, forgive me for being naive perhaps
or rather elementary. You are making a lot of statements. Have you
any authority for this and what is the authority? It sounds like an
allegation in a complaint; is that correct ?
Mr. HABERMAN. Well these, yes, Senator Case, these were essentially
alleged in the complaint. It is predicated on documentation which we
in the cartel case had as a result of our discovery.
Senator CASE. You know, I am not being critical but I just want to
know what we are getting is hearsay and it is coming from one side
of a law suit, and I just want to be sure that this is it, because a witness makes a statement of fact it is not necessarily a fact. It is interpretation of documents that he has seen and evidence that he believes

to be produceable; is that correct?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct. But I might also note, Senator Case,
that this is also predicated on information which was documented in
the Federal Trade Commission's report of 1952, entitled "The International Petroleum Cartel." So there is a published reference source
and many of the documents that were submitted to the Justice Department, the basic agreement, the cartel agreements, were initially submitted to that Federal Trade Commission and form the basis of their
published research in this area.
Senator CASE. The reason I am pressing their point is that I think
perhaps the press and media and public as well don't understand matters any better than I do, and are inclined to accept the facts that there
was a cartel, that there were agreements, and with that word "cartel"

goes the suggestion that it is an illegal cartel; is that right?
Mr. HABERMAN. As a what? I am sorry.
Senator CASE. That it is all illegal, is that correct? When we use the

word "cartel" over here we think of something that violates the domestic antitrust laws.
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Mr. IIABERMAN. Yes, or at least a restrictive-an effort to restrict
competition. Whether it is illegal would depend on other legal factors.

whether it impacts on American commerce.
Senator CAsE. So you have laid out in your full statement the origin
of this agreement among these companies?
Mr. I-1ABEIMAN. That is correct.
Senator CAse. Which is documented somewhere, and is it disputed
by the companies, generally accepted to be a true statement of facts?
What is the history of the answers to the complaint that was filed?
Mr. ITABERMAN. The history was some of this was denied, some admitted in limited fashion. They vary as between the various defendants, the five companies who were defendants.
Senator CmoniC. We plan to go through the history of that case.
Senator CASE. Yes.
Senator CituRciT. Also I think it should be stressed that other docu-

ments, a mass of documents, are being released by the subcommittee,
including the Iranian Consortium Agreement, which heretofore has
been classified, all of which bear upon these cartel arrangements, so
that I think the basic documentary evidence will be ample.
MEANING OF CARTEL

Senator CASE. I just want to be sure we knew what stage of the proceedings we were in. The word "cartel" means what, Mr. Haberman?
Mr. HABERMAN. I would imagine it is a word that comes from the
European legal system. Its American counterpart would be what we
would call a combination or trust, an oligopoly, a getting together of
a few to control or constrict competition in the sale or production of
some commodity.
Senator CASE. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
JOINING OF TITE CARTEL MEMBERS WITH THE PERSIAN GULF CONCESSION
HOLDERS

Mr. ITABERMAN. Now the critical significance of these two possibilities which I have suggested are, namely, the promise and the threatthe promise of control of vast supply for an indefinite period of time,
and the threat if it were uncontrolled and in the hands of outsiders.
The significance of these two possibilities was not lost upon the cartel
companies. To put it quite simply, the cartel members, Exxon, Mobil,
BP, Shell, elected to join the new Persian Gulf concession holdersSocal, Texaco, and Gulf-rather than fight them. How those three
new companies were finally fitted into the existing international cartel
scheme, and how that expanded seven-company cartel exerted its new
dominance via control of the Middle East supply, forms the final chapter of the international cartel from about 1946 to the present time. I
can't speak for the present time, however. My commentary is confined
to only that portion of the post war period up to the date of the cartel
case litigation which was in 1953.
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TWO MAJOR ANCHOR

POINTS FOR SUPPLY CONTROL

One of the major anchor points for that postwar supply control
was Saudi Arabia, a major new source of crude potential opening up
after the war. And here we see one significant post war application of
the two complementary devices which I have mentioned: The joint
venture and long term supply agreements, used by two of the original
cartel members, namely Exxon and Mobil, to gain control over this
vast new crude supply, and markets which it opened up.
I understand that Mrs. Svedberg, who is a witness here today, will
testify in some detail concerning the Aramco venture and I will skip
over that.
The second major anchor point in the Middle East was Kuwait
which was on the Persian Gulf. Kuwait, as I indicated earlier, was
one of those areas along with Iran, which had been specifically excluded from the red line area which you see on the chart there presumably because that was an area controlled by the British Government.
GULFS CONCESSION RIGHTS IN

KUWAIT AND BAHRAIN

In 1927, Gulf had secured concession rights in the Persian Gulf
sheikdoms of Kuwait and Bahrain, and after being effectively precluded by the Red Line Agreement from developing its Bahrain concession, it dropped out of the Red Line Agreement and turned its attention instead to the Kuwait area.
1933 JOINT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT BETWEEN GULF AND BP

There Gulf found itself stymied instead by the British Government
policy which reserved concession rights within British colonial areas
to British companies. Gulf enlisted the aid of the U.S. State Department in a second application of the Open Door policy, with the result
that in 1933 Gulf and BP entered an agreement giving them joint
ownership and control of Kuwait concessions and crude production.
In addition to providing for BP and Gulf equal sharing of production at cost, the 1933 agreement contained two significant cartel restrictions: First, BP and Gulf exchanged mutual assurances that Kuwait
oil would not be used to "upset or injure each other's trade or marketing position directly or indirectly at any time or place." Second, they
agreed to mutually settle any questions relating to marketing Kuwait
crude or its products on the basis of that noncompetitive principle;
BP expressly reserved a marketing position for itself in India via its
existing relationship with Shell there, while acknowledging Gulf's
right to seek outlets for its Kuwait crude oil, subject to restrictions of
that 1933 agreement.
Those restrictions in the 1933 BP-Gulf agreement were entirely consistent with one of the "As Is" cartel agreements, namely the 1932
heads of agreement for distribution which was at that time in effect
and which Gulf had helped to formulate.
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While the 1933 Kuwait agreement permitted BP and Gulf to secure
as much crude as either or both of them might desire, it simultaneously reserved to BP one of the major cartel members, a significant
regulatory power over supply, to wit, BP had the ultimate option of
choosing between alternative crude sources to meet Gulf's Kuwait requirements. Specifically, section 8 of the 1933 agreement made BPsole judge of whether it would supply Gulf at comparable cost from
either its Iraq sources or from Iran. Here again BP's power to adjust
output between Kuwait, Iraq, and Iran, accorded perfectly with "As
Is" principles of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreement calling for joint
use of existing facilities, shutting in excess over-production, et
cetera. BP's substitution of Iran or Iraq crude for Kuwait crude would
clearly constitute a joint use of existing facilities, and would, in effect,
amount to shutting in equivalent quantity of Kuwait crude. Thus, by
the end of World War II the way was cleared for BP and Gulf to
exploit jointly the vast oil wealth of Kuwait in the Persian Gulf. How
that enormous supply potential-added to the comparable potential of
Saudi Arabia-was finally integrated into the grand mosaic of world
markets without the least noticeable ripple of competitive disturbance is, without a doubt, the single most enduring monument to the.
power and efficiency of the postwar cartel among the major companies.
GULF'S CONTRACT WITH SHELL

Commercial sales in Kuwait did not begin until after the war, in
1946, when transportation and loading facilities were completed. After
a brief interim period of small ad hoc sales by Gulf to Shell, the two.
companies in 1947 signed a long-term contract under which Shell was.
to receive from Gulf over a minimum 22-year period, at least 11/4
billion barrels of oil (about one-quarter of Gulf's then-proven Kuwait reserve). The circumstances under which that contract was negotiated, the contract terms and their practical consequences, all leave
no doubt that the Gulf-Shell arrangement was a significant vehicle
for carrying over essential "As Is" supply control into the post war
period.
CARTEL RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN

BP AND

SHELL PRIOR TO 1947

To appreciate that, it is necessary to understand the cartel relation-ship existing between BP and Shell up to the end of World War II.
Prior to 1947 Shell and BP had for many years participated closely
as principals in effectuating a tight "As Is" control of foreign oil
markets. While the two companies had separate marketing organizations operating extensively in many Eastern Hemisphere markets,.
they nevertheless cooperated through joint marketing organizations in
a number 6f markets. During that period BP was advantageously
situated with respect to vast sources of crude from convenient Middle.
East locations, such as Iraq and Iran, whereas Shell's sources were.
situated mainly in the Western Hemisphere-I believe it was the
United States, and the Far East, namely, the Netherlands East Indies,
remote from Shell's chief Eastern Hemisphere markets.
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WHY SHELL DECIDED TO INCORPORATE GULF'S SHARE OF KUWAIT CRUDE
INTO THE "AS-IS 7 AGREEMENT

So that the discovery of cheap oil in Kuwait in 1938, coupled with
the postwar completion of transportation and loading facilities there,
posed an immediate threat to Shell's established Eastern Hemisphere
position if Kuwait oil should be marketed there competitively. I o the
extent that one-half of the Kuwait concession was owned by BP, a
cartel partner, Shell was assured under "As Is" principles that BP
would not use Kuwait crude to injure Shell's position. However, inasmuch as Shell had no similar protection against Gulf, an outsider and
owner of the other Kuwait half interest, Shell deemed it imperative to
somehow integrate Gulf's share of Kuwait crude into the existing "As
Is" arrangement.
This, in essence, was the basic outline of the post-war supply-control
cartel which had its major anchors, as I have indicated, on the Persian Gulf in the huge potential supplies of Saudi Arabia and Kuwait.
That was the raw 'naterial from which the case was fashioned and on
which the case was initiated in 1953 by the U.S. Department of Justice.
CONTROLLING WORLD PRODUCTION BY CONTROLLING OUTPUT OF OIL

Senator CHURCH. Is it true that any group of companies that could
by agreement among them control the output of oil through this
region, including Saudi Arabia and Kuwait. could, as a result, control
world production? That is to say, knowing the amount, the capability
of other sources of supply, the total supply could be fine-tuned to anticipated demand as long as this area could be so thoroughly managed;
isn't that correct?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is essentially correct, Mr. Chairman.
Senator CHURCH. In other words, this was the valve, and with the
cartel in control of the value of that, it could be turned down or turned
up just enough to fine-tune world production to an anticipated world
demand?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is essentially correct. That is the position,
that was the position of the Government's case.
Senator

CHURCH.

Were you going to tell us about the case?

Mr. HABERMAN. I have a few further notes concerning that and I

can pass very briefly over to that.
INITIAL EXPOSURE OF THE CARTEL CASE PROVIDED BY THE FEDERAL TRADE

COMMISSION

As I have indicated in 1952 the Federal Trade Commission report
revealed all of this for the first time to the public. It had never really
been reflected in any coherent fashion prior to that time so far as we
know. And this, as I have indicated, was the raw material, the basic
stuff. out of which the cartel case was fashioned. The complaint put
all of this together in legal form and properly alleged in a number of
charging paragraphs, all of these things first generally and then spe-
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cifically with respect to the various agreements I have mentioned (the
Red Line, the Achnacarry and the various implementing agreements)
in addition to others involving patents and a variety of others.
PROCEDURAL DIFFICULTIES AND LITIGATION RESTRICTIONS AT THE OUTSET
OF THE CARTEL CASE

Now, it soon became clear, Mr. Chairman, at the very outset of the

grand jury phase of the case, despite indications that the path had been
cleared for the presentation of this case without jeopardy to American
foreign interests and sensitivity to foreign repercussions, that this case
would be hobbled by internal conflicts between Departments of State,
Defense, Justice, et cetera, over just such international sensitivity issues. Indeed, defense counsel, who seemed to have ready access to inner councils of the Government, were quick to exploit these interagency conflicts which were then beginning to appear.
Also, in these early proceedings, the Court became sensitized to the
problems of possible overseas repercussions and imposed a number of
procedural constraints; the Government had to have its documents
handled under lock and key and then the case was actually shifted from
a criminal investigation to a civil action to avoid the overseas stigma
of criminal prosecution.
But that was only the beginning, involving solely matters of procedure. The substantive difficulties were still to come, for in 1953 the
Tranian crisis caused decisionmaking to be transferred from the Justice Department to the State Department and the National Security
Council. Those latter agencies, notably the National Security Council,
ultimately came to issue policy directives which, for all practical purposes. gutted the oil cartel case.
I understand, Mr. Chairman, that Prof. Leonard Emmerglick, who
headed the cartel case during the 1952-53 period, will be here to testify
on those security aspects of the case.
Suffice it to say here that the National Security directives precluded
the Justice Department from challenging the legality of ioint production. joint refining, joint storage, and joint transportation ventures
among the seven companies-the very joint arrangements, as I have
heretofore indicated, which were among the most significant features
of the postwar supply cartel. So that what was still left open for
prosecution were the older "as is" market cartel arrangements which
by then had become relatively incidental to the basic joint venture,
supply-control system.
Senator CuuRcH. Are you saying after the Justice Department
initiated its case charging the oil companies with a violation of American antitrust laws that the Justice Department was directed by the

State Department and the National Security Council to abandon those
parts of the case that related to the production end of the cartel?
Mr. HARERMAN. That is substantially-that is correct. There were
directives to that effect.
Senator CHURCH. Even though the essential character of the cartel
had shifted from the prewar market cartel to a postwar production
cartel ?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct.
Senator CASE. What was the time of that direction?
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Mr. HABERMAN. I do not have that specifically but it was early in
the fifties, in the 1950's. I believe, when the first'directive effecting at
least the Iranian situation were enunciated. Later in the fifties there
were further directives or minutes which, as I understand, directed
that relief efforts at dissolution or divestiture of any of these arrangements would be foreclosed.
Senator Cnuncu. These directives, let me just say, are available.
The committee has the directives, all of the specifics concerning the
directives, and they will be released tomorrow along with the other
documents. They have been declassified at the request of the committee, and will be a part of the packet that will be released tomorrow.
Mr. HABERMAN. So, in effect, practical effect then, Mr. Chairman
and members of the committee, those early security constraints imposed by the Security Council and accepted by the Attorney General
at the time, for all intents and purposes, from a trial standpoint, litigating standpoint, appeared to have cut the very heart out of the
cartel case.
Now, following those early directives precluding the challenge of
the legality of the significant joint supply ventures-and this is probably a bit repetitious, but around 1957 or 1958, I am not sure exactly
when, my memory fails at this point after so many years-the National Security Council interposed, as I have said, the additional restrictions foreclosing the Government from seeking relief in those particular areas of joint ventures.
ENTERING OF CONSENT DECREES AGAINST EXXON AND GULF IN

1961

Around that time negotiations were initiated between the Government and defendants Exxon and Gulf looking toward an out-of-court
settlement by consent decree. I took no part in those negotiations. Consent decrees were finally entered against those two companies in 1961.
For the reasons I have stated, the Exxon and Gulf consent decrees
reflected all the handicaps and deficiencies of the imposed national
security constraints, and consequently those decrees, in effect, gave
carte blanche to the companies to continue salient features of their
joint venture cartel system for a period of 25 years, which is the effective life of the consent decree.
At the time those decrees were executed, I declined to sign because
I had not participated in their negotiation, and, moreover, because
I did not subscribe to what I conceived to be their fundamental
defects.
CONSENT DECREES SOUGHT BY TEXACO AND SOCAL

Thereafter, defendants Texaco and Standard of California initiated
negotiations with the Government looking toward possible consent
decrees. By that time the cartel case staff had dwindled to myself
alone. I ended up the final legatee of the case, and signed a Texaco consent decree, substantially along the lines of the decrees entered with
Jersey and Gulf. My reasons for that were not that I felt we were
achieving any major antitrust relief; it was essentially a matter of
cutting losses rather than making profits. Despite their weaknesses,
those early decrees struck me as yet having some vestigial value. Also,
because their interlocked provisions did not become operative unless
substantially similar decrees were entered against a number of other
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defendants, I felt any additional defendant I could get under the tent
would be of value to maintaining at least the limited restrictions we
had placed on their operations.
-SOCAL'S

STUDY SUBMITTED TO THE GOVERNMENT REQUESTING THAT ITS
CASE BE DROPPED

'Roughly about that time Standard of California sought to persuade
the Government that the case against it should be dropped. To support
this Socal submitted for our consideration a massive study entitled
"Postwar Changes in the Foreign Oil Industry," copies of which I
understand were distributed to various Government agencies, the State
Department, Defense Department, and others interested in international policy area. That study was referred to me by my trial section
chief, and I was called upon to provide an evaluation and recommendations.
The main thrust of the study was that the dynamic character of the
postwar industry had so changed the situation that the cartel which we
had alleged in 1953 could no longer be found to exist.
MfR. HABERMAN'S RECOMMENDATION THAT THE "CARTEL" CASE BE PURSUED

My memorandum refuted that essentially, after deep analysis, and
indeed my recommendation was that the cartel case should be pursued
to the extent that any relief would still be possible against the remaining defendants.
ATTEMPTS TO EXPLAIN THE GOVERNMENT'S CURTAILMENT OF THE CASE

Senator CHURCH. Pardon me, was the cartel case staff ever given
any detailed explanation of the underlying security considerations
that led to the curtailment of the scope of the case?
Mr. HABERMAN. So far as I know, it was not. I was not ever given
any explanation and it troubled me that we weren't. We had a simple
statement from the top that the National Security had foreclosed itthe circumstances, the particular conditions, militating or dictating
that were not presented to us.
Senator CHURCH. Do you know whether any public explanation was
given as to why the antitrust case was gutted by the Government
itself?
Mr. HABERMAN. I am not aware of it.
Senator PERCY. Would you expand a little on what suppositions
they may have been using? This involved many years of your life; you
must have come to some hypothesis. What would you suppose that the
National Security implications were? We have used a lot more of
those terms recently and we have all seen evidence that they should
not be used to cover up certain types of activities we won't tolerate.
What did you suppose were the reasons that were given? What
could the logical reasons, looking at that from the standpoint of the
Defense Department, have been, or do you have any suppositions based
on any kind of facts that it was just another coverup ?
Mr. HABERMAN. Well, I think a fair assessment of the situation
would have been-at least my inference-that the cold war climate of
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that time necessitated control of Middle East areas and the crude supplies there for the postwar European economies, for the fueling of
the various allied fleets, and so forth, at least suggesting a rationale
for maintaining some form of control or surveillance of the area.
What troubles me, I suppose, is the fact that that control was left to
private auspices. If this was indeed such a critical area, it seemed to
me then that the National Government had a responsibility for safeguarding those interests rather than the delegation, as it appeared at
that time, to these companies as the surrogates of our policy.
Senator CHURn. Isn't there also another element there that it was
not only a matter of delegating the control, as it were, to the private
companies, but doing so under an arrangement that permitted those
companies to avoid competition, to maintain artificially high prices,
and to pursue cartel arrangements that were unlawful by the Government's own standards; otherwise, the Government would never have
instituted a case against the cartel in the first place.
Isn't that true?
Mr. IABERMAN. This was cogently declared by Senator Sparkman
in his preface to the Federal Trade Commission report saying that the
foreign interests, international interests, of the U.S. Government were
served by looking into matters of that kind.
Senator CHUCH. Well, it seems to me it is a case where the violation of domestic law of the United States was permitted by decision of
the executive based upon its conception of overriding reasons, without any of this ever having been referred to the Congress, without any
changes in the law ever taking place, and without any benefit of public
debate or discussion.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct. So far as we know there never was
any reference of this for policy consideration by any relevant congressional body-the Foreign Relations Committees-not to my knowledge, and I am sure it was not to the knowledge of anyone on the staff.
THE IMPORTANCE OF EVIDENCE FOR MR. HABERMAN'S

ALLEGATIONS

Senator PERCY. Would you say, looking back on the scope of events
that we have had in the past 6 months or so, that maybe the overriding considerations could have been justified? And, as you finally
concluded, someone looking at the whole picture, and not just one particular tree but the whole forest, might have had a pretty good perception of how literally the free world could be brought to its knees, if
present arrangements were so disturbed or if actions were taken
against the oil companies that were the bargaining agents for the free
world. In a sense that would have discredited them or put them in a
very weakened condition to bargain with the producers who at that
stage at least were not bargaining as one effective solid front as they
are today, much to our dismay and discomfort.
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, Senator Percy. I believe it is a valid arguable
position. Where I would differ would be
Senator PERCY. I am not saying I have come to that conclusion. I
don't know enough about it to have concluded that so quickly, but I
am just trying to get the other side of this because, as Senator Case
has wisely said, we want to be absolutely certain as to whether these
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are irrefutable facts that you are presenting based on evidence or
whether they are your own suppositions and representations.
Mr. HABERMAN. Well, as I have heretofore said, the staff was never
presented with an inventory of the possible considerations so that we
might at least assess critically the extent to which they were objectively
true or the extent to which they might be exploited beyond the necessities of the situation, and that troubled me personally at the time. All
we had was a summary statement, essentially a policy statement, with
the magic words, "National Security," and we were bound not to look
behind that, and my concern was that that was a rather cavalier dismissal of possible alternatives.
Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?
Senator CHURCH. Yes, Senator Case.
Senator CASE. Assuming that, whether or not it was wrong to sever
the foreign operations of the companies from the south, why wasn't
there left a violation of domestic antitrust laws in regard to marketing
in the United States sufficient as a ground for substantial relief? That
was not limited, as I understand it, by the consent decree, was it?
Mr. HABERMAN. Senator Case, assuming that the allegations were
proven and that there was liability for the illegality charged, the question was how would you bring to bear efficient relief if the instrumentalities were all in areas beyond the reach of the American court because of the national security constraints. We could enjoin market
sharing and we could enjoin price fixing; we could enjoin all the rest,
but the basic joint instrumentalities were in place. It seems to me there
was no effective relief that might, in any real way, affect or remedy
that situation. American commerce was incidentally affected via its
import-export relationship. This was not manifest, let's say, in Texas
unless you could argue that part of the cartel's thrust was to get favorable legislation, but that was a valid use of the citizenship rights which
they enjoyed.
Nevertheless, that might have been an underpinning to stabilize the
Gulf coast pricing, to achieve import limitations, for instance, conservation measures, all of which served to stabilize a high Gulf coast
price. This might have been one underpinning which might have been
attacked. Whether that would have been sufficient in the light of the
power which was concentrated in those joint ventures I seriously
doubt.
WHAT THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT WAS PROHIBITED FROM PURSUING

Senator CASE. Would you tell us, just in a summary way, what it was
that the Department of Justice was prohibited from pursuing and
what was left for it to pursue?
Mr. HABERMAN. We were prohibited essentially from pursuing joint
producing ventures such as the Aramco venture in Saudi Arabia
which controlled at its source the output of vast potentials in Saudi
Arabia, billions of barrels, and the pricing mechanisms and all the
management policies which went along with them.
Senator CASE. That is the price paid by the companies?
Mr. HABERMAN. To themselves.
Senator CASE. To themselves as producers.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct.
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them to the governments involved?
essentially foreclosed from interfering
with any of that basic mechanism.
Senator CURcH. As long as you were foreclosed, was it your opinion that no effective relief could be secured?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct, looking at the postwar market.
CASE. And then by
HABERMAN. We were

Senator
Mr.

INTENT OF THE CONSENT DECREES

Senator CHURCH. And the consent decrees that were entered into
didn't, in fact provide any substantial relief, did they?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct. In my opinion, that was my opinion and was one of the reasons why I did not subscribe to those decrees.
,Senator CASE. What did they purport to do?
Mr. HABERMAN. They purported to break up the old marketing cartels with their quotas and their superstructures of administrative
apparatus, which, at least at that point, appeared to have been
phasing out, as I have indicated in my statement. It appeared at that
point that the control would be vested or concentrated essentially in
controlling crude at the source. So that, as I have said in one of my
evaluating memorandums, it seemed to ine that we had been foreclosed from attacking the head and body of the beast and given the
dubious option of lopping off its tail-and that is essentially what I
felt became of that.
Senator CASE. In other words, the decrees Justice signed prohibited
dividing the American market in terms.
Mr. HABERMAN. Or foreign markets as well.
Senator CASE. And foreign markets as well.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct.
Senator CASE. But they did not touch the arrangements among
the companies which resulted in limiting supply and fixing the price
of crude oil.
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct, Senator.
ASSESSMENT

OF CARTEL MARKETING ACTIVITIES

Senator PERCY. Was this whole arrangement such that Eastern
Hemisphere oil and Western Hemisphere oil never met in the marketplace? Was this just a means of the cartel never marketing Mideast
oil in the Western Hemisphere; that is, in the U.S. market?
Mr. HABERMAN. I am not sure that it was an absolute preclusion
of marketing in the Western Hemisphere. I believe for some period
after the end of World War II that there was considerable import
to the east coast of the United States, which subsequently tapered off.
Now, we still may be receiving that today, but the essential logistical pattern was that the Western Hemisphere supply would come
from the Latin American resources in Venezuela, which were also
controlled, incidentally, as I have said in my statement, by these
three companies, Exxon, Shell, and Gulf, in substantially the same
type of joint venture arrangement, with the same long-term offtake
agreements. So here was the western flank, if you will, of this vast
cartel structure more or less secured, and the import of this cheap
oil substantially controlled by a combination, as I said, of import
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taxes, import quota controls, coming out in the 1930's, during the
NRA period, as well as the State conservation board practices (such
as the Texas Railroad Commission) which essentially shut down
excess capacity and tended thereby to stabilize the Gulf coast price,
which then became the benchmark for the international pricing
structure.
CONSENT DECREES AS A BARRIER TO ANTITRUST INVESTIGATION

Senator CHURCH. Would it be fair to say that the consent decrees
acted as a barrier to the further antitrust investigation of enforcements of international petroleum rather than as an effective remedy?
Mr. HABERMAN. The short answer is yes. As a practical matter, as I
elaborated here in answer to various other questions, we were foreclosed from doing what really had to be done to break up this control.
Senator CHURCH. Then these weak and ineffectual consent decrees,
as you have described them to us, in the cartel case, fixed Government
policy in this area for the next 15 years.
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, 15 to the present time; 25 from the time they
were initially negotiated.
Senator CHURCH. Yes. Did the Justice Department ever exercise its
enforcement rights under the decrees?
Mr. HABERMAN. To the best of my knowledge, they have not.
Senator CHURCH.

Even the decrees themselves have not been

pursued?
Mr. HABERMAN. So far as I know, there was no major effort to exercise the visitation privileges, to take a look at what was happening.
MORALE IN

THE ANTITRUST DIVISION

Senator CHURCH. What happened to the morale in the Antitrust
Division as a result of the intervening from above of the radical curtailment of the case and the procurement of these consent decrees?
Mr. HABERMAN. Certainly the morale of those associated with the
case went to zero, and that was evidenced, I think, by gradual drifting
away of most of the cartel staff, and those were people who had built
up expertise over a number of years. I was left as the sole legatee, as I
said, of the case.
HABERMAN'S DEPARTURE FROM THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT

Senator CHURCH. When the antitrust issues arose again in 1971,
were you called upon for assistance?
Mr. HABERMAN. I was not.
Senator CHURCH. You were not.
After this experience, what then did you decide to do? Did you
leave the Justice Department?
Mr. HABERMAN. Well, as a result of that experience and similar
others in dealing with this industry, my own frustration level had
reached pretty much the point of no return, and I did subsequently
leave the Justice Department in 1972.
Senator CHURCH. What are you doing now?
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Mr. HABERMAN. I am a public defender counsel with Public Defender Service with the District of Columbia, which is an entirely
different field.
Senator CHURcH. You have really left the system, haven't you?
Mr. HABERMAN. And I am representing people civilly committed
for mental observation and treatment.
Senator CiuRCH. You crossed the tracks. All right. Well, I think
we have another witness here that we need to hear from if there are
no further questions at this time.
U.S. PROTECTION AFFORDED BY THE GULF COAST PRICING SYSTEM

Senator PERCY. I have a couple of questions. Didn't the Gulf coast
pricing system protect oil investments in the United States from cheap
oil that could have come from the Middle East?
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, that was a byproduct.
EXISTENCE OF TWO OIL MARKETS UNTIL 1973

Senator PERCY. Until the end of the U.S. import quota in 1973
were there not two markets then in world oil-the U.S. market and the
international market?
Mr. HABERMAN. Yes, there was a protected market in the United
States, that is correct.
Senator PERCY. Did not then the control of supply out of the Middle
East have its major effect on Europe, Japan, and the less developed
countries that we have heard so much about in recent weeks?
Mr. HABERMAN. They certainly would have felt the major impact of
the controls. I would not rule out that the United States also experienced a similar effect as the present prices clearly indicate, although
we are but a 10 percent or whatever the figure is, importer today.
Nevertheless, we see the crisis and the dislocation which the shutoff of
that Middle East source has produced in this country, so it is a clear
telegraphingMR. ITABERMAN'S

RESPONSE TO THE REMOVAL
ALL IMPORTS

OF ABSOLUTE

QUOTAS ON

Senator PERCY. Having had such a deep background in this field
and such a continuing interest over so many years, how did you react
to the administration's reversal of the recommendation of the Shultz
Commission which removed absolute quotas on all imports to be replaced by a more flexible tariff ?
Mr. HABERMAN. I reallV am not sure, Senator, that I can answer
your question. I have only lately started to think my way back into this
industry, and while it is relatively simple to do so, I can't say that I
have given that any kind of concentrated attention where I couldSenator PERCY. Just putting the question another way, would you
have felt it a good idea, as the Inter-Cabinet Committee did, to remove
the absolute quota on oil imports into this country and allow them
a free flow of product from abroad?
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Mr. HABERMAN. I think that would be beneficial, at least to stimulating additional competition among those who might be independent
refiners, opening, in other words, additional sources. That would be
my general impression. Beyond that I have not given any thought
to it.
Senator PERCY. Thank you.
THE CARTEL S JOINT PRODUCTION ARRANGEMENT-A
LAW?

VIOLATION OF THE

Senator CASE. Mr. Chairman, I have just one question I would
like to have Mr. Haberman express a view on.
A couple of weeks ago we had Mr. McCloy on the witness stand
and he discussed with us the Department of Justice's business letter
to the effect that it did not intend to prosecute the oil companies by
reason of their establishing among themselves a joint approach to the
producing countries. Mr. McCloy stated that he didn't regard this as
an agreement to commit a violation of the law but rather a recognition
that this was lawful conduct, and made the point, which, of course,
I think all lawyers would agree with, that the Department of Justice
has no right to grant an exemption from the antitrust laws.
Is there any relation between the situation at the time of this business letter and the discussions about a joint approach and the questions
involved in the cartel suit?
Mr. HABERMAN. I would think that somewhat the same situation,
parallel situation, exists in both instances. I would like to point out
that I have always felt very ambivalent about what those business
review letters actually meant in antitrust administration. What they
are, so far as I understand it, is a statement of intent that as of the
present time there is on present intention of pursuing or proceeding
against a particular arrangement. It is an ambiguous kind of a
clearance without saying absolutely that there would not be any
prosecution.
I think essentially what it is directed to is the statement of intent
that at the very least criminal prosecution might not be asserted.
Senator CASE. Yes.
I was not so much interested in the question of what effect these letters have but rather the position Mr. McCloy was very emphatic
about. He didn't rely on the business letters, although they were nice
to have. It was his judgment that there was no violation of law involved in the joint approach procedure, and that was what I wanted
to get your opinion on.
Mr. HABERMAN. As to whether I agree with that construction?
Senator CASE. Whether you agree with that and as to whether there
was not the same kind of legal situation as was involved on the part of
the cartel litigation that was lifted out by the National Security Council and the State Department directives.
Mr. HABERMAN. I would agree with the construction that this was
exempted. At least, however you want to characterize it, it very much
resembled what was done by the lifting out of the National Security
Council directive in the cartel case, yes.
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Senator CASE. I take it you would uphold the other view about the
joint approach proposition, that it was illegal under the antitrust
laws.
Mr. HABERMAN. I am not sure I would take an absolute stand without knowing more about it. Essentially, I would say to approve this
would be tantamount to approving it as a legal joint venture, a legal
arrangement.
Senator CASE. Regardless of the motives, we are not questioning motives, we are not trying to give anybody a bad name. But inevitably,
control of production affects price in the United States, is this not
true?
Mr. HABERMAN. That is correct, especially in such substantial
quantities.
Senator CASE. Yes.
Senator CHURCH. Isn't it true that you had no doubt about the fact
that the joint production arrangements that the cartel had formed did
violate the antitrust laws of the United States? That was the basis for
the suit, was it not?
Mr. HABERMAN. Certainly taken as a collectivity they certainly did,
and I would even assert that individually they might be alleged to be
illegal.
Senator CHuRcH. Yes.

Are you aware of any legal basis for the modification of the antitrust law for national security reasons without coming to Congress for
an appropriate amendment to that law?
Mr. HABERMAN. I am not.
[Mr. Haberman's prepared statement follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID I. HABERMAN, ATTORNEY AT LAW,

WASHINGTON,

D.C.

Mr. Chairman, honorable members of this Committee, my name is David I.
Haberman and I am an attorney and a member of the Bar of the District of
Columbia. Between 1953 and October 1972, I was employed as an attorney in the
Antitrust Division in the Department of Justice. During that period, from 1953
to 1968, I served on the trial staff engaged in the prosecution of litigation known
as the InternationalOil Cartel Ca8e involving five major American international
oil companies, namely, Standard Oil Company (New Jersey), Socony Vacuum
Oil Company, Inc., Standard Oil Company of California, the Texas Company,
and Gulf Oil Corporation (hereinafter referred to respectively as EXXON,
MOBIL, SOCAL, TEXACO, and GULF). Also named as co-conspirators, but not
as defendants in that action, were Anglo-Iranian Oil Corporation (hereinafter
referred to as British Petroleum, or BP) and the Royal Dutch Shell Companies
(hereinafter referred to as Shell).
I am privileged to appear here today in response to the Subcommittee's subpoena, and I welcome this opportunity to be of assistance. In preparing for my
testimony, I have been deeply mindful of a quotation attributed to Arne Tiselius,
on the occasion of December 1970 Nobel Prize Ceremony:
"We live in a world where unfortunately the distinction between true and
false appears to become increasingly blurred by manipulation of facts, by exploitation of uncritical minds, and by the pollution of the language."
It is my hope that my testimony today may avoid those distortions and instead
contribute to truer understanding of the critical national issues which are the
subject of these hearings.
To begin with, I should like to state for the record that I appear today as a
private citizen on my own behalf and represent no interests adverse to the
United States Government. My appearance here has been cleared with responsible
officials of the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice.
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The Oil Cartel Case, in my opinion, is a classic study of the impact of a handful of the world's largest most powerful multinational corporations upon the
foreign and domestic policies of not only the United States, but, indeed, upon
the several nations of the world with respect to a vital world commodity,
namely, oil.
Seen from the vantage point of the Cartel Case, I think It will become
abundantly clear as this investigation proceeds that the current international
oil crisis did not just suddenly spring full blown when a few Middle East
governments decided to impose their oil embargoes upon the consuming nations
of the world. Rather, I suggest that you will find that Middle East government
Actions, and the world oil crises which they precipitated, represented but a
logical extension, indeed the inevitable culmination, of a long, well defined
historical process that was set in motion by these very oil companies at least
-40 or 50 years ago. That process saw the evolution and exploitation of a most
complex and extraordinary symbiotic relationship between these seven major
international oil companies on the one hand, and the several governments of
the United States, Western Europe, and the Middle East on the other.
The present world crisis represents a unique crossroad in history when that
system lies suddenly exposed, its bare framework projected in bold relief for
all the world to see, at least for those who will take the trouble to see.
And I suggest that what will be seen upon closer analysis is a kind of private
supranational government, an intricate system which has grown up through
close to a half century of closely coordinated and cooperating joint ventures and
arrangements around the world among these seven international companies.
I have likened this system to a kind of supranational government, a private
United Nations, if you will, because its members severally and collectively
possess massive wealth and resources, including an exchequer, shipping fleets,
production facilities, pipelines, refineries, etc., which exceed by far the resources
available to many nations of the world. Furthermore, these companies have
shared for many years a broad community of interest and a functional unity of
policies and actions in the disposition of such wealth and resources. This has
been facilitated by the highly developed technical and diplomatic capabilities
which these companies have frequently and effectively exercised en bloc in
sophisticated high-level dealings with the governments of the world.
Like many other world government organizations, this private government
emerged from a period of internecine economic warfare among these companies
that was finally resolved by a series of "peace treaties" in 1928. In their exercise
of virtually sovereign power, this bloc cf companies has consistently promoted
and exploited national economic needs and international differences, government
ignorance, and the gaping lacunae in the fabric of international regulatory control mechanisms-in pursuit of their private commercial goals.
In some of this, of course, affected governments have not always been unwitting
accomplices. Indeed, in many instances governmental policies have been lodged
in the hands of officials who had themselves been involved either directly or
indirectly with these same corporations. Notwithstanding these circumstances,
however, several nations sought in various ways over the years to regulate these
companies for their respective national interests. For the reasons which I have
stated, the resulting general patchwork of country-by-country regulation has
fallen far short of the comprehensive system required for effective control of
international cartel activities operating far beyond national boundaries.
Sad to say, because of the effectiveness of the supranational oil company bloc,
our own government has, to date, shared the general failure to regulate those
companies effectively. This is well illustrated by the inability of the Government
In the Oil Cartel case to dissolve the 7-company cartel monopolistic control of the
vast crude oil supplies which are the source of our present crisis.
How and why all this came to pass and what historical lessons it holds are
matters which this Committee must now investigate if we are to plan and act
intelligently henceforth. The old maxim that "Those who ignore history are
doomed to repeat its errors," applies here with special force; for, in my opinion,
it was the very success of that seven-company private cartel, and the corresponding lack of effective governmental control, which finally thrust that cartel readymade into eager hands of the Middle East landlords enabling them, in turn,
to precipitate the dislocations which we are experiencing today.
In my opinion, the signal shortcoming of our national policy, and, Indeed, that
of the Western European nations on this issue, has been our collective failure to
recognize, at least since the end of World War II, the central proposition that
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the orderly disposition of world petroleum resources between the producing and
consuming nations must ultimately be resolved internationally on a sovereign
level, i.e., as between governments, through multilaterial treaties, international
arbitration and enforcement, etc. I think we are just now being rudely awakened
to that realization by the force of recent events-witness earlier initiatives of
European and Japanese governments to reach equitable accommodation with the
concession holding governments in the Middle East, and our own belated sponsorship of international conferences between consuming and producing nations.
Now it may well be that the sovereign dimensions of this problem were heretofore tacitly recognized at some levels of our own foreign policy establishment.
But if that is the case, some nagging questions remain to be answered:
(1) Why was that recognition never made explicit in policy, opened for national
scrutiny and debate, and then implemented by international treaties?
(2) Why indeed was Congress excluded from its rightful role?
(3) To what extent did outmoded colonial policies of our allies and our own
longstanding taboos against government intervention in business enterprise contribute to this general failure?
(4) Why instead did we, as a recognized bulwark of the post-World War II
free world, virtually by executive fiat, delegate to this private corporate bloc the
awesome responsibility for safeguarding U.S. and allied interests in a commodity
so vital to social, economic, and military well-being of the free world? And why,
also, were those private companies made our emissaries and assigned the delicate
task of critical foreign negotiations?
(5) Even assuming that some overriding national interest was to be served by
having these companies act as surrogates of our foreign policy, why was this
same international private cartel then given unfettered power (unconstrained by
effective countervailing supervision and control) and allowed to erect and operate
a vast supernational structure, an internationalcartel, capable of acting against
the economic interests of the several international communities, which those
companies served?
(6) Should anyone now really be surprised that the vital heart of that cartel
(namely, the Middle East joint crude supply arrangements) achieved after over
40 years of careful cultivation at the hands of the seven major oil companies
should have finally ripened into a tempting prize to be harvested by Middle
Eastern sovereigns themselves, grown sophisticated under the practical teaching
of these oil companies, and theoretical tutelage of our Government's publications?
I leave those questions and turn now specifically to the historical aspects of the
cartel case with which I am familiar.
To the loud trumpeting of banner headlines in the national press, the Justice
Department's international oil cartel litigation was initiated as a grand jury
investigation late in 1952 by the then out-going administration of President
Truman. That litigation was in turn spurred primarily by an earlier publication
in August, 1952, of a highly significant 378-page report entitled, "The International Petroleum Cartel", a staff report prepared by the Federal Trade Commission and submitted to the Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Select Committee on Small Business.
The Federal Trade Commission Resolution of December, 1949, specifically
called for an investigation of the international petroleum cartel and is especially illuminating concerning the significance attached at that time to thenknown restrictive agreements among the international oil companies and the
likely intensified impact of such agreements on newly discovered oil in the
Middle East. Thus, the Federal Trade Commission Resolution, in its preliminary recitation, states:
Whereas the petroleum industry is one of the largest and most important
industries in the United States; And whereas this industry is very highly
concentrated, with the preponderance of total assets, proven reserves, crude
production and refining capacity held by a relatively few large companies;
And whereas it is reported, in authenticated, secondary sources, that over
a long period of years American petroleum companies operating in foreign
countries have entered into restrictive agreements among themselves and
with petroleum companies of other nations, many of these agreements having reportedly been re-extended and reinforced And whereas such restrictive
agreements are reported to have had the effect of restraining trade and of
affecting prices of petroleum and petroleum products in the United States;
And whereas this problem has been intensified by the importance of recent
discoveries of oil and foreign nations . . .
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The remainder of the Resolution proceeds to empower the investigation of
these agreements by the FTC.
The Federal Trade Commission, after completing the Cartel Report in the
summer of 1952, wrote to the President requesting that the Report be made
public. In his preface to the Report, Committee Chairman, Senator John Sparkman, underscored the vital importance of this report and emphasized that several governmental levels had carefully considered national security interests
preliminary to authorizing its publication. The preface states:
I want to make it clear that this Report is being published by our Committee only after careful study and deliberation. It is my opinion that its
release at this time is not likely to jeopardize our national security or
undermine the aims of our foreign policy. The security aspect of the matter
has been cleared with respect to responsible agencies of the government. As
to foreign policy, the goals of the United States and international areas
are clear: to attempt in every way possible to assure justice and freedom
under law, to all peoples of the earth. Publication of this report will certainly not interfere with the attainment of these goals.
There is another important reason for making this report available, and
that is to subject the activities of great concentration of economic power
to the spotlight of publicity.
It has long been the public policy of the United States to supplement the
legal provisions of the antitrust laws with broad, fact-finding powers. The
fundamental purpose of this fact-finding is to prevent the abuse of power.
Where power exists, there also exists the possibility of its abuse. Some two
decades ago the Federal Trade Commisison, through an economic investigation, restrained the use of power by the private utility holding companies.
Today the power of the international oil companies is so vast as to invite
its abuse. By focusing the spotlight of publicity on these oil companies, the
present report of the Federal Trade Commission, like the earlier investigation of the utility companies, should prevent any possible abuse of power
either at home or abroad.
The Senate Small Business Committee believes that it is the basic philosophy of the United States to oppose monopolistic concentration of economic
power. Practically done, among the great nations of the world, the United
States-through fact-finding and through enforcement of its antitrust lawsendeavors to hold in check the powers of giant organizations. Whether
privately or publicly owned, such organizations carry with them the inherent possibility that their overwhelming power may be abused to the detriment of the people. The Senate Small Business Committee, in publicizing
the operations of the international oil companies, wishes to affirm the determination of the American people that American companies, whether at home
or abroad, shall so conduct themselves to promote the Interests of all the
people everywhere.
The Senate Small Business Committee in Issuing this Report Is expressing its faith in Justice Brandeis' belief that sunlight is the best of disinfectants, and the electric light, the most efficient policeman.
Here, then, was the grand and noble objective of the International Petroleum
Cartel Report of the Federal Trade Commission's, and I must say, that that
Report's carefully researched 378 pages provided a most exquisite blueprint for
the Justice Department staff; indeed, it became our bible in the preparation of the
oil cartel case. In my opinion, that report remains to this very day the best published historical source book on the international oil industry and the role of
the seven major international companies therein up to 1952. (It is my understanding that the Subcommittee's hearings will complete that historical record
up to the present time).
Unfortunately, since the Justice Department's abortive challenge of the Cartel, the Federal Trade Commission Report has been gathering dust on our library
shelves for some 22 years now. Rest assured, however, that others, notably the
sovereigns of the Middle East, have not been so negligent. On the contrary, it now
seems quite apparent that they have been applying the FTC Report very practically to their own ends. There is reliable evidence that as early as May 1953,
the Saudi Arabian government had secured a full Arabic translation of the
Federal Trade Commission Report-9 months after its first English publication
in the United States!
In this connection, It is interesting to observe that of all the nations in the
world affected by the current oil emergency, it is only the Middle East govern-
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ments which seem sophisticated enough to act consistently as sovereigns rather
than as subjects in asserting their national interests against the seven-company
bloc.
In short, we in the United States, would be well-served to rediscover the 1952
Federal Trade Commission Report and the records of the Oil Cartel case, and
to get down to the hard business of really learning what we as a nation neglected
to learn before. The abortive oil cartel case is a tragic reminder of our national
failure to come to grips with the implications of that very significant study. To
repeat that tragic error at this critical point in the world history would be unforgiveable.
Now the Oil Cartel case (first, as a grand jury criminal investigation in 1952,
and, subsequently superseded by a civil action in 1953) set out to challenge and
ultimately to dissolve certain basic elements of the international petroleum
cartel structure and certain practices which these seven major international companies had evolved from the period of the 1920s up to the date of the complaint
in 1953. In this undertaking, we lifted substantial portions of well-documented
information right out of the Federal Trade Commission Report and elaborated
that material as allegations within the formal legal framework of the civil complaint. Thereafter, most of our staff, numbering about seven attorneys, proceeded
by court discovery procedures to secure updated corroborating documentation
numbering hundreds of thousands of pages directly from the files of the five
American defendant companies, Exxon, Mobil, Socal, Texaco and Gulf. These
materials were carefully digested, analyzed and screened by our staff for potential as evidence in trial proceedings. In addition, the documentary materials were
screened independently by an interdepartmental group (i.e., State, Defense, CIA,
etc.) for possible security sensitivity. Our trial staff effort continued thus over
a period of several years, interrupted and frequently frustrated, handicapped or
delayed by episodic international emergencies (such as the Iranian nationalization, the Korean War, the first Suez crisis) and the constricting national
security limitations which those successive emergencies engendered. All of that,
coupled with the diversion of staff energies to negotiating consent decrees kept
this case effectively tied up in a pretrial status for a total period of 15 years,
giving the Cartel case the rather unflattering distinction of being one of the oldest
pieces of litigation in the Department of Justice.
Now, to help put into'perspective what it was that the Oil Cartel Case undertook to cure, it Is first necessary to make an extensive historical digression at
this point to sketch the economic and political setting out of which the supranational cartel emerged. For, given the study objectives of this investigation in
assessing multinational corporation effects on national policy, it is important
to fully understand how policies of our government and colonial policies of our
Allies on developments after World War I may have contributed to evolution of
the international oil cartel. My survey of the world petroleum picture is based
substantially upon information taken from the FTO's "International Oil Cartel
Report" as well as documents and records of the Oil Cartel case.
I. WORLD WAR I ERA

Prior to the early 1920s major oil companies fell into two broad classes with
respect to their policies concerning foreign crude reserves. In one class were
those companies which for many years had based their operations mainly on
their control of reserves and production of crude oil. An example of this class
was Royal Dutch Shell, which based Its growth primarily on control of reserves
and production of crude discovered in the Dutch West Indies in 1890. From this
Shell later expanded into refining and marketing. Another example is Anglo
Iranian Oil Company, now BP, which likewise had predicated its oil policies
primarily upon ownership of Middle East crude reserves in Iran dating back
to 1901.
In the other class were those companies which had achieved their prominence
as refiners and distributors, owning relatively few crude reserves and producing
little of their own crude. The outstanding example of this type of company was
Exxon, which in 1904 held no more than % of U.S. crude production, but refined
and marketed almost 90% of the U.S. refinery runs. At the turn of the century,
the United States was the world's largest producer of crude and crude products,
and Exxon's dominance over the domestic oil industry conferred upon it a
dominant position in the international trade of crude and petroleum products.
20-A48-74-pt. 7-4
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Exxon was easily able to sustain that position without owning extensive crude
reserves or production because high levels of production in the U.S. by others
at that time provided readily exportable surpluses.
Around the 1920s, however, the situation began to shift as new world conditions brought reversals of Exxon historical disinterest in foreign reserves. Thus,
following World War I the U.S. became acutely conscious of the vital role of
oil in modern warfare and modern industrial economies. Fanned by memories
of the 1917-18 near-scarcity and by dire predictions of postwar domestic oil
scarcity by U.S. officials, fear of U.S. oil shortage became a major factor in
international relations after World War I.
Indeed many of the exclamations of apprehension about predicted oil shortages in the early 1920s bear a striking resemblance to similar uncritical outcries being widely heard today. Thus, in 1920, David White of the United States
Geological Survey stated:
On the whole, therefore, we must expect that unless our consumption is
checked, we shall by 1925 be dependent upon foreign oil to the extent of

150,000,000 barrels, and possibly as much as 200,000,000 barrels of crude

each year, except insofar as the situation may at that time, perhaps, be
helped to a slight extent by shale oil. Add to this the probability that within
5 years-perhaps 3 years only-our domestic production will begin to fall
off with increasing rapidity due to the exhaustion of our reserves.
In 1920 it was reported in Sperling's Journal:
Given the resumption of trade and the consequent demand for oil products in, at the most, a year or two, the world will be confronted with an oil
shortage such as has never been experienced before.
Thus, in the early 1920s, the situation produced public fears of an oil shortage and industry fears of losing exports to rapidly growing foreign markets.
For about that time, large discoveries in the Dutch East Indies and Iran threatened to give the British (BP) and the Dutch (Shell) concessionaries extraordinary competitive advantages over their U.S. counterparts in supplying
nearby European and Asiatic markets formerly competitively available to
American exporters. At the same time, there was then a growing concern in
the United States that American interests were being systematically excluded
from those rich, newly discovered foreign crude reserves by monopolistic British
and Dutch colonial policies favoring their own companies. The resentment
which this provoked in the U.S. was heightened by reports that American subsidiaries of Shell were exploiting shrinking U.S. resources while conserving
its own foreign reserves.
In short, after 1920, the promise of large supplies of cheap foreign crude oil
close to important foreign consuming markets, and the threat of British-Dutch
monopoly of those new resources, coupled with U.S. fears of dwindling domestic
supplies of higher cost crude, stirred American oil companies to venture abroad
in quest of a share of the potentially rich crude reserves just opening up in the
Middle East and in Latin America (Venezuela).
In Iran, from 1901 onward, BP already held control over 500,000 square miles
(80% of Iran) which it exploited to substitute oil for coal as a new fuel for the
British navy during World War I. First Lord of the Admiralty, Winston
Churchill, in 1913, announced the Admiralty's oil policy of becoming owners or
controllers at the source of the oil supplies it required. To guarantee such control
for its own national purposes, the British government purchased a controlling
interest In BP with a veto power over the commercial policies of that company.
II.

1928 CARTEL

A. 1928 Red Line Agreement
While the rights to Iranian oil were firmly lodged in the hands of the British
government during the early '20's, the situation elsewhere was quite different
as the British, French and Dutch jockeyed for concession rights in certain newly
discovered Middle East reserves, notably in Iraq. The surrender of German
interests in the old Turkish Petroleum Company at the time of the dissolution
of the old Ottoman Empire following World War I, transferred control of
Iraq's oil concessions into the hands of a monopoly comprised of the British,
Dutch and subsequently (via the 1920 San/Remo Agreement) the French.
The presence of the British-Dutch-French monopoly in Iraq at a time when
real or fancied threats of a domestic shortage were pushing American oil companies to seek new overseas reserves precipitated a heated and prolonged diplo-
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natic dispute between the British and American governments. Stimulated by
Exxon's expressions of interest in Iraq, our State Department undertook an
active role in waging determined diplomatic battle with the British Government
for an "Open Door Policy," to secure equal participation rights for American
companies in the vast reserves of Iraq. While that dispute ostensibly concerned
technical questions over legal rights between former wartime allies, in reality it
was a power struggle waged between major British and American oil companies
which had enlisted the energetic support of their respective governments.
Tension between British and American governments over this oil issue continued until 1922, when BP invited Exxon to negotiate possible participation
jointly with BP, Shell and French interests in the Iraq concessions. Those negotiations, lasting 6 years. involved Exxon, Mobil, Gulf, and four other American
companies which later dropped out.
Initially the American companies, vigorously supported by our State Department, had insisted upon the "Open Door" policy as indispensable condition of
their participation in the Middle East. Initially, too, that policy contemplated unrestricted freedom for any American company to obtain, without discrimination,
concessions within the mandated area of Iraq. It was a policy designed to promote active competition among the companies for concessions and to prevent
monopoly control of those concessions by any of them.
However, between 1922, when the "Open Door" policy was first advanced, and
1927, when the question of American participation was nearing final resolution,
radical changes were occurring in the world oil situation. Earlier frenzied fears
of shortage, which had been so widespread in 1922, were by 1927 giving way to
opposite apprehensions about possible oil glut. Indeed, by 1929, production of
crude in the United States had accelerated to the point where the U.S. was faced
with the problem of oversupply and the need for restrictive conservation
measures.
Here it is important to observe that there have been historically recurring oscillations between periods of fear of shortage and periods of fear of surplus. At the
onset of such periods of shifting supply outlook, the major companies have
generally been able to exploit public fear and ignorance to secure government
support for programs which lend themselves to new company strategies for control. I think it can be fairly said that what we are witnessing today is just such
an exploitation of public fear and ignorance to facilitate major company strategies for relocating new profit centers in downstream refining and marketing
now that the bonanza of cheap, tax-favored Middle East crude has been denied
them by actions of Middle East governments.
To return then, with the shift from earlier predictions of U.S. shortage to 1927
forecasts of oversupply, the major oil companies became less interested in "Open
Door" competitive development of Middle East crude resources, and thereafter
moved toward two quite contrary objectives: first, to mutually limit the output
of foreign crude, and, secondly, to limit competition among themselves for
shares of world petroleum markets. Those two complementary objectives and the
elaboration of the means for achieving them were to absorb the international
companies for about two decades from 1928 onward into World War II.
To that end, the major international oil companies in 1928 fashioned a complex
of what may best be characterized as private "nonaggression treaties," complete
with "spheres of influence" and "peacekeeping machinery" for their mutual protection and defense. These 1928 arrangements became the cornerstones of a vast
new supra-national system whose quasi-sovereign powers, policies, and programs
were for almost half a century to transcend national boundaries, and political
and legal barriers.
And finally, it was that complex of arrangements which ultimately came to be
identified as the "international petroleum cartel" in 1952 FTC and the Justice
Department litigation of 1953.
Now what specifically did these major companies do in 1928 to implement their
twin objectives for jointly curtailing world crude output and for limiting competition in world markets?
With the British, Dutch, and French companies' acceptance of the principle
of "Open Door" policy In the 1925 convention with the Iraq government, and the
consequent admission of the American company group to a full share participation in the Iraq Petroleum Company (IPC, formerly the Turkish Petroleum
Company), four of the largest oil companies, BP, Shell, Exxon, and Mobil, became united and intimately associated for the first time in a joint venture con-
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trolling a major new world source of crude oil. What is more, consummation of
that joint arrangement also saw the closing of the open door which as I previously stated, had originally contemplated full competitive access to any and
all companies which might seek independent interests in Iraq concessions.
On July 31, 1928, BP, Shell and the American companies executed what has
come to be known as the "Red Line Agreement" which constituted BP, Shell, the
American companies (and French and private Gulbenkian interests), as an exclusive partnership to share and share alike all oil discovered and produced in
the old Ottoman Empire, a geographic area which was outlined in red on a map
(hence the name of this agreement). That area embraced not only Iraq, but
Saudi Arabia and the lesser states bordering the Gulf of Aden and the Arabian
Sea, Syria, Lebanon, Jordan, Israel, and Turkey. The Red Line area specifically
excluded Kuwait, on the Persian Gulf, and Iran (both then under British
Suzerainty).
That Red Line Agreement wove around the companies who were partners in
IPC, an intricate web of restrictive provisions which made it practically impossible for them to compete in production, refining, or securing concession within
the vast red-line area. Indeed, prevention of competition was the sole purpose
of many of the principalprovisions of that agreement-a complete contradiction
of the principle and the spirit of the original "open door" policy for which our
State Department had so strenuously contended against the British Government.
Under this arrangement, the production and apportionment of crude oil was
handled by the IPC joint venture, and sold to the partner owners virtually at cost
(only a nominal shilling return on investment was added to the base cost).
The non-profit feature of the IPC joint venture ultimately grew out of two primary concerns of the American companies: (1) to avoid payment of taxes to
American and British governments; and (2) to prevent the joint venture (IPC),
from competing with the oil company partners who owned it.
In sum, then, the 1928 Red Line Agreement was a major device of the American, British, Dutch, and French companies designed primarily to control for
themselves at the source the vast new crude supply potential of the Middle East.
As an opening gambit, the agreement vested those companies with an exclusive
monopoly of the most promising concession and production rights in Iraq.
Now the 1928 Red Line Agreement did not concern itself directly with controlling competition among the major oil companies in the world at large outside
the Red Line area; the agreement left them free to seek those markets on their
own. Such marketing provisions as appeared in the Red Line Agreement were
in the main directed toward protecting the companies aaginst possible competition from their own joint venture (IPC) in the world outside the Red Line Area.
For example, to guarantee aaginst competition from IPC in world markets the
Red Line Agreement carefully restricted IPC's refining of products from Iraq
crude to only those amounts necessary to meet local consumption within Iraq;
there could be no surplus for export.
B. 1928 Achnacarry ("As Is") Agreement
And it was precisely this freedom under the 1928 Red Line Agreement to compete in significant markets outside the Red Line Area, which finally impelled
these companies, again in 1928, to enter a second major agreement: a market
cartel agreement known as the "Achnacarry Agreement" which was to close
the circle of major company control from crude supply source through market
distribution outlet for at least a decade preceding World War II.
As I have indicated earlier, by 1928 all talk of U.S. oil shortage had disappeared
and foreign world production had more than doubled between 1918 and 1925. But
with the sudden bringing in of a rich Iraq well (50-100.000 barrel per day production) late in 1927, the handwriting on the wall was clear for all the major
companies to see and they hastened to resolve differences which had hung up
their negotiations for 6 years from 1922. This is evidenced first by their Red
Line Agreement in July 1928, followed by the "Achnacarry Agreement", which
they prepared in September of that same year.
The immediately precipitating cause of the Achnacarry market cartel agreement was a price war which broke out in India in 1926 between Shell and Mobil
(then Standard Oil Company of N.Y.). At that time Mobil, over the protest of
Shell had continued to import and sell in India petroleum products refined from
oil produced on Russian properties, which had previously been expropriated from
Shell by the Russian Government. When Mobil refused to join Shell in boycotting
the use of this Russian oil in the Indian Market, Shell, in 1927, initiated a price
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war against Mobil in India, and Mobil retaliated. As the Indian price war escalated, both parties extended the war to other countries with Shell stepping up
competition in the United States, while Mobil intensified its competition in
England. That intensive international competition between the two major oil
companies was to be short lived, however. For the rapidity with which the
Indian price war had ricocheted from India to U.S. markets and then back to
Europe brought sharply home to the major international oil companies that their
control of the newly discovered Middle Eastern reserves was not by itself a
sufficient guarantee against the outbreak of competition among themselves. Thus,
realizing that the Shell/Mobil struggle might ultimately spread and jeopardize
the relative positions of all the major international oil companies in the principal
consuming countries, BP and Exxon, early in 1928 took the initiative in sponsoring a number of conferences which had as their object an international working
agreement.
The outcome of those negotiations was an unsigned document entitled, "Pool
Association" dated September 17, 1928 which is more often referred to as the
"Achnacarry Agreement" or the "As Is Agreement of 1928". The Achnacarry
Agreement was drafted by top officials of Exxon, BP, and Shell, led by Shell's
Sir Henri Deterding who had convened a gathering of major oil company representatives at Achnacarry Castle.
Now the importance of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreement derives from the fact
that it represented a fundamental charter, a constitution, if you will, embodying
certain basic general principles, objectives and procedures for the ultimate
stabilization and governance of world oil supply and markets by these major
companies. Subsequent implementing agreements up to World War II expressly
incorporated or embraced basic As Is principles. One, namely Draft Memorandum of Principles (DMOP) explicitly provided that those "As Is" principles
were of such a durable nature that failure of the specific agreements to accomplish their objectives or even the total abrogation by some parties should not
prevent further joint efforts toward reinstituting the "As Is" principles.
Now the Achnacarry Agreement, following a preliminary statement rationalizing the need for remedial action to counter "over-production", "excessive" and
"destructive competition," etc., enumerates seven basic, "As Is" principles (so
called because the foremost principle calls upon the major oil companies to
accept and maintain their relative shares of world petroleum markets as of 1928
(in other words, their position as is)).
The six remaining principles dealt with matters essential to maintaining effective international control through the pooling of company resources. These
called upon the companies to (1) mutually share among themselves on a preferential cost basis their existing facilities; (2) to avoid unnecessary duplication
of new facilities; (3) to maintain for each geographic producing area its natural
financial advantage with respect to its near-by geographic markets; (4) to draw
supplies for a given market from the nearest producing area; (5) to avoid use
of surplus crude production from any geographic area to upset the price structure in any other area; and (6) to eliminate measures that would materially increase costs and prices.
In short. then "As Is" principles constituted a grand policy blueprint for a corporate world government of petroleum industry dominated by a handful of
companies, notably Exxon, BP, and Shell. What is more, those basic "As Is"
principles, as further amplified by Achnacarry's "policy and procedural provisions," in turn, became vital core guidelines in a succession of major implementing
international cartel agreements designed to meet exigencies of a changing world
during the period 1928 to the onset of World War II, around 1940.
The Achnacarry Agreement (perhaps, sensitive to potential antitrust challenge) paid lip service to applying "As Is" principles outside the United States.
However, it Is rather apparent that oil, a major commodity in international
trade, could hardly be subject to such a far-reaching stabilization scheme without inevitably affecting the imports and exports of the United States.
A number of the Achnacarry Agreement's policy and procedural paragraphs
were devoted to elaborating rules for governing the division of markets among
the cartel marketing quotas within each country and In the world as a whole.
Other provisions dealt with reconciling the eartel member's over- and under-trading of their quota positions or loss of market position to outsiders; still other
provisions were devoted to product standardization. uniform freight rates and
the pooling of shipping tonnage. Among the more significant of the Achnacarry
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provisions were those providing an elaborate method for the reciprocal exchange(i.e., barter) of oil supplies among the various cartel participants. Those exchanges implemented the As Is principle directing that supplies for each geographic market should be drawn from the nearest geographic producing area
thereby reducing intercompany cross-hauling and also duplication of facilities.
In short, exchanges were used as a means for efficient logistics pooling of supplies
and the sharing of resulting economies exclusively among the cartel members.
Further along this line were provisions that sales to outsiders were not to be
made at prices more favorable than to cartel members, and any oil surpluses
were to be disposed of among the cartel members at low preferential prices.
A final significant element of the Achnacarry scheme was the international
pricing system utilized by the cartel up to World War II in furtherance of its
stabilization and control of markets. Essentially, it was a two-price system
an internal one preferentially favoring the cartel members and a second higher
world market price to all others. Briefly, for supplies shipped among cartel members, each point of supply origin was to be considered a basing point, and the
prevailing published U.S. Gulf Coast price was to be designated as the base price
at each such shipping point to which was added the freight from the port of
shipment to the port of import. By contrast, on shipments to outsiders the price
cartel members charged was to be a uniform delivered price based on a single
basing point at the United States Gulf Coast plus freight from the U.S. Gulf
to the point of destination regardless of the. actual point of origin of the shipment. Thus, for cartel's eaTternal sales to others on the world market the outsiders
were at a considerable handicap against cartel members inasmuch as the outsiders costs included phantom freight charges from the United States Gulf.
whereas cartel members only paid the actual freight from actual points of'
origin.
Of further significance with respect to price under the Achnacarry Agreement
was the fact that under its provisions all overseas prices for oil were ultimately
based upon United States crude prices at the United States Gulf Coast. In practice this meant that essentially higher cost U.S. crude, further increased in priceby a combination of federal and state governmental policies during the '30's
(notably NRA pricing and import limitations, and state conservation measures)
was to form a high reference base support price for very low cost foreign oit
long after the United States Gulf Coast had ceased to be a major exportingcenter. Thereafter, a mere handful of relatively high-price, spot export transactions at the United States Gulf Coast were to determine the world market pricefor substantially lower cost foreign crudes (e.g. compare the 1933 Gulf Coast
price of $1.00 after NRA with Iraq costs 300 including tax and royalty around
the same time) : to the ultimate exclusive benefit of the cartel members.
As I have intimated earlier, these basic "As Is" principles and general policy
and procedural provisions of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreement were recodified as
essential guidelines in a succession of major implementing international carter
agreements during the decade leading up to WW II. Those agreements were:
1930 Memorandum of European Markets; 1932 Heads of Agreement for Distribution; 1934 Draft Memorandum of Principles; 1939 Draft Principles of Emergency
Arrangements.
A unique aspect of the second of those agreements, the Heads of Agreement
for Distribution of 1932. was its provision for the establishment of separate
headquarters, one, the London Committee to coordinate "As Is" worldwide distribution (i.e., marketing) and other, the New York Committee to coordinate
as is worldwide supply operations.
Although the World War II period inevitably imposed a hiatus on the cartel's
operations, nevertheless, there is clear evidence in the Cartel Case, indicating
that the 1939 Draft Principles of Emergency Arrangements Agreement was designed to perpetuate the status-quo, i.e., the existing pre-War relative positions,
among the cartel members in certain neutral European countries for the duration of the war. Furthermore, other evidence from United States Petroleum Administration for War (PAW) revealed that PAW oil industry committees,
staffed by representatives of the major oil companies (Exxon, Mobil, Texaco.
Socal and Gulf) allocated quotas among the Latin American marketers in ways
suggesting the possibility that spurious cartel quota figures might have been substituted for actual sales figures as a base for estimating appropriate allocations
during the war.
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To recapitulate: to the question of what the major international oil companies
did specifically in 1928 to implement the first of their twin objectives, namely,
curtailing world crude supply, the answer is that the Red Line Agreement of
1928 achieved for the major international oil companies its first monopoly of
the rich new strategically located crude supply potential of Iraq. At the sametime these major companies were for the first time formally brought together
in close working association as IPC partners pledged not to compete with oneanother in production, refining, or securing concessions within the Old Ottoman
Empire.
To the question of what the companies did specifically in 1928 to implement
their second objective of limiting competition among themselves in world markets, the answer is that the Achnacarry ("As Is") Agreement set forth a basic
charter of policies, principles and procedures for cartelization of major foreign.
markets. Those policies, principles, and procedures, in turn, served as a foundation for a decade of major implementing agreements designed to achieve such
market cartelization. Taken together then, the 1928 Red Line and Achnacarry
Agreements consolidated the cartel companies' control of foreign supply and
foreign markets during the decade leading up to World War II and to some extent even during the period of the wartime dislocation.
III. POSTWAR CARTEL

With the ending of the World War II, around 1945-1946, and under the
pressure of newly emerging conditions, the focus of the international companies'
interest began to move progressively away from the rather cumbersome pre-war
local cartel superstructure with its elaborate administrative apparatus for administering supply and distribution quotas, etc., and toward a more efficient system
centered on control of a few strategically located crude producing sources in the
Middle East. I do not mean to suggest that this occurred suddenly or that the
old cartel structure was totally dismantled; on the contrary, there was clear evidence in the Cartel Case (see Plaintiff's Statement of Claims, pp. 22-31) that
cartels persisted in some form between 1945 and 1953 in some 13 countries of
Europe, Latin America, Africa, the Near East and the Far East. (This was
further confirmed by a 1947 Oil Report of the Swedish Government.) What I am
suggestine, is that the major international companies under the exigencies of
new conditions gradually shifted the main emphasis of their effective control
from the market distribution toward the supply end of their petroleum system.
In pursuit of this new supply emphasis, the seven major international oil companies came to rely chiefly on two basic complementary devices, (both essentially
carryovers from the old "As Is Agreements) to effectuate centralized control over
the rich crude potential of the Middle East, and the markets and wealth which
that potential generated. First, the companies expanded the number of interlocking, jointly-owned production companies to unify control of concessions, and
of crude output at its Middle East source; and, secondly, they established a
system of long-term (upwards of 20 years) mutual supply contracts, under which
enormous volumes (upwards of a billion barrels) of crude oil (and frequently
products) are sold or reciprocally exchanged (i.e, bartered) among themselves
at substantial mutual savings, while at the same time, quantitatively and geographically balancing mutual surpluses and deficits without competitive disruption of world markets or prices.

Both the joint venture and mutual supply devices exemplify the application
and enduring vitality of basic "As Is" provisions (e.g., principles 2, 3, 5; and
procedural paragraphs 2-6), of the 1928 Achnacarry Agreement relating to disposition of surplus by reciprocal sale and exchange, and avoidance of duplication
of facilities.
What mainly precipitated the major shift In emphasis toward the crude supply level was the discovery and opening up immediately after World War II, of
prodigiously rich new crude reserves in the Persian Gulf area, notably in Saudi
Arabia and Kuwait. The enormous supply potential of those new sources posed
at once a threat and a promise to the dominance which the cartel companies;
Exxon, Mobil, BP, and Shell, had labored to achieve before World War II through
the Red Line and "As Is" Agreements.
The threat was that if the vast new Persian Gulf potential should fall into
the hands of new companies who were not members of the existing cartel, then,
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the newcomers' competition might disrupt, if not totally destroy, the hardwon
control hitherto enjoyed by the cartel companies. On the other hand, the promise
was that if the cartel companies could wrest for themselves the control of these
vast new Middle Eastern resources, then their world dominance of petroleum
and its wealth would be virtually guaranteed for the indefinite future.
The critical significance of these two possibilities was not lost upon the cartel
companies. To put it quite simply the cartel members; Exxon, Mobil, BP, Shell,
elected to join the new Persian Gulf concession holders (Socal, Texaco, and Gulf)
rather than fight them. How those three new companies were finally fitted into
the existing international cartel scheme, and how that expanded seven-company
cartel exerted its new dominance via control of the Middle East supply, forms
the final chapter of the international cartel from about 1946 to the present
time. (My commentary will be confined to only that portion of the post-war history up to the time of the Justice Department's oil oartel litigation.)
SAUDI ARABIA.

As I have Indicated earlier, the 1928 Red Line Agreement carefully restricted
the IPO oil company partners from competing among themselves for oil concessions within the Red Line area. That agreement, however, was flawed by a
fatal loophole in that there was no similar prohibition preventing outsiders from
seeking concessions within the Red Line Area.
That loophole was ultimately to have a crucial impact upon the post-war
cartel. In 1928, Gulf, one of the original "Open Door" American participants in
the Red Line Agreement, held an option from the sheik of Bahrain on concession
rights on the small island of Babrain in the Persian Gulf. When Gulf failed in
its effort to get IPC to share in the cost of developing Bahrain, Gulf decided
to dispose of its Bahrain option to Socal, a nonparticipant in the Red Line
Agreement.
That transfer of Gulf's interest in Bahrain to Socal, in 1928, was to prove
an event of momentous significance for the future of the cartel.
For in 1932, Socal made a rich discovery of easily recoverable, low-cost crude
oil In Bahrain at a point readily accessible to Persian Gulf shipping. That discovery, coupled with Socal's 1933 acquisition of a major concession in eastern
Saudi Arabia, seriously alarmed BP, Shell, and the American group, Exxon and
Mobil. BP felt that jts Iranian interests were threatened, while Shell and the
American companies feared that uncontrolled oil from Bahrain and Saudi Arabia
might upset prices and marketing arrangements in Europe and the Far East.
Those fears and threats were heightened when Socal in 1936 sold Texaco a half
interest in its Bahrain and Saudi Arabian concessions. In 1937, Socal and
Texaco formed a joint venture, California Texaco Company (CALTEX) which
was to produce, refine and market through Texaco's established marketing outlets; and in that year, the Bahrain refinery was virtually completed.
In some desperation, BP. Shell and the American group negotiated over a period
of 7 years with their French partners in Iraq seeking to be relieved from their
Red Line restrictions so that they might be free to neutralize Caltex's competitive impact by obtaining joint interests in Caltex's promising Persian Gulf
operations.
World War II interrupted those unresolved negotiations and at the war's end
when the issue arose again, the American companies, Exxon and Mobil, summarily declared the Red Line Agreement to be dissolved. The pretext for their
action was that "there had been a substantial change in the attitude of the
American public and government toward restrictive agreements and, under
current conditions reaffirmation of the agreement seemed Inadvisable." Threats
of preventive litigation by the French were eventually quieted by compromise
rather than wash cartel dirty linen in public. Thus, Exxon and Mobil in 1946
were freed to initiate negotiations with Aramco for acquisition of a joint interest in Saudi Arabia.
For their part at the end of World War II. Socal and Texaco, joint owners in
the Saudi Arabian company, Aramco found themselves faced with tremendous
crude production potential and substantial production commitments to the King
of Saudi Arabia, but lacking adeonate established market outlets of oil. Socal
and Texaco thus confronted two choices: either to force their way, by competition, into world markets hitherto cartelized by Exxon, Mobil, BP, and Shell, or
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else secure established market outlets by joining with those cartel companies, in
exchange for shared interests in Aramco with them.
From the cartel companies point of view, the first alternative, namely, competition, posed a threat to the stability of supply from other Middle East areas
and a further threat of disruption of world market prices generally; whereas the
second choice (i.e., joint interest in Aramco) would allow fitting Aramco production neatly into world markets without disruptive price competition. Moreover,
the mutual tying together of Aramco with other joint producing ventures promised to facilitate adjustments between production rates in other areas to make
room for Arameo's output.
With these considerations in mind, Exxon and Mobil, initiated negotiations
in 1946, for participation shares in Aramco; and by 1947, agreement was reached
giving Exxon 30% and Mobil 10% interest respectively. As a result, Aramco
secured substantial new outlets for large volumes of crude through long term
offtake contracts with its owners, Exxon and Mobil, while the marketing positions of the other cartel members namely, BP and Shell, were left undisturbed.
At the same time, Exxon and Mobil shifted their supply source substantially
from Iraq to Saudi Arabia.
Thus, in Saudi Arabia, a major anchor of Middle East supply, we see the one
significant post-war application of the two complementary devices of joint venture and long term supply agreements used by two of the original cartel members (Exxon and Mobil) to effectuate continuing cartel control over crude supply and world oil markets.
I understand that another witness, Barbara Svedberg, will testify on the
details of the Aramco joint arrangements.
KUWAIT

The second significant Middle East anchor point for the international cartel's
postwar supply control system in the Persian Gulf was in Kuwait. Kuwait was
one of those areas, along with Iran, which had been specifically excluded from the
Red Line Area in the Red Line Agreement of 1928 (presumably because the
.British Government exercised control in those areas).
In 1927 Gulf had secured concession rights in the Persian Gulf sheikdoms
of Kuwait and Bahrain and after being effectively precluded by the Red Line
Agreement from developing its Bahrain concession, Gulf transferred its Bahrain
rights to Socal and withdrew from participation in the Iraq Petroleum Company
and the Red Line Agreement.
Thereafter in 1931, Gulf turned its attention to Kuwait where it was not hampered by Red Line restrictions. In Kuwait however, Gulf found itself stymied
instead by the British government policy which reserved concession rights within
British colonial areas to British companies. Gulf enlisted the aid of the United
States State Department in a second application of the "Open Door" policy, with
the result that in 1933 Gulf and BP entered an agreement giving them joint
ownership and control of Kuwait concessions and crude production.
In addition to providing for BP and Gulf equal sharing of production at cost,
the 1933 Agreement contained two significant cartel restrictions: first, BP and
Gulf exchanged mutual assurances that Kuwait oil would not be used to "upset
or injure each other's trade or marketing position directly or indirectly at any
time or place." Secondly, they agreed to mutually settle any questions relating
to marketing Kuwait crude or its products on the basis of that noncompetitive
principle; BP expressly reserved a marketing position for itself in India via its
existing relationship with Shell there, while acknowledging Gulf's right to seek
outlets for its Kuwait crude oil subject to restrictions stated in the agreement.
These restrictions in the 1933 BP-Gulf agreement were entirely consistent with
one of the "As Is" cartel agreements, namely the 1932 heads of Agreement for
Distribution which was at that time in effect and which Gulf had helped to formulate. Thus, the 1932 Heads of Agreement provided that participants' market
positions were to be determined on the basis of their 1928 ("As Is") business
volumes and their proportions of any future production increases.
While the 1933 Kuwait agreement permitted BP and Gulf to secure as much
crude as either or both of them might desire, it simultaneously reserved to BP
one of the major cartel members, a significant regulatory power over supply:
BP had ultimate option of choosing between alternative crude sources to meet
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Gulf's Kuwait requirements. Specifically, Section 8 of the 1933 agreement made
BP "sole judge" of whether it would supply Gulf at comparable cost from either
its Iraq or Iran production. Here again, BP's power to adjust output between
Kuwait, Iraq and Iran, accorded perfectly with "As Is principles" of the 1928
Achnacarry Agreement calling for joint use of existing facilities, shutting in
excess over consumption, etc. BP's substitution of Iran or Iraq crude for Kuwait
crude would clearly constitute a joint use of existing facilities, and would, in
effect amount to shutting in equivalent quantity of Kuwait crude. A subsequent
-agreement between BP and Gulf in 1937 modifying the Kuwait oil company
shareholders reaffirmed all major marketing restrictive and substitution provisions of the original 1933 agreement. Oil was discovered in Kuwait in 1938, and
by 1942 large reserves of crude had been proved.
Thus, by the end of World War II the way was cleared for BP and Gulf to
exploit jointly the vast oil wealth of Kuwait. How that enormous supply potential (added to the comparable potential of Saudi Arabia) was finally integrated
into the grand mosaic of world markets without the least noticeable ripple of
competitive disturbance is, without a doubt, the single most enduring monument
to the power and efficiency of the postwar cartel among the major companies.
Commercial sales in Kuwait did not begin until after the war, in 1946, when
transportation and loading facilities were completed. After a brief interim period
of small ad hoc sales by Gulf to Shell, the two companies in 1947 signed a longterm contract under which Shell was to receive from Gulf, over a minimum 22year period, at least 1% billion barrels of oil (about one quarter of Gulf's thenproven Kuwait reserve). The circumstances under which that contract was
negotiated, the contract terms and their practical consequences, all leave no doubt
-that the Gulf-Shell arrangement was a significant vehicle for carrying over essential "As Is" supply control into the postwar era.
To appreciate this it is necessary to understand the cartel relationship existing
between BP and Shell up to World War II. Prior to 1947, Shell and BP had for
many years participated closely as principals in effectuating a tight As Is control
of foreign oil markets. While the two companies had separate marketing organizations operating extensively in many Eastern Hemisphere markets, they nevertheless cooperated through joint marketing organizations in a number of markets.
During that period BP was advantageously situated with respect to vast sources
of crude from convenient Middle East locations viz., Iraq and Iran, whereas
Shell's sources situated mainly in the Western and Far Eastern Hemisphere
remote from Shell's chief Eastern Hemisphere markets.
The discovery of large crude reserves in Kuwait in 1938 [coupled with the
-postwar completion of transportation and loading facilities there, posed an
immediate threat to Shell's established Eastern Hemisphere position if Kuwait
oil should be marketed there competitively. To the extent that one-half of the
Kuwait concession was owned by BP, a cartel partner, Shell was assured under
As Is principles that BP would not use Kuwait crude to injure Shell's position.
However, inasmuch as Shell had no similar protection against Gulf, an outsider
and owner of the other Kuwait half interest, Shell deemed it imperative to somehow integrate Gulf's share of Kuwait crude into the existing As Is arrangement.
At the same time, Gulf lacked convenient refining facilities and marketing
outlets for its Kuwait crude, partly as result of the 1933 Gulf-BP Agreement
prohibiting Gulf from upsetting BP's markets, and partly as a result of strong
cartelization of remaining natural markets for Kuwait oil. Gulf (like Socal in
Saudi Arabia) was thus faced with the choice of either initiating costly competition against cartel companies to gain new market outlets. or else to form
an alliance with one of the cartel members to secure established outlets. This
was the prevailing situation when Gulf and Shell began negotiations early in
1946.
Evidence indicates that from the outset of these negotiations, Gulf and Shell
contemplated a close working partnership arrangement to reconcile their respective noncompetitive objectives. Though their final agreement nominally took
the form of a purchase and sale contract, nevertheless, on closer analysis it is
clear that something less than an arms-length arrangement emerged. Thus, when
-the parties began their discussions they explored much broader issues than
-simply conventional sales terms. There was a preliminary concern with fitting
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their arrangement "logically into the world situation," and there were inquiries
-and exchanges of intimate propriety information relating to (1) world supply
-and demand; (2) outlet for BP's share of Kuwait production; (3.) outlet for
Caltex's production; (4) outlet for Iraq's production; (5) crude supply for
Mobil, etc. Moreover, throughout the negotiations there were strong manifestations of concern for mutual protection of established market positions and world
market prices against possible competitive use of Kuwait crude.
The consequence of these concerns was that the final agreement contained two
rather extraordinary provisions. First, there was a restrictive clause which
penalized the seller, Gulf, by reducing future crude deliveries to the buyer, Shell,
if Gulf utilized its Kuwait crude to increase its proportion of sales at Shell's
expense in Shell's marketing territories. While the contract nowhere defined the
base year or sales positions for determining proportionate increases under this
clause, documentary evidence revealed that Shell suggested . . . that the "as is"
position at December 31, 1946 be on file with both parties as a starting basis for
later determining normal increase in that position as at December 31, 1946.
There were further evidentiary indications that consideration had been given
to using 1938 as an appropriate base because that was the last normal year be-ore the outbreak of the European hostilities.
The second unusual feature of the Gulf-Shell so-called purchase and sale agreement was the pricing provisions under which the seller, Gulf, was entitled to no
minimum stated price for its crude, but instead received a 50% contingent share
-of any profits hypothetically realized by Shell on hypothetical sales of products
hypothetically derived from Gulf's Kuwait crude. Theoretically, Gulf might get
nothing for its oil if Shell suffered losses.
The net effect of those two provisions taken together was clearly to make
-Gulf a partner in Shell's marketing operations, sharing profits and losses and
inhibited, for all practical purposes from competing with Shell by combined
threat of loss of future outlet for its Kuwait crude, and diminished profit realization on crude already delivered.
Finally there was clear evidence that the Gulf-Shell contract received the prior
endorsement of BP as required by the 1933 BP-Gulf Agreement; (that 1933 agreement ( incidentally was incorporated by reference into the Gulf-Shell agreement).
Thus the conclusion is inescapable that this hybrid long-term supply arrangement between Gulf and Shell, fully endorsed by two cartel members, BP and
Shell, was deliberately integrated into the mosaic of the existing "As Is" cartel;
Gulf obtained a long-term outlet for about a quarter of its proven Kuwait reserves without competitively entering new markets, while Shell at one stroke
gained control of a competitive threat to its and BP's markets while securing
more advantageously situated supplies for its markets.
BP's Kuwait counterpart of the Gulf-Shell supply arrangement were two longterm (20-year) agreements with Exxon and Mobil. Those agreements, like the
Gulf-Shell, expressly imposed geographical restrictions on the buyers and had
somewhat similar cost-plus pricing provisions.
In sum, then, in Kuwait, the cartel's second major postwar Persian Gulf an.chor, we see further elaboration of joint production venture (BP-Gulf) complemented by long-term supply agreements in a most flagrant application of As Is
-principles reflected in explicit provisions for geographical division of markets.
WESTERN HEMISPHERE
While this discussion has emphasized the Middle East as the major focus of
the international cartel's supply control efforts, the picture would be incomplete
without at least noting that to a somewhat lesser extent in Latin America.
Exxon, Shell. and Gulf collaborated in similar joint production ventures and
long-term supply agreements, especially in Venezuela beginning around 1937.
These arrangements, serving to stabilize the western flank of the world cartel
system, were facilitated in the U.S. by import quota restrictions and Import taxes
(under National Industrial Recovery Act programs). Those measures by limiting low cost oil imports tended to stabilize U.S. Gulf Coast prices at
higher levels and those elevated Gulf Coast prices. in turn, became the cartel's
agreed benchmarks for general sales in world markets.
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SUMMARY

OF CARTEL 1928-53

In sum, between 1928 and 1953, the international oil cartel took on two distinguishable configurations. During the interwar period (roughly from 1928 to
1938) the dominant market condition was characterized by oversupply of lowcost crude and products emanating from a variety of Western and Eastern
Hemisphere sources (e.g., U.S., Latin America, Middle East, Eurasia, and the
Far East). As a consequence, the interwar cartel was market-oriented to stabilize end-product prices and thereby maximize profits at refinery and distribution levels.
By the end of World War II, after a decade of market-oriented control and
wartime attrition, world supply and demand werein rough equilibrium. However,
massive newly-proven crude reserves in the Persian Gulf, under the control
of non-cartel members (Socal and Gulf), posed an imminent threat of oversupply and hard competition in world markets. As a consequence, the postwar
cartel became supply-oriented, focusing on Middle East joint production and
long-term supply arrangements, as a means of maintaining stable high crude
prices and profits.
What emerged through all the vicissitudes of the quarter century between
1928 and 1953 was a vast corporate government without portfolio-a remarkably
complex international structure, displaying at once the multi-faceted intricacy
and symmetry of a giant mosaic, the precision and efficiency of a fine watch, and
the tenacity and resilience of a spider web.
THE 1953 OIL CARTEL CASE

The 1952 FTC Report revealed for the first time the full dimensions of the
international oil cartel which I have here only just barely highlighted; that
information, as I previously noted, was the basic stuff out of which the 1953
Oil Cartel Case was fashioned.

The Government's civil complaint put it all together, charging the five American defendants and two foreign nondefendant co-conspirators (BP and Shell)
with conspiracy to restrain and monopolize interstate and foreign commerce
of the U.S. in petroleum, in violation of Sections 1 and 2 of the Sherman Antitrust Act, and Section 73 of the Wilson Tariff Act.
Section 8 of the complaint generally alleged that the defendants and coconspirators had conspired to: divide foreign production and markets in petroleum, control foreign production and fix domestic and world prices, increase
domestic prices on imports into the U.S., curtail domestic production in amounts
related to imports to maintain world prices, exclude other American companies
from foreign production and from importing to the U.S., enter into long-term
supply contracts to prevent sales of foreign oil to competitors, monopolize patent
rights, and control a major part of the world's tanker fleet.
Paragraph 9 alleged some 16 specific means (essentially basic "As Is," Red
Line, and other agreements) by which the generally alleged conspiracy was
carried out. Later, in 1961, the Government amplified these charges with a 68page "Statement of Claims" detailing the extended evidentiary basis upon
which we proposed to litigate this case.
How then, it may be asked, with so much compelling evidence before it, could
the Government have failed to break up the international oil cartel?
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Sad to say, despite Senator Sparkman's ringing declarations that foreign
policy and security aspects of this matter had previously been carefully cleared
with responsible Governmental agencies, it soon became clear, at the very outset
of the Grand Jury phase of the case, that this litigation would be hobbled by
internal conflicts between Departments of State, Defense, Justice, etc., over such
international sensitivity issues. Indeed, defense counsel, who seemed to have
ready access to inner councils of the Government, were quick to exploit these
inter-agency conflicts in court. Special Assistant to the Attorney General, Leonard
Emmerglick, was put in the anomalous position of having to persuade the Court
that he-and not defense counsel-was the duly authorized legal spokesman for
the policy position of the U.S. government with respect to security and sensitivity. Early in the proceedings on subpoenas, the District Court ordered that
all documentary materials furnished by the companies to the Government were
to be treated as security classified and kept under lock. The court further ordered
that any such documentary material intended for use by the Government in open
court must first be screened for release by a security committee composed of
representatives from Defense, State and Intelligence agencies. In addition, the
grand jury investigation was dropped and a civil antitrust suit was substituted
instead to avoid the stigma abroad of Federal criminal prosecution of U.S. oil
companies.
But this was only the beginning, involving solely matters of procedure. The
substantive difficulties were still to come. For in 1953 the Iranian crisis caused
decisionmaking to be transferred from the Justice Department to the State Department and the National Security Council. Those latter agencies, notably the
National Security Council, ultimately came to issue policy directives which, for
all practical purposes, gutted the Oil Cartel case.
(I understand that Professor Leonard Emmerglick, who headed the Cartel
Case in 1952-1953, will testify on the national security aspects of the case).
Suffice it to say here that NSC directives precluded the Justice Department
from challenging the legality of joint production, joint refining, joint storage, and
joint transportation ventures among the seven companies, the very joint arrangements, as I have heretofore indicated, which were among the most significant
features of the postwar supply cartel. So that what was still left open for prosecution were the older "As Is" market cartel arrangements which by then had become relatively incidental to the basic joint venture supply control system.
Thus, in practical effect, early national security constraints imposed by the
National Security Council, and accepted by Attorney General Brownell, had
cut the very heart out of the Oil Cartel Case.
As a young junior staff attorney working in a narrow area of the case at that
time, I did not then really appreciate the full legal and pra'ctical implications of
the NSC actions, and I labored on in the belief that a successful court action
and dissolution of the old "As Is" market cartel system still held a promise of
significant relief. That was a personal delusion, but it was a delusion that was to
sustain me through the many years during which I persisted with the others
in pressing the Cartel Case to trial and/or judgment. (By 1964, I had become the
sole remaining crusader in that cause).
Now following their early directives precluding challenge of the legality of
significant joint supply ventures, the National Security Council, around 1957,
interposed additional restrictions, this time foreclosing the Government from
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seeking relief (e.g., divorcement, divestiture, etc.) which would be effective im
breaking up those joint instrumentalities.
Around that time negotiations were initiated between the Government and:
defendants Exxon and Gulf looking toward an out-of-court settlement by consent decree. I took no part in those negotiations. Consent decrees were finallyentered against those two companies in 1961.
For the reasons I have stated, the Exxon and Gulf consent decrees reflected
all the handicaps and deficiencies of the imposed national security constraints.
and consequently those decrees in effect gave carte -blanche to the companies to
continue salient features of their joint venture cartel system. At the tiue those
decrees were executed, I declined to sign because I had not participated in their
negotiation, and, moreover, because I did not subscribe to their fundamental
defects which I have mentioned.
Thereafter, defendants Texaco and Socal initiated negotiations with the Government looking toward possible consent decrees. By that time the Cartel Case
staff had dwindled to myself alone, and hence, with assistance of the Chief of
the Antitrust Division Judgment Section, William Kilgore, I was the sole staff
negotiator and signatory.
In signing the resulting Texaco decree I want to emphasize that I was under
no illusion that I was striking any genuine Antitrust blow against the International Cartel; it was simply a matter of cutting losses-not making profitFor the sad fact was that the earlier Exxon and Gulf decrees had been so
drafted that successful enforcement of their significant provisions relating to
various joint supply ventures was made expressly contingent upon the entry
of similar decrees against most, if not all, of the remaining defendants. And
that was a dilemma I had only just begun to grapple with when I assumed chief
responsibility for the case in the mid 1960s. Thus, the Texaco decree, entered.
in 1964, meant making the best of a bad situation and trying to salvage what
little value then seemed to remain in the Exxon and Gulf decrees.
Around this time, Socal sought to persuade the Government that the case
against it should be dropped and to support this Socal submitted for our consideration with a massive multi-volume economic study prepared at considerable
expense, entitled, "Postwar Changes In The Foreign Oil Industry," by Neil II.
Jacoby (copies of which were distributed, I understand, to State, Defense, and
other international policy agencies). That study was referred to me by the.
Chief of the Trial Section for evaluation and recommendations. I found that themain thrust of the Study to be: that the dynamic character of the postvar international oil industry argued against the existence of any international cartel such
as alleged in the Government's complaint.
In my 23-page memorandum, dated July 19, 1964, to Trial Section Chief,
Rashid, I analyzed the Socal study in depth and concluded that Socal had failed
to refute the existence of the international cartel up to the date of the 1953.
complaint. What is more, I asserted that the Study confirmed that there was a
continuing need for effective relief against all of the defendants in the Cartel
Case. In my analysis, I explicitly pointed out the vital role of major joint supplyarrangements as key elements in the postwar cartel operation.
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Assistant Attorney General, Orrick, made no policy decision on the case as a
result of my recommendations, and the matter was resubmitted by Socal in
1966 to the new Assistant Attorney General, Turner, at which time the matter
was again referred to me (together with updated Study materials) for evaluation.
and recommendations.
In my 11-page memorandum to Trial Section Chief, Doby, dated May 9, 1966,
I reaffirmed my original conclusions as to the lack of merit of Socal's contention
concerning nonexistence of a postwar cartel. However, this time I reversed my
original recommendation about continuing the case and proposed instead that
if Socal and Socony were unwilling to settle for short-term consent decrees, then
the case against them should be dismissed without prejudice. I stated my essential reasons for this as follows:
"That is to say, in rethinking this matter I have lately come to realize
that so much of our protracted efforts to reach some final and constructive
resolution of the Cartel Case-with or without litigation-really became
something of an exercise in futility with the entry of our very first decrees
against Jersey and Gulf. For the built-in ipteracting deficiencies of those
decrees merely compounded the already-crippling effects of the national
policy constraints which had narrowly circumscribed the scope of the case.
"To be specific, as a result of policy restrictions placed upon this case by
the National Security Council, we were quite early foreclosed from eitherdirectly challenging, or seeking relief affecting, joint production, joint refining, joint storage, or joint transportation ventures among defendants and
between them and British Petroleum (BP) and Shell. Once the scope of
the case had been thus effectively reduced to dealing with only the product
marketing operations of this concentrated industry, embracing such highly
ramified, vertically and horizontally integrated companies, the case, in my
opinion became for all practical purposes crippled. Being denied the right
to operate upon the head and body of the beast, we were left with the
dubious option of trying to lop off its tail."
I ended that memorandum with the following doleful observation:
"To conclude then, despite rather mingled personal feelings at casting
myself in the anomalous role of an executioner, (but unlike the intractable
colonel at the "Bridge On The River Kwai") I yield at last to what in the
nature of this case may have been inevitable from its beginning: I herewith recommend administration of the coup de grace to this ill-starred toolong moribund creature of our laboring."
My recommendation for dismissal was adopted, and in 1968, upon my motion,
the New York Federal Court dismissed the case against Socal and Mobil without prejudice, thus closing the final chapter on 15 years of litigation.

Senator CHURCH. Our next witness is Mrs. Barbara Svedberg.
Mrs. Svedberg, would you like to proceed first with your testimony
and then we will go to questions.
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TESTIMONY OF BARBARA SVEDBERG, FORMER TRIAL ATTORNEY
WITH THE ANTITRUST DIVISION, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE;
CURRENTLY TRIAL ATTORNEY WITH THE ANTITRUST DIVISION, SAN FRANCISCO OFFICE OF THE DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE
SVEDBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am going to skip past the first part of my statement which has
already been covered.
Senator CHURCH. Very well. Your complete statement will be included in the record.
Would you pull the microphone up a little closer to you, please, so
we can all hear you.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Is that better?

Mrs.

Senator CHURCH. That is better, thank you.

Mrs. SVEDBERo. I am going to emphasize in my statement actual quotations from documents rather than giving a summary of the activities
and I think this will point up the type of evidence we had to work
with. I would like to make a few statements about my background.
I was not assigned to the staff of the Oil Cartel case until the middle
of 1954, a year after it was filed. The case was in its "discovery" phase
At that time, and documents were being shipped to us by the truckload
in response to a broad subpena which covered every aspect of the defendants' operations. I worked on the case until July of 1957, at which
time I requested a change of assignment, which was granted.
I returned to the staff temporarily in the spring of 1961 to assist in
the preparation of the "Plaintiff's Statement of Claims," which describes the functions and origins of the Oil Cartel conspiracy. I had
no assignment involving the oil industry since drafting this statement
which was filed with the Court in 1961.
In preparing for my appearance here today, I have reviewed memorandums, analyses, and pleadings which were written during my tenure with the Oil Cartel staff. These work products were very carefully and fully documented at the time they were written, and each
document quoted or referred to below in my statement is in the hands
of your committee staff, on microfilm at the Department of Justice,
or is a matter of public record.
Now, as far as the "As Is" agreements were concerned, which Mr.
-Taberman has referred to, these "As Is" agreements were carried out;
they were not mere scraps of paper representing theoretical exercises and possible intercorporate cooperation. They were adhered to
and enforced and Socal-Standard Oil of California-who was the
original member of what later became Aramco, was an outsider to
these arrangements initially, and had no established markets, and it
found itselfarrayed against a formidable combine of powerful companies all representing a common front against any force which might
tend to unbalance their intricate, efficiently operating marketing
mechanism.
SOCAL'S ACQUISITION

OF CONCESSIONS

IN

BAHRAIN

AND

SAUDI ARABIA

Socal discovered low-cost oil in Bahrain after it was given a concession. Incidentally, it got its concession in 1928, which was the year
of the initial "As Is" agreement, and then in 1933 it discovered very
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low-cost oil in the Bahrain, and the following year acquired its first
concession in Saudi Arabia.
The Saudi Arabian concession was assigned to California Arabian
Standard Oil Co., a wholly owned subsidiary of Socal. The name was
changed to Arabian American Oil Co. (Aramco) in the early part of
1944.
Now, after Socal's discovery in 1933, the participants of IPC in
Iraq, which were parties to the Red Line agreement, which has been
discussed, immediately began to negotiate with Socal for an acquisition of her concessions, but Socal was under no obligation to divide
her strike with anyone and resisted the attempts of the IPC group to
take over.
The documents delivered to us in response to discovery procedures
make it clear that the object of the negotiations with Socal by the IPC
partners was to prevent Bahrain petroleum products from competing
with Exxon, Shell, or BP, in any of their established worldwide
markets.
Senator CHURCH. In other words, as soon as a new discovery was
made, a new concession secured by an outside company, the whole
object of the industry was then to bring that within the net.
Mrs. SVEDBERo. Right.
Senator CHURCH. And in due course that was accomplished in this
case.
FORMATION

OF STANDARD-VACUUM

OIL CO.

Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is right, and I don't know whether the formation of StanVac has been covered, but in 1933, the same year that Socal
struck oil, Exxon combined with Mobil for marketing purposes in the
Far East, and this is background which becomes pertinent later in our
discussion. And they formed a Standard-Vacuum Oil Co., which I
referred to as StanVac.
Exxon and Mobil faced the problem of protecting their offspring
StanVac from the threat of the new potential competitor which loomed
on the Middle Eastern horizon in Bahrain and Saudi Arabia.
STANVAC'S

OFFER TO BUY SOCAL'S BAHRAIN ISLAND CONCESSION

In 1934, representatives of StanVac discussed various solutions to
the Bahrain problem. One was the outright purchase of the Bahrain
Island concession which Socal rejected. Socal offered, however, that
while discussions were taking place with Exxon, it would shut back
the Bahrain production. Now, the potential there was tremendous,
but they were only producing at that time about 15,000 barrels per day
which was compared to about 1 million barrels per day, and a confidential memorandum found in Exxon's files-I am sorry, it wasn't
possible at that time to produce that much but it was possible to produce a great deal more than 15,000 barrels a day or 150 as they finally
decided on. A confidential memorandum found in Exxon's files regarding the conversion about shutting back states that:
It would seem a mistake to allow even a small quantity of this crude to find
a direct market, and the question of taking 100,000 or 150,000 barrels between
the * * * [Shell] * * * [BP] * * * and [StanVac] ought to be considered.
30-MAS-74-pt. 7--5
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In other words, these companies wanted to be the oil takers so that
they could control it within their own integrated organizations.
A StanVac spokesman insisted that:
As far as our own situation is concerned, and this is equally true of [BP] * * *
and [Shell] * * *, the California company will no doubt have to be taken into
the picture in some way.

The "picture" referred to was the "As Is" cartel. As one Exxon document summed it up:
* * * unfortunate repercussions [of the Red Line Agreement] resulting for
some of the groups, including ourselves, is that as long as [Socall would not
sell and was not in a position to trade with any of the Iraq partners now interested in selling products in the Far East, they would be obliged to become competitive; and in forcing an entry into these markets, would adversely affect the
price structure in these markets.
THE CARTEL'S OBJECTIVE AND ITS MEANS OF IMPLEMENTATION

Senator CHURCH. In other words, the continuing objective of the
cartel was to prevent, avoid, or suppress competition whenever it
reared its head.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is correct.
Senator CHURCH. And the device for doing so became that of simply
embracing the potential competitor by including it within the cartel
arrangements ?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes; I think the documents make that clear.
EXPANSION

OF TIE "AS

IS" GROUP

Meanwhile, in London, the "As Is" group was expanding. The 1928
Achnacarry agreement contained no provision for participants other

than Exxon, Shell, and BP, but in 1930, when it was amended-and
this is very significant-it was agreed that:
It is the intention that all outside concerns seriously engaged in the distribution of petroleum products should be admitted * * *

By 1932, represenatives of Mobil, Gulf, and Texaco, in addition to
Exxon, Shell, and BP, were attending "As Is" meetings and periodically amending the basic agreement to conform to changing circumstances.
Senator CHURCH. If I may read on from that point in your statement, you write:
In 1934, one of the most explicit, detailed cartel agreements ever written was
drawn up by the participants in London. It fully codified the relationships between the cartel members. Entitled the "Draft Memorandum of Principles,"
otherwise known as DMOP, it provided for-

And then you list the six main points that had been referred to
earlier. I think the entire agreement is some of the best evidence of
the cartel arrangements and ought to be included in the record.
[See Part 8 Appendix.]
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes; so I will skip that part, since it has been very
well covered, to the part of my statement which deals with the merger
of Socal and Texaco between 1935 and 1938.
Mr. LEvINsoN. That begins on page 7 of your statement, is that correct?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is correct.
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UNION OF SOCAL AND TEXACO IN 1936

As I stated, the parents of StanVac had actually tried to purchase
Bahrain from Socal but Socal spurned the early advances of StanVac
and succumbed to the wooing of Texaco which offered an outlet of
products through its five fully owned marketing subsidiaries in the
Far East.
The marriage took place in 1936, resulting in 50-50 ownership by
Socal and Texaco of the Bahrain and Saudi Arabian crude conces-

sions, the new Bahrain refinery, and the Eastern marketing outlets
which, from then on, were collectively known as the Caltex companies.

StanVac, the losing suitor, was not too dismayed by the merger
since Texaco was a member of the "As Is" family and, not being subject to the restrictions of the Red Line agreement, had more flexibility
in negotiation.

In 1937, Caltex, having married into the "As Is" family, was promised a "10-percent position (in the Far East) * * * to be acquired over
a period of 4 years." The following year, Exxon was thinking again
in terms of possible merger, this time of StanVac with Caltex, but it
was decided that this move was no longer necessary at that time.
As one Exxon official explained:
* * * I understand they (Caltex) have roughly a 10 or 11 percent position in
the Far East and while no doubt they will from time to time want to increase
this position, Mr. Walden informs me that they are reasonably fair to work with
and he anticipates no great difficulty with them from a marketing standpoint.
Before the Caltex merger, it was quite clear the California company had to
have outlet for the Bahrain crude but inasmuch as they have it now through
Caltex, it would seem a fair degree of stabilization exists in spite of rather
substantial reserves in Bahrain and Arabia.
EVENTS OF THE WAR YEARS: 1939-45

Now, we go to the war years, 1939-45.

In 1939, war clouds were gathering and even closer cooperation
among the producing companies seemed appropriate. An Exxon official suggested:
* * * we feel that we must be as helpful as possible in taking excess supplies
from the Persian Gulf, but it would be preferable to work out the entire problem
of outlets in the Persian Gulf with Anglo-Iranian, Gulf, and California-Texaco
in conjunction with Shell.

The following year, the German Army marched into France, and
bombs began to fall in the Middle East.
Aramco found it necessary to drastically curtail operations. Due to
reduced royalties and other misfortunes, King Ibn Saud of Saudi
Arabia sustained a substantial cut in his income. By 1941, he needed
money badly and requested an advance from Aramco on anticipated
oil royalties.
Some advances were made but not enoug)h to satisfy the Kiwr. 3ccause of the cutback in production, Aramco was millions of dollars
in the hole on its investment and desperately sought some way to

satisfy King Ibn Saud without incurring greater financial liability.
An attempt was made to reach an agreement with the U.S. Navy
to supply refined products "on the basis of no return on the crude and
no profit on the production, transportation, or processing of the
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crude into those products," if the U.S. Government would advance
$6 million to the King of Saudi Arabia annually for 5 years. Characteristically, attached to the offer was the condition that products taken
under such an arrangement could not be resold in the Caltex marketing areas.
The U.S. Government refused the offer. Indirectly, however, loans
were made to King Ibn Saud by way of Washington. At this time, a
$400 million lend-lease loan was being negotiated with Britain, and
a deal was made whereby part of these funds would be advanced to
the King by the British.
It is interesting to compare the following amounts of funds advanced to Saudi Arabia with those loaned by Britain between 1940 and
1943. I won't read those, they are in the statement but it shows a
change in source of money for the King.
1943: U.S. CONCERN FOR GROWING BRITISH INFLUENCE IN

SAUDI ARABIA

By 1943, Washington and the American oil interests were jittery
about the growing British influence in Saudi Arabia-in 1940 they
contributed about $403,000 and in 1943 they were contributing $16,618,000. So the President, President Roosevelt, by Executive Order
8926, arranged for a lend-lease aid to go directly to Saudi Arabia
rather than by way of Britain. It was a circuitous route before. The
Executive order stated: "I hereby find that the defense of Saudi
Arabia is vital to the defense of the United States."
ARAMCO S RAS TANURA

REFINERY AND THE TRANS-ARABIAN

PIPELINE

By 1944, Aramco was in full production again and the building
of a huge refinery was begun at Ras Tanura.
Plans also began to take shape regarding the building of the 1,000mile trans-Arabian pipeline-known as tapline-to the Mediterranean
and an undersea pipeline to the Ras Tanura refinery. The U.S. Government needed a steady supply of petroleum products for the final
stages of the war in the Pacific and saw to it that the tremendous
amount of steel needed for these projects was allocated to Aramco
much to the complaints and consternation of the independents. The
Ras Tanura refinery was completed in 1945. In September the war
in the Pacific came to an abrupt end, however, long before the projected tapline became operative.
WHY EXXON SOUGHT A PARTNERSHIP IN

ARAMCO

Now I would like to discuss the period when Exxon and Mobil
joined Aramco, the period between 1946 and 1949.
During 1946, the first year after the end of the war, Aramco paid
$20 million in royalties to the Saudi Arabian Government. The cost
of producing Aramco oil was estimated by both Socal and Texaco in
that year to be 33 cents a barrel. Aramco had again become a potential
threat to the stability of the entrenched marketers.
It sold crude for about 90 cents per barrel at a time when the lowest
price prevailing on the U.S. Gulf for comparable quality was $1.28
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and its prices for refined products were correspondingly low. Any
trend toward a price less than that recorded in "Platt's Oilgram,"
which published U.S. Gulf coast prices, was considered a violation of
the pricing principle first enunciated at Achnacarry in 1928.
Early in 1946, Exxon, Mobil, and their joint marketing arm,
StanVac again turned their attention to Aramco, and Aramco's parent
considered the problem as one to be viewed as a problem to be solved
along "as is" lines.
An Exxon document states:
The closest to an ideal solution would be a participation in Saudi Arabia at
about the same ratio as the business of Jersey and Caltex that might be supplied
from this source, which would be roughly Jersey 75 percent and Caltex 25 percent. This really amuses me. This is the Caltex Company but Jersey feels they
are entitled to 75 percent of it because that is the amount of markets they have.

It goes on-this quote goes on:
A deal through which Jersey would obtain-a substantial interest in Saudi
Arabia would not only have the advantage of providing additional supplies to
Jersey which could probably be converted into cash and profits more rapidly
than IPC oil, but would have the further advantage of easing the pressure that
would otherwise come from Caltex in their efforts to expand their outlets.
ARGUMENTS AGAINST OFFERING EXXON A PARTNERSHIP
Intracompany correspondence in 1946 between certain top officials

of Socal reveals that there existed a strong faction against allowing
Exxon in as a partner in Aramco and for competing with Exxon
wherever possible. This faction made the following points:

(1) Arabia was probably the strongest producing point in the world
from the point of view of cost and volume of reserves.

(2) Exxon was completely tied up with Shell in all its foreign production, including Venezuela, South Pacific, and Iraq; and, therefore,
Exxon could never get ahead of Shell.
(3) Shell had the advantage because of its tieup with BP in Iran.
(4) Thus, Arabia was strong versus Shell and even stronger versus
Exxon.
(5) Caltex could put oil into the world markets "deal or no deal
with the Standard-Vacuum" because its earnings were tremendous.
(6) Earnings from Arabia were also "tremendous" and, therefore,
there was no need for the merger.
In the words of the spokesman for this point of view:
*

* the more they-

referring to Exxondevelop and produce in these areas, the greater they allow the Shell position to
build up. Once they equalize their positions with us, then they can go ahead with
the Shell as they have been doing, competing very effectively against us. * * *
We * * * are in a position to expand rapidly, not because we already have the
markets but because we have a cheap oil available right now * * * with relatively little investment we can put more oil into the Blue Line Area, which was
the Far East, and the other areas, and by obtaining tankers we can put oil any
place in the world until it seems advisable to lay the Trans-Arabian pipeline.
Our earnings in Arabia are tremendous and are going to be greater, deal or
no deal with the Standard-Vacuum * * *. The cost of our oil at Ras Tanura is
33 cents per barrel, and this Includes a depletion figure of 5 cents per barreL
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ALTERNATIVE

TO BRINGING EXXON

INTO

ARAMCO

The following alternative was suggested in lieu of bringing Exxon
into Aramco-this is still the view that they didn't need the merger:
It is common knowledge that all large companies in the United States are seeking foreign oil, such as Phillips, Barnsdall, Atlantic Refining, Standard of Indiana, and Sinclair, and hundreds of millions of dollars are being spent to augment the decline in domestic production.
It is barely possible that any and all of these companies could afford to buy
Arabian oil at a profit to us rather than seek foreign oil by drilling. Should we
desire capital, it would seem this avenue should be investigated with a view to
making sales or exchange contracts with these companies, which might help us
in our expansion on the Atlantic Seaboard. They could advance us on the contracts and it would give a number of American Companies an interest in
Arabian oil, which would be political protection for us in the future.

Senator CHURCH. What was the date of this document from which
you are quoting?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. It was some time during that period between 1946
and 1949. I would say it was probably close to the early part of that
period. It was during the time when they were discussing, intracompany, whether or not to agree to a merger or to compete.
OUTCOME OF THE NEGOTIATIONS BETWEEN EXXON, MOBIL, BP, AND FRENCH

INTERESTS

Meanwhile elaborate maneuvers and intricate negotiations were
taking place backstage between Exxon, Mobil, BP, and certain French
interests which ultimately freed Exxon and Mobil from the strictures
of the Red Line agreement so that a deal could be worked out with
Aramco which would, in the words of a Mobil official, "lead to the
stabilization of the world market price of oil by preventing distress
oil from being offered on the market."
The frantic scrambling and titantic clashes of strong personalities
which took place behind the scenes at this time have supplied material
for numerous entertaining books and articles. The American companies paid a high price, but they accomplished their objectives which
were to break the Red Line and at the same time avoid dragging the
oil industry's dirty linen through the courts,
SIGNIFICANCE

OF THE RED LINE AGREEMENT

The significance of this Red Line agreement was that the parties to
the Iraq arrangements agreed that if any oil was discovered within
the red line and those partners had a part of it, that they would divide
it up among those partners on a pro rata basis.
Pro rata is the operating principle of the whole problem, the whole
situation; it had to be pro rata. So that for one company in the Iraq
Petroleum Co., to get the concession would mean they would immediately have to turn over, pro rata the part of it to their partners.
Well, that meant if any of these American companies got a piece
of it, they would have to divide it up. So breaking the Red Line meant
they had to get permission to get into Aramco without this penalty of
dividing it up with the other partners, which, of course, CaltexAramco itself would probably not have agreed to.

63
EXXON AND MOBIL GRANTED

INTERESTS IN

ARAMCO

While this struggle was going on, an agreement in principle was
reached in 1947, that Exxon and Mobil would be given a percentage of
Aramco stock after their family squabbles with IPC were settled.
From the Socal-Texaco point of view, one of the admitted purposes
of this proposed new Arabian arrangement was to give them "a wider
market in the Eastern Hemisphere than the joint and individual facilities of Texaco and Socal afforded." That was one of the reasons.
Apparently this objective was attained, for during the negotiations
with Exxon and Mobil, Caltex estimated that for the period 1947-66
its share of the market east of Suez would be increased to 25 percent by
1950, to 30 percent by 1960, and to 331/3 percent by 1966, and remain
at 331/3 percent thereafter. It would have been harder for them to
achieve this rate of growth had they been forced to compete against
the members of the "as is" conspiracy.
Parenthetically, I would like to say it is also significant during the
discussions which led to the merger, specifically in December of 1946,
that Texaco sold its European marketing subsidiaries to Caltex, and
Texaco's annual report for 1946 explained that, "This move enables
Caltex to expand immediately into the markets of Northern and Western Europe and the countries bordering the Mediterranean Sea."
This shift for the first time permitted Texaco to market its Arabian
crude in Western Europe. This was no doubt part of the quid pro quo
received in return for granting Exxon and Mobil an interest in
Aramco.
You see, up to that time Texaco had been supplying those markets
with U.S. crude.
Another reason for the merger, which was given out publicly by
Aramco, was the need for capital to build Tapline. While waiting for
the fur to stop flying among the IPC partners, Exxon and Mobil
entered into several formal agreements with Aramco and Tapline
whereby Exxon and Mobil acquired 30 percent and 10 percent respectively of Tapline stock and agreed to offtake crude and products
from Aramco in the same pro rata percentage amounts while Caltex
was allocated the remaining 60 percent.
DISCORD OVER THE LOW PRICE OF CRUDE

The documents revealed that an interesting and significant argument immediately began between the Aramco partners, Socal, and
Texaco on the one hand, and the offtakers, Exxon and Mobil on the
other, over the price to be charged for Aramco crude. They disclose the
unusual and unlikely spectacle of a customer complaining about paying too low a price for what they are buying.
An Exxon spokesman stated:
If an arbitrarily low price is set for Arabian crude for sale to the partners, say
90 cents a barrel, it would in all probability, result in price cutting to obtain
business.

When the price was raised to $1.02 per barrel, this was objected to as
not representative of the "competitive world market prices." At that
time, BP and Shell were charging about $1.40 f.o.b. in the Persian
Gulf.
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Senator

CHURCH.

So what was happening here was that the actual

owners of Aramco were complaining that Aramco's price was too low

to them, is that correct?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes.
More specifically, Mobil and Exxon were complaining.
Senator CHURCH. The two of them were complaining. They wanted
to get that crude price up because it was there that the profit taking
was greatest, is that correct?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is where they wanted it to be.
Senator CHURCH. That is where they wanted it to be.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Right, so far as Aramco was concerned.
Senator CHURCH. They were fearful a lower price might result in a
lowering of market prices to consumers.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is true.
Well, I am not sure whatever result in lower price to the consumers, ultimate consumers, but there might be some competition among
the big companies in the markets; yes.
This is what they were afraid of.
Mr. LEVINSON. Profitability in the major markets might have been
higher where the taxes were higher. That is to say, if they were selling
to their offtake subsidiaries at the offtake price and selling to the marketing subsidiaries in the industrialized countries at a high price, the
difference between the high price of selling it and the low price they
were getting would be subject to-a higher profit subject to a higher
tax in Europe and the United States.
Mrs. SvEDBERG. That is correct. That would vary from country to
country and before the royalty tax shift. So I think at this time the
major problem was that they didn't want Socal, who had-perhaps
they did not quite trust yet getting too much cheap oil and selling it
on the world market rather than in their own structured marketing
outlet. I think this was their main concern.
PREVENTING THE AVAILABILITY OF DISTRESS OIL

Senator CHURCH. But continuing gyrations by which new companies were brought into the scheme was to maintain a tight control

over production, was it not?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes; that is right.
Senator CHURCH. And that was important to the industry because,

if production exceeded anticipated demand, then what the industry

called distress oil was available on the market, and the reason that
oil caused such distress was that it created an immediate impact, had
an immediate impact, on end prices, did it not?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes.
Senator CHURCH. In other words, if they underestimated supply
and the price were to go up in the consumer countries, people would
still have to have gasoline and would still buy it. But if they overestimated supply or permitted distress oil to be available, then they
faced the possibility of an immediate decline in prices, and so their
objective from year to year, was to fine-tune the production to anticipated demand in such a way as to be certain that any surplus was
avoided.

65
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is true. I think that is the thread that runs
through many of these documents that I am quoting.
Senator CHuRCH. The cartel really operated on the principle of
scarcity of supply, did it not?
ARGUMENTS

FOR A COST-PLUS FORMULA AS A BASIS FOR THE PRICE OF
ARAMCO CRUDE

That is true.
Socal and Texaco argued that the price of Aramco crude should be
based on a cost-plus formula, recognizing that "tying the price to * * *
world market prices would restrict the area in which Aramco crude
could be profitably resold and as a result, limit production." They were
fully conscious of the fact that Exxon and Mobil had ample sources of
supply from Iraq, Kuwait, and Iran at "a cost to them on the order of
50 cents to 75 cents per barrel." A document in the Socal files stated:
"Attempting to tie the price of crude to offtakers to world market
prices involves directly or indirectly U.S. gulf prices and assumptions
as to transportation costs." This is not logical in this country whereas
Middle East crude prices should decrease as more of that area's tremendous reserves are developed. Aramco's competition is other Middle
East sources, not the Western Hemisphere.
In other words, some people within the so-called organization again
are expressing a desire here to keep the price low and compete with
the oil rather than to raise the price and restrict production.
And in the Texaco files we found the following fascinating analysis
in a letter marked "personal and confidential."
Mrs. SVEDBERG.

If the crude price is determined by agreement among Aramco directors and
not on a cost-plus basis, there may be danger of violation of U.S. antitrust laws.
The determination of the crude price on a cost-plus basis would leave the
stockholders In the same competitive position as before the Aramco deal was
made. On the other hand, it may be contended that any agreement as to price
arrived at by the Aramco directors, who are also directors of four large oil companies doing business in the United States, is in effect an agreement in restraint
of trade with the United States.

Senator CnuRcH. The thing that was fascinating to me was that
there was an element of free enterprisers within the industry, a minority, a group of dissenters, who were saying from time to time, "Why
don't we compete?"
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is right.
Senator CHURCH. Or raising questions about the artificial fixing of
prices and that kind of thing. But they did not prevail, I take it.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. No, they did not prevail.
On November 18, 1947, the Aramco Board of Directors established
a price at a $1.02 for crude to offtakers under the interim agreement.
Exxon and Mobil immediately wrote to Aramco protesting this price
and, in almost identical language, demanded that it be fixed "on the
basis of competitive world market prices." Less than 3 months later,
on January 27, 1948, it was raised to $1.30; and, again, both Exxon
and Mobil wrote letters of protest maintaining that it was still too low.
By July the price was $1.40 for unstabilized, and $1.43 for stabilized
crude-a price which matched that of BP, Shell, and the Gulf coast.
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ASSUMPTION THAT THE BRITISH GOVERNMENT PROVIDED PROTECTION FOR
THE COAL INDUSTRY BY KEEPING OIL PRICES HIGH

Senator PERCY. We have no documentation from BP or Shell, but
could we make a hypothesis that the coal situation in Great Britain is a
politically oriented industry and low-oil prices, so far as their impact
on Great Britain is concerned, would make coal less competitive? They
depended heavily on coal for their employment so they would have an
interest-BP possibly, at least the Government portion that owned it,
would have an interest in keeping oil prices high. Is that a logical
assumption?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. I do not quite understand the connection between
the coalSenator PERCY. Well, coal and oil being competitive fuels.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes.
Senator PERCY. BP, I imagine at that time, was partly British
Government owned.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is right.
Senator PERCY. The British Government's prime concern generally
has been for the coal workers and the coal industry, as such. So even
though they were in the oil business and had presumably an interest
in pricing of oil, the incentive of oil would be to keep oil prices high.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. In order to protect the coal.
Senator PERCY. In other words, the competitive impact on the coal
industry which is a predominant industry in Britain.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes; it is possible.
Senator PERCY. So we have no personal confidential documents from
BP, but we can just assume it is an economic interest that they would
have coupled with political overtones.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Well, that sounds like the fact of life.
Senator CASE. As a matter of fact, keeping oil prices way down encouraged reliance by everybody on oil as a source of energy, and in
some sense perhaps resulted in our present problems in this country.
As far as Britain goes, coal has been downgraded and search for other
sources of energy probably blunted because of the cheapness of oil, is
that true?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That could be. It is a rather sweeping statement.
Senator CASE. I know it is a very sweeping statement but just as an
observation.
DOES A COST-PLUS PLAN VIOLATE THE ANTITRUST LAWS LESS THAN
AGREEMENT ON A PRICE?

I would like to ask you one question about your testimony at this
point. Why is it less a violation of the antitrust laws to agree that oil
should be based upon cost-plus as opposed to price agreed upon in the
agreement itself? In both cases prices are being fixed by agreement.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. That is a very good question, a very interesting
question, and I am not too sure that, given the facts that all of these
companies were completely integrated from the production field
straight through to the marketing field, in my personal view, it would
be just as much of a violation. The fact that the "As Is" agreements
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existed made the joint marketing, joint refining, and all the other joint
arrangements, much more suspect than they would have been if there
was a straight joint production from which the companies each took
their oil and sold it in the market in competition with each other.
You were discussing a little earlier with Mr. Haberman about the
basic illegality of the joint production ventures. It is my personal view
that it was in the context of the worldwide cartel arrangement that
these joint arrangements were very definitely illegal within that
framework.
Senator CASE. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MEANING OF "COMPETITIVE" AS DEFINED BY THE OIL INDUSTRY

Senator CHURCH. One of the intriguing things is that as you look
through this intercompany correspondence whenever a given company
complains that the price is not competitive, it apparently has a different meaning in the oil industry than we normally associate with that
complaint. What they mean when they say the price is not competitive
is that it is not high enough, "and you had better get it up there to the
established level or you may introduce some element of competition
that will disrupt the scheme."
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Mr. Chairman, when I was on the staff, it took me a
little while-of course, I was a newcomer-and I understand that
many of the, even the older members of the staff were a little bewildered by the use of this language originally, when we first went into
this cold, you know, and did not understand about this industry. We
kept coming up against this word "competitive," and, of course, it
meant a vastly different thing to us than it did to them. To them it
meant the Gulf coast price and we had to do some mental gymnastics
in order to understand what in the world they were talking about.
THE SUDANESE GOVERNMENT'S INQUIRY CONCERNING THE U.S. GULF
COAST'S INFLUENCE ON PRICES

Speaking about the United States gulf coast price, an interesting
document we found dated 1949-the Sudanese Government asked the
oil companies to explain "Why prices were always tied to the U.S.
gulf irrespective of point of production?" Mobil suggested to Shell
in a document in one of these intercompany documents that we found,
in this case an intercompany document from Mobil to Shell, that the
following be included in the joint answer submitted to the Sudan:
With the disappearance in September, 1939, of Constanza (Romania) as a
free oil market, the only market in which regular sales of oil in tanker loads
can take place is the U.S. Gulf. Oil is not offered for sale elsewhere to anyone
who might wish to buy it in bulk because the production companies concerned
are able to dispose of their entire production to established customers. Consequently, the conditions which might give rise to the establishment of free quotations for export sales do not arise anywhere else than in the U.S. Gulf market.

Now, sales and exchanges have been discussed by Mr. Haberman.
This practice is a way of life among the oil companies all over the
world. It was started by the "As Is" agreement. It takes place for crude
products and even refinery capacity, and it started with the cartel
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agreement when it specifically enunciated the principle that sales and
exchanges between the "As Is" partners should be used to "effect economies" and prevent "unnecessary duplication" of facilities. To give
an illustration of how this works, the following proposal was described
in an Exxon document dated in 1950 involving Aramco crude at Ras
'Tanura:
Jersey recognizes an obligation to repay Shell the refining facilities provided
by Shell to Jersey at Pernis. Facilities provided by Jersey to Shell in Italy will
not provide a full offset for the current rate of processing by Shell for Jersey at
Pernis, and it is agreed in principle that Jersey will cover this balance and the
backlog by the provision of processing facilities at Ras Tanura.
Jersey will process on Shell's behalf 15,000 barrels per day of Aramco crude at
Ras Tanura and will provide Shell with the resultant products on the basis of
the normal operations of Ras Tanura refinery. If this yield does not from time to
time fit Shell's needs, the parties will endeavor to make convenient product exchanges on a value basis.

It may be a little hard to follow but what they are saying is they use
each other's facilities with impunity, and even in this country when
you are buying one company's product, that product could have come
from any of the other major companies. So this advertising is unbeliveable, from my standpoint.
THE TAPLINE PIPE SYSTEM

Tapline transit countries (1951).-The Tapline pipe system finally
went into operation on January 28, 1949. It extends 1,068 miles from
the oilfields of Saudi Arabia to the Mediterranean Port of Sidon,
Lebanon. The Tapline Co. made identical agreements with the transit
countries, Syria, Lebanon, and Transjordan to supply up to 200,000
tons of crude oil for refining locally needed products at world market
prices. Careful safeguards were taken to see that this oil was used only
for the purpose intended. In 1951, the head of Exxon's marketing in
the Middle East wrote:
An ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure. Some of the dangers are:
(1) That the government itself will go into business and thus establish a pattern for the whole Middle East * * *.

(2) Syria may jockey one or more companies into supplying from foreign refineries at f.o.b. prices lower than the world market * * * Extension of this
practice would be upsetting to all pricing in the Middle East if not for Europe,
too.
(3) Syria might * * * export and thus initiate another chain of events deleterious to the industry generally.

Under the terms of the agreement that Tapline signed with these
governments, none of the crude or the products received could be used
anywhere but within the borders of the three respective countries, assuring that no uncontrolled crude or products could affect the world
market by "upsetting" the price.
ARAMCOIS PRICE STRUCTURE

Coattail riding (1948-51).-Backtracking to 1948, I would now like
to pick up an important thread, which was woven into the pricing
structure of the Aramco story, and bring it forward. I have discussed
the tug of war which occurred between Socal and Texaco on the one
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hand and Exxon and Mobil, on the other, over the price of Aramca
crude.
On September 2, 1948, Exxon and Mobil acquired 30 percent and
10 percent respectively of Aramco stock, and another game began
between the Caltex and Exxon/Mobil factions within the ArabianAmerican Co. As stockholders, Exxon and Mobil were now entitled
to their pro rata share of the Aramco profits. They had contracted to
offtake their pro rata share of the production; but during the negotiations of the offtake contract, they had agreed between themselves-this
is between Exxon and Mobil-they had agreed between themselves to
resist a "guaranteed" offtake as a provision in the offtake agreementThere were numerous indications in the files that Exxon did not need
as much crude as it was entitled to by right of its 30-percent equity
interest in Aramco. In 1949, Exxon documents stated it was "cutting
its production worldwide" and was presented with a "policy problem
whether we offtake Iraq at the expense of Arabian or vice versa."
Aramco was a profitmaking organization. It sold its crude at the
highest price possible consistent with world market prices and paid
dividends to its shareholders out of its profits, whereas the other joint
production enterprises in the Middle East sold their crude practically
at cost.
Although Exxon was receiving 30 percent of the Aramco dividends,
consistent with its shareholdings, its crude liftings from 1948 through
1951 averaged about 22 percent. In affect, by offtaking from cheaper
sources of supply in Kuwait, Iraq, and Iran at the expense of its commitments to offtake from Aramco, Exxon put Caltex in the position
of paying a higher price for its share of Aramco production.
While paying in 22 percent it took out 30 percent. Socal officials
called this coattail riding and became increasingly bitter about it. One
document indicated that by 1951 Exxon had squeezed about $29 million more than its equitable share out of Aramco.
Originally the Aramco agreements were negotiated with the Saudi
Arabian Government on the basis of a fixed royalty per barrel, so it
made no difference to it what price was set. This changed, however,
when "royalties" became "taxes." It worked this way:
By the end of 1950, the Saudi Arabian Government was given a
substantial increase in revenue from Aramco. This was accomplished
without it costing Aramco a single cent by the simple expediency of
calling the King's share a "tax" instead of a "royalty." The additional taxes levied against Aramco were deductible from Aramco's
U.S. income taxes which were reduced from approximately $30 million in 1950 to $5 million in 1951, while Saudi Arabia's take rose
from $66 to $110 million. The difference, of course, was $44 million
which was merely transferred from the U.S. tax coffers to those of
Saudi Arabia.
In effect, the income taxes which were imposed, together with royalties and other payments to the Saudi Arabian Government, amounted
to 50 percent of Aramco's profits after allowing for income taxez paid
to the United States. The Saudi Arabian Government now hmd a
vested interest in higher prices.
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And again parenthetically, I would like to add here that with one
genius master stroke this scheme accomplished Aramco's purpose at
that time in the most beautiful way possible, and that purpose was
to satisfy the King's demand for higher revenue without increasing
production or lowering Aramco's own profit position. The four beneficial consequences were:
(1) The King was placated at a time when he demanded more
money.
(2) The exact amount of money paid to the King was paid by
the U.S. Government so Aramco was out of pocket nothing.
(3) There was no necessity to increase production in order to give
the King this additional revenue, so there was no possible danger of
lowering the worldwide price structure.
And (4) built within the scheme was a motive for the Saudi Arabian
Government to press for higher prices, a situation which was certainly
-notrepugnant to Aramco, at least at that time.
"PLATT'S OILGRAM -A

BASIS

FOR PRICES

I would like to end with a quotation about the "world market price"
as it is termed.
An Exxon marketing executive stated to his superior in New York
in 1951 that "Platt's quotations were used for export sales * * * at Ras
Tanura, Bahrain, and Abadan, all sites of jointly owned refineries,
operated in conjunction with jointly owned production ventures." A
Mobil executive wrote in the same year:
"Most important I feel that when we are dealing with products, we
must adhere to prices which are based on Platt's."
"Platt's Oilgram" is, of course, the publication that reported the
Gulf coast price.
"Platt's is the gospel that we have been preaching up and down
throughout the world. If we ourselves set a precedent in breaking
away from it, it will do us no good."
It was the contention of the members of the oil cartel staff, that,
in 1951, the conspirators still advocated strict adherence to prices
based upon those charged on the U.S. gulf coast, as quoted in "Platt's
Oilgram." This principle was first enunciated at Achnacarry in 1928.
While the cartel participants sometimes referred to "world prices" as
if they had no control over the same, the fact was that the seven dominant integrated companies, with 85 percent of foreign crude oil in
the free world and a preponderant ownership of foreign refineries, together with a substantial amount of U.S. crude and refining capacity,
had almost complete power over "world prices" of crude produced
and products refined 'abroad. Acting collectively through a maze of
joint ventures, they effectively fixed "world prices."
Senator Ouna. Thank you very much.
Senator Percy, have you any questions?
MEANING OF A BUSINESS REVIEW LETTER

Senator PERCY. I have just a few questions to draw upon regarding
your general expertise in the field and relating to a little testimony we
had before by John McCloy.
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In our last hearing, John McCloy made a statement with reference to the Justice Department's granting him business review letters.
I would like to take advantage of your presence by simply asking for
your comments on statements regarding business review letters as they
relate to the London Policy Group.
In his testimony, Mr. McCloy stated, and I will just read it:
The Department of Justice, in my judgment, does not have the authority to
waive the application of the antitrust laws of the United States nor can the
Attorney General or the Assistant Attorney General grant exemption from
them.

Do you concur with that statement?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes, I do.
Mr. HABERMAN. I do.
Senator PERCY. What is a business review letter and why are they
issued? I think it would help us to have it on the record.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. It is my understanding that a business review letter
is, I think as Mr. Haberman pointed out earlier, a statement of intention by the Department that they do not presently, and I emphasize
presently, plan to instigate criminal proceedings. It makes no commitment to any future activity. It makes no commitment to any change
in personnel within the Department, and it makes no commitment that
we will avoid civil prosecution. It is a very limited type of letter.
Senator PERCY. The literal effect then of a business review letter
is to actually render the judgment then that a given action, if taken,
would not be considered illegal by the Department of Justice?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. I would not go so far as to say that.
Senator PERCY. In other words, the companies present a set of cir'cumstances. They say, "We intend to do this." The Justice Department
is not waiving the effective antitrust laws. They are simply saying, if
you do this. if your representations are as presented to us, and the
action you take is as we understand it, this is not then an illegal action
as we interpret the antitrust laws, and it is an intention on their part
not to bring suit if the companies go ahead?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Well, I don't think that it goes so far as to say it is
not an illegal action. I think we must always remember that the Antitrust Division, as is true with any Government department, must develop some kind of policy in where they are going to take action and
where they are not going to take action. Because they develop certain
policy does not affect the legality or illegality or perhaps their concept
of what is legal or illegal. All they are saying as a matter of policy
is,
"At this time we did not intend to bring a criminal action. We are not
giving you any"
Senator PERCY. It is not necessarily binding on another administration, is it?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Right. When you say legality or illegality, this is
-something for the courts to say, not for the Department.
We might view it as being illegal and be wrong, or we might view
it as being legal or view it as being illegal and decide not to bring an
action at that particular time for certain policy reasons, even though
there might be some very firm reason that the courts might view it as
;an illegality.
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ON THE LEGALITY OF THE AMERICAN FIRMS' ACTIONS

Senator PERCY. Mr. McCloy also quoted Deputy Assistant Attorney
General Baker, and he said, in part:
In fact, the Justice Department has authorized and the Sherman Act permits
necessary cooperation among American firms to deal with a foreign government
buying or selling cartel, provided that that corporation does not spill over into
the domestic market.

Do you agree that the Sherman Antitrust Act permits this type of
cooperation?
Mr. HABERMAN. Senator, I think the key element is that whatever
action is taken, its legality depends, first of all upon the nature of the
act as to whether it constitutes constraint on price, supply and demand
and so forth. But, second, there must have been some nexus between
the action taken and either the domestic commerce of the United
States or the foreign commerce of the United States.
So to answer your question, it is conceivable that there might be a
restrictive arrangement reached between X and Y in Borneo, if that
is still around, and that would have no impact, no measurable or provable impact on the United States at all.
The fact that there were American companies then would not alter
the fact that that was a perfectly legal act under the American antitrust law, so long as it could be shown there was no impact.
Senator PERCY. Well, given this question in context of our whole
experience and your testimony this morning, is it really possible to
foresee that negotiations could take place dealing with Middle Eastern oil and cartel arrangements and cartel agreements reached without having an impact or an effect upon U.S. markets?
Mrs. SVEDBEns. I would say it would be very difficult. It is so interrelated now and, as we have demonstrated, I think quite graphically,
that there are decisions made the results of which can affect oil going
to all parts of the world at the production level.
Mr. -JABERMAN. I wonder if I might address that.
Senator Percy, I would say that if the arrangements dealing with
the supply or the allocation were done internationally as among sovereigns, clearly that does not contravene the antitrust laws. If it were
done by private enterprisers or nominally private, who were agreeing
to do certain things, this would run afoul of the antitrust laws. So it
ih entirely conceivable, and it is my position really, that what we have
reached is a point in world history where the resolution of these conflicts or irreconciliables between consuming nations and supplying nations really must be dealt with on the level of some kind of international multilateral arangements and taken out of the hands of this
private cartel which has heretofore actually managed it.
Senator PERCY. I have not had an opportunity to study the docu-

ments that have been declassified, and apparently will be released
tomorrow, but I will try to go over those this afternoon. I think your
testimony certainly has been extremely helpful to me in now better interpreting these documents and trying to historically put into perspective who we have today, where we are, and from whence we have

come.
Your contribution has been very valuable indeed.
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WHY MRS. SVEDBERG WAS SUBPOENAED BY THE SUBCOMMITTEE

I would like to ask this question: How did you come to the attention of the committee and its staff? Obviously you have put a great
many hours into preparing all of this material, updating recollection
and group experience, and I would be most interested in your own personal motivations in wanting to bring this forward.
Is it just simply in response to a committee request? How did the
committee know about your work, and how did we get together with
you ?
I am asking without any knowledge at all. Obviously we appreciate you having been here.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Well, I was first contacted by Mr. Haberman who
told me that an attorney from the committee would call me. I was in
San Francisco. I work out of the San Francisco office, and I was in
due course contacted and interviewed, and supplied with copies of
memoranda that I wrote when I was working on the Cartel case, and
I did specialize in analyzing the documents involving Aramco, and I
did write quite a bit of the statement of claims, and he asked-he told
me that I could expect a subpoena, and the department had no problem with this, and so I reviewed the documents, and they pretty much
had already been-had laid it out.
I am very glad to have the opportunity to come forward. I must
say it was a frustrating experience.
Senator PERCY. That is really what I sense you have-a sense of
frustration about a great many years of work.
WHY MRS. SVEDBERG LEFT THE JTUSTICE DEPARTMENT

You did leave your work after 2 or 3 years at your own request and
then did come back. What caused you to leave the first time?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. I think the Alumni Society that you could form
around the people who worked for a certain limited period of time in
the Cartel case would make quite a club. We probably may have
more alumni members than any other case in the history of the Antitrust Division because it did not take very long when anybody was
assigned to that case to realize it was heading downhill, and that the
real relief was not going to be allowed or perhaps was impossible, and
that it was drudgery. We were reading documents month after month
which were presented to us.
Senator PERCY. As you say, they came in by the truckload?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Right. Not only that, but in some cases they were
extremely scrambled. We would pick up one document involving a
refinery in Bahrain and the next one would be about markdting in
Sweden, and the next one would be about a concession in Iran. There
was not very much organization.
It was common knowledge, I think, in the division that this was
going to be frustrating. Some people
Senator CHURCH. I might say we have discovered in this committee
the difficulties of unscrambling all of this and understanding the inscrutable. We have a very excellent staff and it took a full year to
uncover all of the facts that we are now trying to disclose publicly for
what I believe to be the first time.
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So I can appreciate the difficulties you must have faced in those
years.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. The very first thing that was done, of course, when
anyone was assigned to a case, they had to be cleared through top
secret to work on it. This seemed to us at the time and still seems to me
at least to be utterly ridiculous. Many of these documents were dated
so many years ago, much of it was ancient history even then.
There were certain approaches that were taken by the oil attorneys
that were contrived to alarm everyone who had any connection with it.
"You are upsetting the whole Middle East structure. You are going
to invite the Communists to come in and take over."
It was scare tactics. And how much truth there was to all of this,
I think, perhaps is subject to challenge.
But they had certain techniques that they used, and they were very
effective.
I just simply reached a point of utter frustration and asked to be
removed from the case, which was done.
Then in 1961 I was one of the few people still around who still had
any cohesive knowledge of the more or less overall picture, and that
is why they called me back to help write the statement of claims. But
I could not in good conscience sign any of the decrees. I did participate
in a great deal of the negotiating of the earlier decrees. When they
asked me to sign it I said, "I am sorry, I am going to sit this one out."
Frankly, I felt the decrees were worse than nothing because they
did codify too many exemptions, and by putting exemptions to an
antitrust decree, you are actually, in my mind, giving them a form of
immunity. "Do not violate the antitrust laws but with the exception
of," and then listing all of the things they are already doing which
were part of the case. This really got to me, and those exceptions being
codified within the decree itself meant those things were considered
outside the ability of the decree to function.
Senator CHURCH. I think we should make the consent decrees a part
of the record since they bear upon the testimony.
[The documents referred to are retained in subcommittee files.]
QUESTION REGARDING USE OF POLITICAL PRESSURE BY THE OIL COMPANIES

Senator PERCY. I have just one last question of a very general nature.
I suppose we all have in mind at the moment that the jury is being
selected in Federal court in New York to determine a case involving
political influence.
Did you suspect that there may have been political pressure or clout
beIng used?
Natiorial security, the spread of communism and so forth were
just
the terms for pressure that someone was going
to
upset
the
applecart,
change the rules of the game that would be upsetting. Your frustration really was the end result of, was the result of the political pressure
have any hearsay or-although if
I would rather
bear. intuitive
brought
you
ad to
a good
feelingnot
about it or have any basis for it at
all, I think we would like to know about it.
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I have no idea what administration it affects, Democratic or Republican.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. The only thing I can say is that from our point of
view we can only judge what was going on upstairs by what was going
on with the staff, and we were periodically told to, for instance, draft
what would be the rock bottom demands as far as relief was concerned.
We wrote a memo which we jokingly referred to among ourselves
as our rock bottom, and then they would send back another memo
suggesting perhaps we should revise it downward and so we referred
to that as their rocking the rock bottom out of the bottom.
Senator PERCY. I think it is appropriate to have a subterranean for
the oil industry. [Laughter.]
But did you wonder why all this pressure? Was it consistent with
legitimate concerns of national security?
Let me ask this question: Do you think a $3,000 campaign contribution limitation for any candidate, $3,000 or less, would eliminate an
awful lot of this business, the clout of an awful lot of interest groups?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Definitely. $3,000 even may be too much.
Senator PERCY. $3,000 or less.
Senator CHuRcr. I think the subcommittee can take judicial notice
of the fact that the oil industry has demonstrated considerable political
influence through the years in Washington, and I concur with what
the Senator from Illinois has said, that everyone would benefit from
restrictions on political donations. I hope that they will soon be forthcoming.
1949 COMMUNICATION FROM THE AMERICAN CONSULATE IN SAUDI ARABIA

I would like to first read into the record a part of the documentation
that will be released by the subcommittee. This has already been released, I am told. It is a communication from the American Consulate
in Saudi Arabia, dated July 2, 1949, and it has to do with that cutback in production that was referred to earlier-Aramco's cutback
of Saudi Arabian production. There are just two paragraphs that I
think are very interesting and I would like to read them into the
record:
At this point, however, other factors intervened. The accession of two new
ownership companies, Standard Oil of New Jersey and Socony-Vacuum brought
about changes of policy which undoubtedly were the direct cause of Mr. MacPherson's decision to leave Aramco. Being a good friend, he has confided his
motives to me in a number of conversations lasting over the past two weeks and
I believe that I now have most of the picture:
1. The cut-back ordered by the parent companies was a severe blow to MacPherson's sense of initiative. It placed a well before him at the moment when he
was within reach of his greatest achievement (mentioned above). He refuses to
accept in his own mind the justifications given (scarcity of dollar markets)
and argues that arrangements should have been made to sell for sterling. He
is convinced that all the ownership companies are now holding back to avoid
Aramco competition with other subsidiaries. Incidentally, MacPherson visited
Creole in Venezuela last year and was outspoken to me in his feeling that
Aramco's organization and general importance are vastly superior to those of
this "half-sister." Mr. "Mac" is essentially a pioneer, and the retrenchment to
a goal of 500,000 barrels a day did violence to his instincts and convinced him
that his real work in Dhahran was now finished.
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RECAPITULATION OF THE COATTAIL RIDING SYSTEM

I had to leave the room previously, just at the time that you were
mentioning how the system of coattail riding worked and how the
dividend structure of Aramco penalized overlifting. Since this is going
to bear significantly on testimony later in this series of hearings that
we will soon be taking up, would you explain that again for my
benefit?
Mrs. SVEDBERG. The four partners are entitled to dividends from
Aramco, which was set up as a profitmaking organization. They were
entitled to dividends in accordance with their pro rata share of stock,
which was 30 percent for the three and 10 percent for Mobil.
When they would underlift, the parties that would underlift, of
course, were paying a. price out of which that profit would be made,
but if they did not buy in accordance with their pro rata share, they
were not putting in as much money as they were taking out in
dividends.
Is that understandable? Do you see the relationship there?
Senator CHunci. I see the relationship. Whether it is understand-

able or not is something else, I have to ponder.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. It is a little difficult concept to grasp offhand. But
as long as everything was in balance, you see, as long as everybody was
buying as much as they were taking out in dividends, then they were
really only paying cost for their oil. Does that follow?
Senator CHURCH. Yes.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. So they call that equity barrels.
Now, anything that was lifted in addition to that-you see, the profit
on that was distributed among the whole four companies. So the person, the party, who was overlifting was paying more for that oil
because they were not getting their full amount back that they would
get back on an equity barrel.
Senator CHURCH. So that the system, the arrangements, favored
underlifting.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. Yes. An underlifter was taking out more money in
dividends than they were putting in in payments for the oil. That is
right. The overlifter was paying more for what he overlifted.
Mr. LEVINsON. And was, therefore, penalized.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. He was penalized; that is right.

Senator CHuRcu. So this again is another manifestation of the
scarcity planning that was deeply engrained in the whole cartel
arrangement.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. It was an incentive to take again at your pro rata
ownership to keep the status quo.
Senator CHURCH. To maintain the status quo.
Mrs. SVEDBERG. To maintain the status quo.
REFLECTIONS ON SIGNIFICANT INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THE HEARINGS

Senator CHURCH. I think our hearings this morning have certainly
brought out some very significant information-first of all, the cartel
arrangement entered into by the major companies dating back to 1928,
with its emphasis upon elaboiate controls of the market mechanisms
to assure each major company its pro rata share of the established
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markets. A transition later occurred in that arrangement following
the Second World War which shifted the emphasis to the control of
production in the Middle East, which was managed through joint
venture agreements between the major companies, again the purpose
being to control the amount of production and to assure each participant a pro rata share in that production, all to the end that prices
would be maintained at artificial levels.
The level agreed upon by the majors was a fictitous one relating
as it did to the export price of crude at the Gulf of Mexico.
This cartel arrangement was thought upon thorough investigation
by the Government to be contrary to the antitrust laws of the United
States and to adversely affect the market in this country. When the
Government undertook to prosecute that suit against the majors, the
Justice Department was effectively prevented from doing so by closed
door decisions as were taken at a higher level in the name of national
security and never revealed, debated, or explained.
I also would have to observe that since the Justice Department was
obviously convinced that it had a strong antitrust case against the
oil industry and had brought that case to trial, that is to say, had
filed its complaints and was proceeding to bring the case to trial, the
decision of the Government to drastically curtail the case and to
render the remedy sought ineffectual was taken without benefit of any
change in the law and, therefore, one would assume, in conflict with
the determination of the Justice Department itself, that the law had
been violated. And the Congress in the whole process was never
called upon to make any changes in the antitrust laws or to participate
in any other way.
This is not surprising in view of what we have already discovered
in connection with international oil. It is just a part of the pattern.
But I agree with what you witnesses this morning have said that
the time has passed when the Government cannot be faulted any longer
on its responsibility. The time has passed when the Government can't
any longer justify the abdication of its involvement in oil questions to
the private companies themselves.
I don't believe I have any further questions. I think that we are just
at the beginning of demonstrating the nature and extent of this cartel.
We will soon be looking into another aspect of it with regard to Iran,
the Iranian consortium, and it will simply add further evidence to
the elaborate and global character of the oil cartel and its control
over basic sources of supply in the Middle Eastern part of the world.
Mr. LEVINSON. Mr. Chairman, if I might, we have heard today from
the two witnesses about the cartel which they discovered existed, the
Justice Department discovered could have existed, and formed the
basis of the antitrust case.
Tomorrow with Mr. Emmerglick we hope to hear a parallel stream
as it developed which was the Iranian Consortium and the foreign
policy decision and underlying rationale for curtaining the cartel case.
What I would on behalf of the staff simply like to state in winding
up, relating to Senator Percy's question about how we came to these
people, is that we called Mrs. Svedberg and Mr. Haberman upon learning of their deep involvement within the Justice Department in the
preparation of this, and we asked them, in effect, to reconstruct what
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turned out to be a very traumatic experience in their lives, which they
did with great fidelity and dedication in preparation for this hearing,
and I would just like to say that is most deeply appreciated.
Senator CmncH. In fact, I think without your help and the very
extensive research work that was done in preparation of the Government's antitrust case against the cartel, it would never have been possible for this subcommittee to have put the pieces of the puzzle
together.
And so we are indebted to both of you. We appreciate your testimony very much. We hope that it will add to what ultimately may be
the hoped for constructive results of this inquiry.
Thank you.
We will adjourn until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning.
PREPARED STATEMENT OF BARBARA J. SVEDBERG, ATTORNEY, ANTITRUST DivIsIoN,
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE
I have been asked to broadly outline some of the information acquired by the
Government relating to the Arabian American Oil Company, referred to as
Aramco, as a result of the so-called oil cartel case which was filed by the Department of Justice on April 21, 1953.
I was not assigned to the staff of the oil cartel case until the middle of 1954,
a year after it was filed. The case was in its "discovery" phase at that time,
and documents were being shipped to us by the truck load in response to a broad
subpoena which covered every aspect of the defendants' operations. I worked
on the case until July of 1957, at which time I requested a change of assignment which was granted.
I returned to the staff temporarily in the Spring of 1961 to assist in the preparation of the "Plaintiff's Statement of Claims," which describes the functions
and origins of the oil cartel conspiracy, emphasizing its effect on the worldwide marketing operations of the defendants from 1928 to 1951. I have had no
assignment involving the oil industry since drafting this Statement which was
filed with the Court in 1961.
In preparing for my appearance here today, I have reviewed memoranda,
analyses, and pleadings which were written during my tenure with the oil cartel
staff. These work products were carefully and fully documented at the time they
were written and each document quoted or referred to below is in the hands of
your committee staff, on microfilm at the Department of Justice, or is a matter
of public record.
ACHNACARRY IPC (1928-1934)
To understand the Aramco story we have to begin in 1928, the year of the
"gather-in" at the English castle, known as Achnacarry. There, representatives
of BP, Shell, and Exxon assembled ostensibly to shoot grouse. Their real purpose,
however, was to establish a working agreement, formally set forth in a document entitled the "Pool Association." The major premise of this agreement was
that its adherants were to maintain their respective supply and marketing positions vis-a-vis each other, "as is" around the world. This was the first of a series
of written agreements between representatives of those fully-integrated, international companies which, during the years in question, controlled some 85% of
foreign crude production and 90% of the foreign retail markets.
In 1928, BP, Shell, Exxon, and Mobil were also partners in the Iraq Petroleum
Company, referred to as "IPC." IPC held exploration and development concessions to one of the richest oil pools in the Middle East. Consistent with the "as
is" principle, the IPC partners agreed between themselves that if any one of
them engaged in oil development within certain boundaries, designated as the
"Red Line" area, that partner would offer a pro-rota participntion to tho other
partners. The Red Line area corresponded roughly with the old Ottoman Empire
and included Bahrein, an island under British protection in the Persian Gulf, and
Saudi Arabia. This arrangement dampened enthusiasm for further exploration
and development in the Red Line area by the members of the IPC group in their
individual capacities.
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Thus it was that an outsider, Standard Oil Company of California, referred
to as "Socal" obtained an option to explore Bahrein in 1928, the year the first
so-called "as is" agreement was drafted in England.
In 1933, Socal discovered low-cost oil in Bahrein, and the following year it
acquired its first concession in Saudi Arabia. The Saudi Arabian concession was
assigned to California Arabian Standard Oil Company, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Socal. The name was changed to Arabian American Oil Co. (Aramco)
on January 31, 1944; but for purposes of continuity, I will refer to the concession
company as Aramco throughout.
Alarmed by Socal's discovery, the participants in IPC immediately began to
negotiate with Socal for the acquisition of her concessions. Socal was under no
obligation to divide her strike with anyone and resisted the attempts of the
IPC group to take over. The documents delivered to us in response to discovery
procedures make it clear that the object of the negotiations with Socal by the
IPC partners was to prevent Bahrein petroleum products from competing with
Exxon, Shell, or BP, in any of their established world-wide markets.
In the same year that Socal struck oil in Bahrein, Exxon combined with Mobil
for marketing purposes in the Far East, forming the Standard-Vacuum Oil Company, referred to as "StanVac." Now, Exxon and Mobil faced the problem of
protecting their offspring StanVac, from the threat of the new potential competitor which loomed on the Middle Eastern horizon in Bahrein and Saudi
Arabia.
In 1934, representatives of StanVac discussed various solutions to the Bahrein
problem. One was the outright purchase of the Bahrein Island concession which
Socal rejected. Socal offered, however, that while discussions were taking place
with Exxon, it would shut back the Bahrein production. A confidential memorandum, found in Exxon's files, regarding this conversation states that:
"It would seem a mistake to allow even a small quantity of this crude to find
a direct market, and the question of taking 100,000 or 150,000 barrels between
the . . . [Shell], . . . [BP] . . . and [StanVac] ought to be considered."
A StanVac spokesman insisted that "as far as our own situation is concerned,
and this is equally true of [BP] . . . and [Shell] . . ., the California Com-

pany will no doubt have to be taken into the picture in some way." The "picture"
referred to was the "as is" cartel. As one Exxon document summed it up:
". . . unfortunate repercussions [of the Red Line Agreement] resulting for
some of the groups, including ourselves, is that as long as [Socal] would not
sell and were not in a position to trade with any of the Iraq partners now interested in selling products in the Far East, they would be obliged to become
competitive; and in forcing an entry into these markets, would adversely affect
the price structure in these markets."
Meanwhile, in London, the "as is" group was expanding. The 1928 "Achnacarry Agreement" contained no provision for participants other than Exxon,
Shell, and BP, but in 1930 it was agreed that, "It is the intention that all outside
concerns seriously engaged in the distribution of petroleum products should be
admitted . . ." By 1932, representatives of Mobil, Gulf, and Texaco, in addition
to Exxon, Shell, and BP, were attending "as is" meetings and periodically
amending the basic agreement to conform to changing circumstances.
DRAFT

MEMORANDUM

OF PRINCIPLES

(1934)

In 1934, one of the most explicit, detailed cartel agreements ever written was
drawn up by the participants in London. It fully codified the relationships between the cartel members. Entitled the "Draft Memorandum of Principles,"
otherwise known as DMOP, it provided for:
1. The limiting of production to maintain price;
2. The application of the "as is" principle to distribution markets by the
adoption of quota positions for each product;
3. The sales and exchanges of crude and products among members to effect
economies;
4. The division of assets on a pro-rata basis of "outsiders" which were purchased
by "insiders";
5. Fines against "overtraders" to be paid to "undertraders";
6. Maintenance of prices in each market.

so
Careful consideration was given to every possible contingency which might
effect a change in quota positions such as war, displacement of one petroleum
product by another, or the retirement by one party from a market. DMOP stated
the following regarding the regulation of advertising and expenses:
". . . it is agreed that budgets covering certain items of capital expenses and
advertising budgets should be, insofar as possible, agreed upon for each market
by the participants in that market before being submitted for consideration to
London with a view to eliminating unnecessary duplication . . ."
The activities of the participants were carried out under the supervision of a
London Committee of one member from each company. The committee had broad
powers for the carrying out of the cartel agreement which provided that all
matters of dispute were to be referred to London. The agreement stated :
"It shall be the duty of the Committee to cement and coordinate the relations
between the participants with a view to obtaining the maximum cooperation and
the committee is authorized to set up such machinery as it deems advisable for
the interchange of such information and statistics as may be required, and in
general to do all things necessary toward the proper functioning of this arrangement."
The "as is" agreements were carried out. They were not mere scraps of paper
representing theoretical exercises in possible inter-corporate cooperation. They
were adhered to and enforced and thus the "outsider," Socal, with no established
markets, found itself arrayed against a formidable combine of powerful companies all presenting a common front against any force which might tend to
unbalance their intricate, efficient, beautifully-operating marketing mechanism.
careful control by the fully-integrated "as is" partners began at the well-head
and continued through to the gasoline pump.
While this detailed cartel arrangement was being negotiated in London,
StanVac, through its parents Exxon and Mobil, both "as is" members, was also
negotiating with Socal with a view to gaining control over the Bahrein oil and
the Saudi Arabian concession.
MERGER

OF SOCAL AND TEXACO

(1935-1938)

Socal spurned the early advances of StanVac but succumbed to the wooing of
Texaco which offered an outlet for products through its five wholly-owned marketing subsidiaries in the Far East. The marriage took place in 1936, resulting
in 50/50 ownership by Socal and Texaco of the Bahrein and Saudi Arabian crude
concessions, the new Bahrein refinery, and the Eastern marketing outlets which,
from then on, were collectively known as the "Caltex" companies.
StanVac, the losing suitor, was not too dismayed by the merger since Texaco
was a member of the "as is" family and, not being subject to the restrictions of
the "Red Line" agreement, had more flexibility in negotiation.
In 1937, Caltex. having married into the "as is" family, was promised a "10%
position [in the Far East] . . . to be acquired over a period of four years." The
following year, Exxon was thinking again in terms of possible merger, this time
of StanVac with Caltex, but it was decided that this move was no longer necessary. As one Exxon official explained:
". . . I understand they [Caltexi have roughly a 10 or 11% position in the
Far East and while no doubt they will from time to time want to increase
this position.
Mr. Walden informs me that they are reasonably fair to work with and he
anticipates no great difficulty with them from a marketing standpoint. Before
the Caltex merger, it was quite clear the California company had to have
outlet for the Bahrein crude, but inasmuch as they have it now thru the Caltex
it would seem a fair degree of stabilization exists in spite of rather substantial
reserves in Bahrein and Arabia."
THE

WAR YEARS

(1939-1945)

In 1939 war clouds were gathering and even closer cooperation among the
producing companies seemed appropriate. An Exxon official suggested:
". . . we feel that we must be as helpful as possible in taking excess supplies
from the Persian Gulf. but it would be preferable to work out the entire problem
of outlets in the Persian Gulf with Anglo-Iranian, Gulf and California-Texaco
in conjunction with Shell."
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The following year, the German army marched into France, and bombs began
to fall in the Middle East. Aramco found it necessary to drastically curtail operations. Due to reduced royalties and other misfortunes, King Ibn Saud of Saudi
Arabia sustained a substantial cut in his income. By 1941 he needed money badly
and requested an advance from Aramco on anticipated oil royalties. Some advances were made but not enough to satisfy the King. Because of the cutback in
production, Aramco was millions of dollars in the hole on its investment and desperately sought some way to satisfy King Ibn Saud without incurring greater
financial liability.
An attempt was made to reach an agreement with the United States Navy
to supply refined products "on the basis of no return on the crude and no profit
on the production, transportation, or processing of the crude into those products"
if the U.S. Government would advance $6,000,000 to the King of Saudi Arabia annually for five years. Characteristically, attached to the offer was the condition
that products taken under such an arrangement could not be resold in the Caltex
marketing areas.
The U.S. Government refused the offer. Indirectly, however, loans were made
to King Ibn Saud by way of Washington. At this time, a $400 million LendLease loan was being negotiated with Britain, and a deal was made whereby part
of these funds would be advanced to the King by the British. It is interesting
to compare the following amounts of funds advanced to Saudi Arabia with thoseloaned by Britain between 1940 and 1943:
Aramco
..
....--------------------------------------------------------1940
1941
---------------------------------------------------------1942
--------------------------------------------------------------1943-----------------------------------------------------------------

$2,980, 988
2,433,222
2,307,023
79,651

Britain
$403,000
5,285, 500
12,090, 000
16,618,280-

By 1943, Washington and the American oil interests were jittery about the
growing British influence in Saudi Arabia and President Roosevelt, by Executive
Order 8926, arranged for a Lend-Lease aid to go directly to Saudi Arabia rather
than by way of Britain. The Executive Order stated: "I hereby find that the
defense of Saudi Arabia is vital to the defense of the United States."
By 1944, Aramco was in full production again and the building of a huge
refinery was begun at Ras Tanura. Plans also began to take shape regarding the
building of the 1,000-mile Trans-Arabian Pipeline (Tapline) to the Mediterranean,
and an undersea pipeline to the Ras Tanura refinery. The U.S. Government
needed a steady supply of petroleum products for the final stages of the war in
the Pacific and saw to it that the tremendous amount of steel needed for these
projects was allocated to Arameo much to the complaints and consternation of
the independents. The Ras Tanura refinery was completed in 1945. In September
the war in the Pacific came to an abrupt end, however, long before the projected
Tapline became operative.
EXXON AND MOBIL JOIN ARAMCO

(1946-1949)

During 1946, the first year after the end of the war, Aramco paid $20 million
in royalties to the Saudi Arabian Government. The cost of producing Aramco
oil was estimated by both Socal and Texaco in that year to be 33 cents a barrel.
Aramco had again become a potential threat to the stability of the entrenched
marketers. It sold crude for about 20 cents per barrel at a time when the lowest
price prevailing on the United States Gulf for comparable quality was $1.28,
and its prices for refined products were correspondingly low. Any trend toward a
price less than that recorded in Platt's Oilgram, which published U.S. Gulf
Coast prices, was considered a violation of the pricing principle first enunciated
at Achnacarry in 1928.
Early in 1946, Exxon, Mobil, and their joint marketing arm, StanVac again
turned their attention to the Aramco situation and viewed it as a problem to be
solved along "as is" lines.
An Exxon document states:
"The closest to an ideal solution would be a participation in Saudi Arabia
at about the same ratio as the business of Jersey and Caltex that might be sup-
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plied from this source, which would be roughly Jersey 75% and Caltex 25%.
A deal through which Jersey would obtain a substantial interest in Saudi Arabia
would not only have the advantage of providing additional supplies to Jersey
which could probably be converted into cash and profits more rapidly than IPC
oil but would have the further advantage of easing the pressure that would
otherwise come from Caltex in their efforts to expand their outlets."
Intra-company correspondence in 1946 between certain top officials of Socal
reveal that there existed a strong faction against allowing Exxon in as a partner
in Aramco and for competing with Exxon wherever possible. This faction made
the following points:
1. Arabia was probably the strongest producing point in the world from the
point of view of cost and volume of reserves;
2. Exxon was completely tied up with Shell in all its foreign production, including Venezuela, South Pacific, and Iraq; and, therefore, Exxon could never
get ahead of Shell.
3. Shell had the advantage because of its tie-up with BP in Iran.
4. Thus Arabia was strong versus Shell and even stronger versus Exxon;
5. Caltex could put oil into the world markets "deal or no deal with the Standard-Vacuum" because its earnings were tremendous.
6. Earnings from Arabia were also "tremendous" and, therefore, there was
no need for the merger.
In the words of the spokesman for this point of view:
". . . the more they (Exxon) develop and produce in these areas, the greater
they allow the Shell position to build up. Once they equalize their position with
us, then they can go ahead with the Shell as they have been doing, competing
very effectively against us .

.

. We .

.

. are in a position to expand rapidly, not

because we already have the markets but because we have a cheap oil available
right now . . . with relatively little investment we can put more oil into the
Blue Line Area (Far East) and the other areas, and by obtaining tankers we
can put oil any place in the world until it seems advisable to lay the Trans
Arabian pipeline. Our earnings in Arabia are tremendous and are going to be
greater, deal or no deal with the Standard-Vacuum . . . The cost of our oil at
Ras Tanura is 33 cents per barrel, and this includes a depletion figure of 5 cents
per barrel."
The following alternative was suggested in lieu of bringing Exxon into
Aramco:
"It is common knowledge that all large companies in the United States are
seeking foreign oil, such as Phillips, Barnsdall, Atlantic Refining, Standard of
Indiana. and Sinclair, and hundreds of millions of dollars are being spent to
augment the decline in domestic production. It is barely possible that any and
all of these companies could afford to buy Arabian oil at a profit to us rather than
seek foreign oil by drilling. Should we desire capital, it would seem this avenue
should be investigated with a view to making sales or exchange contracts with
these companies, which might help us in our expansion on the Atlantic Seaboard.
They could advance us on the contracts and it would give a number of American
companies an interest in Arabian oil, which would be political protection for us
in the future."
Meanwhile, elaborate maneuvers and intricate negotiations were taking place
back stage between Exxon, Mobil, BP, and certain French interest which ultimately freed Exxon and Mobil from the strictures of the Red Line Agreement
so that a deal could be worked out with Arameo which would, in the words of
a Mobil official, "Lead to the stabilization of the world market price of oil by
preventing distress oil from being offered on the market."
The frantic scrambling and titanic clashes of strong personalities which took
place behind the scenes at this time have supplied material for numerous entertaininz books and articles. The American companies paid a high price, but they
accomnlished their objectives which were to break the Red Line, and at the same
time avoid dragging the oil industry's dirty linen through the courts.
While this struggle was going on, agreement in principle was reached In
1947 that Exxon and Mobil would be given a percentage of Aramco stock after
their family squabbles with IPC were settled. From the Socal-Texaco point of
view, one of the admitted purposes of this proposed new Arabian arrangement
was to give them "a wider market in the Eastern Hemisphere than the joint
and individual facilities of Texaco and Socal afforded." Apparently this objective was attained, for during the negotiations with Exxon and Mobil, Caltex
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estimated that for the period 1947-1966, its share of the market East of Suez
would be increased to 25% by 1950, to 30% by 1960, and "to 33%% by 1966, and
remain at 3Y 3%%thereafter." It would have been harder for them to achieve this
rate of growth had they been forced to compete against the members of the "as is"
conspiracy.
One reason for the merger which was given out publicly by Aramco was the
need for capital to build Tapline. While waiting for the fur to stop flying among
the IPC partners, Exxon and Mobil entered into several formal agreements
with Aramco and Tapline whereby Exxon and Mobil acquired 30% and 10%
respectively of Tapline stock and agreed to offtake crude and products from
Aramco in the same, pro-rata, percentage amounts while Caltex was allocated
the remaining 60%.
The documents revealed that an interesting and significant argument immediately began between the Aramco partners, Socal and Texaco on the one hand,
and the Offtakers, Exxon and Mobil, on the other, over the price to be charged
for Aramco crude. They disclose the unusual and unlikely spectacle of a customer complaining about paying too low a price for what they are buying.
An Exxon spokeman stated:
"If an arbitrarily low price is set for Arabian crude for sale to the partners, say
90 cents a barrel, it would in all probability result in price cutting to obtain
.
business."
When the price was raised to $1.02 per barrel, this was objected to as not
representative of the "competitive world market prices." At that time, BP and
Shell were charging about $1.40 f.o.b. the Persian Gulf.
Socal and Texaco argued that the price of Aramco crude should be based
on a cost-plus formula, recognizing that "tying the price to . . . world market
prices would restrict the area in which Aramco crude could be profitably resold
and as a result, limit production." They were fully conscious of the fact that
Exxon and Mobil had ample sources of suply from Iraq, Kuwait, and Iran at
"a cost to them on the order of 50 cents to 75 cents per barrel." A document in the
Socal files stated:
"Attempting to tie the price of crude to Offtakers to world market prices involves directly or indirectly U.S. gulf prices and assumptions as to transportation costs. This is not logical as U.S. crude prices may increase because of the
demand in this country whereas Middle East crude prices should decrease as
more of that areas' tremendous reserves are developed. Arameo's competition is
other Middle East sources, not the Western Hemisphere."
And, in the Texaco files we found the following fascinating analysis in a letter
marked "Personal and Confidential":
"If the crude price is determined by agreement among Arameo Directors and
not on a cost-plus basis, there may be danger of violation of U.S. Anti-Trust laws.
The determination of the crude price on a cost-plus basis would leave the stockholders in the same competitive position as before the Aramco deal was made.
On the other hand, if the price is not determined on a cost-plus basis, it may
be contended that any agreement as to price arrived at by the Aramco Directors,
who are also Directors of four large oil companies doing business in the United
States, is in effect an agreement in restraint of trade with the United States."
On November 18, 1947, the Aramco Board of Directors established a price of
$1.02 for crude to Offtakers under the Interim Agreement. Exxon and Mobil
immediately wrote to Aramco protesting this price and, in almost identical
.language, demanded that it be fixed "on the basis of competitive world market
prices." Less than three months later, on Tanury 27, 1948, it was raised to
$1.30; and, again, both Exxon and Mobil wrote letters of protest maintaining
that it was still too low. By July the price was $1.40 for unstabilized, and $1.43
for stabilized crude, a price which matched that of BP, Shell, and the Gulf
Coast.
THE

U.S.

GUTYF COAST PRICE

(1949)

In 1949, the Sudanese Government asked the oil companies to explain:
"Why . . . prices [were] always tied to the U.S. Gulf irrespective of point of
production?" Mobil suggested to Shell that the following be included in the joint
answer submitted to the Sudan:
"With the disappearance in September 1939 of Constanza [Romania] as a
free oil market, the only market in which regular sales of oil in tanker loads
take place is the U.S. Gulf. Oil is not offered for sale elsewhere to anyone who
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might wish to buy it in bulk because the production companies concerned are
able to dispose of their entire production to established customers. Consequently
the conditions which might give rise to the establishment of free quotations for
export sales do not arise anywhere else than in the U.S. Gulf Market." (Emphasis
supplied.)
SALES AND EXCHANGES (1950)
Sales and exchanges of crude, products, and refinery capacity have taken
place between oil companies all over the world ever since the basic cartel agreement specifically enunciated the principle that sales and exchanges between
the "as is" partners should be used to "effect economies" and prevent "unnecessary duplication" of facilities. The following proposal was described in an Exxon
document dated in 1950 involving Aramco crude at Ras Tanura:
"Jersey recognizes an obligation to repay Shell the refining facilities provided by Shell to Jersey at Pernis. Facilities provided by Jersey to Shell in Italy
will not provide a full offset for the current rate of processing by Shell for
Jersey at Pernis, and it is agreed in principle that Jersey will cover this balance
and the backlog by the provision of processing facilities at Ras Tanura.
"Jersey will process on Shell's behalf 15,000 barrels/day of Aramco crude at
Ras Tanura and will provide Shell with the resultant products on the basis of
the normal operations of Ras Tanura refinery. If this yield does not from time
to time fit Shell's needs, the parties will endeavor to make convenient product
exchanges on a value basis."
TAPLINE TRANSIT COUNTRIES

(1951)

The Tapline pipe system finally went into operation on January 28, 1949. It
extends 1,068 miles from the oil fields of Saudi Arabia to the Mediterranean port
of Sidon, Lebanon. The Tapline company made identical agreements with the
transit countries, Syria, Lebanon, and Trans-Jordan to supply up to 200,000 tons
of crude oil for refining locally-needed products, at world market prices. Careful safeguards were taken to see that this oil was used only for the purpose
intended. In 1951 the head of Exxon's marketing in the Middle East wrote:
"An ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure. Some of the dangers are:
(1) that the government itself will go into business and thus establish
a pattern for the whole Middle East . . .
(2) Syria may jockey one or more companies into supplying from foreign
refineries at f.o.b. prices lower than the world market . . . Extension of this
practice would be upsetting to all pricing in the Middle East if not for
Europe too.
(3)

. . . Syria might . . . export and thus initiate another chain of

events deleterious to the industry generally."
Under the terms of the agreement that Tapline signed with these governments,
none of the crude or the products received could be used anywhere but within
the borders of the three respective countries, assuring that no uncontrolled
crude or products could affect the world market by "upsetting" the price.
COAT-TAIL RIDING (1948-1951)
Backtracking to 1948, I would now like to pick up an important thread which
was woven into the pricing structure of the Aramco story and bring it forward.
I have discussed the tug-of-war which occurred between the Socal and Texaco
on the one hand and Exxon and Mobil on the other, over the price of Aramco
crude.
On September 2, 1948, Exxon and Mobil acquired 30% and 10% respectively
of Aramco stock, and another gane began between the Caltex and Exxon/Mobil
factions within the Arabian American Company. As stockholders, Exxon and
Mobil were now entitled to their pro-rata share of the Aramco profits. They had
contracted to offtake their pro-rata share of the production; but during the negotiations of the offtake contract. they had nzieed htween themselves to resist
a "guaranteed" offtake as a provision in tile Offtake Agreement. There were
numerous indications in the files that Exxon did not need as much crude as it
was entitled to by right of its 30% equity interest in Aramco. In 1949, Exxon
documents stated it was "cutting its production worldwide" and was presented
with a "policy problem whether we offtake Iraq at the expense of Arabian or
vice versa."
Aramco was a profit-making organization. It sold its crude at the highest price
possible consistent with world market prices and paid dividends to its share-
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holders out of its profits, whereas the other joint production enterprises in the

Middle East sold their crude practically at cost.
Although Exxon was receiving 30% of the Aramco dividends, consistent with
its share holdings, its crude liftings from 1948 through 1951 averaged about
22%. In effect, by offtaking from cheaper sources of supply in Kuwait, Iraq,
and Iran at the expense of its commitments to offtake from Aramco, Exxon put
Caltex in the position of paying a higher price for its share of Aramco production. While paying in 22% it took out 30%. Socal officials called this "coat-tail
riding" and became increasingly bitter about it. One document indicated that by
1951 Exxon had squeezed about 29 million dollars more than its equitable share
out of Aramco.
Originally the Aramco agreements were negotiated with the Saudi Arabian
Government on the basis of a fixed royalty per barrel so it made no difference to
it what price was set. This changed, however, when "Royalties" became "Taxes."
It worked this way:
By the end of 1950, the Saudi Arabian Government was given a substantial increase in revenue from Aramco. This was accomplished without it costing
Aramco a single cent by the simple expediency of calling the King's share a
"tax" instead of a "royalty." The additional taxes levied against Aramco were
deductible from Arameo's United States income taxes which were reduced from
approximately $30 million in 1950 to $5 million in 1951, while Saudi Arabia's
take rose from $66 million to $110 million. The difference, or course, was $44
million which was merely transferred from the U.S. tax coffers to those of
Saudi Arabia.
In effect, the income taxes which were imposed, together with royalties and
other payments to the Saudi Arabian Government, amounted to 50 percent of
Aramco's profits after allowing for income taxes paid to the United States. The
Saudi Arabian Government now had a vested interest in higher prices.
rIArr'8

IS THE GOSPEL (1951)

An Exxon marketing executive stated to his superior in New York in 1951
that Platt's quotations were used for export sales . . . at Ras Tanura, Babrein,
and Abadan, all sites of jointly-owned refineries, operated in conjunction with
jointly-owned production ventures. A Mobil executive wrote in the same year:
"Most important I feel that when we are dealing with products we must
adhere to prices which are based on Platt's. Platt's is the gospel that we have
been preaching up and down throughout the world. If we ourselves set a precedent in breaking away from it, it will do us no good."
It was the contention of the members of the oil cartel staff that in 1951 the
conspirators still advocated strict adherence to prices based upon those charged
on the U.S. Gulf Coast, as quoted in Platt's Oligram. This principle was first
enunciated at Achnacarry in 1928. While the cartel participants sometimes referred to "world prices" as if they had no control over the same, the fact was
that the seven dominant integrated companies, with 85% of foreign crude oil
in the free world and a preponderant ownership of foreign refineries, together
with a substantial amount of United States crude and refining capacity, had
almost complete power over "world prices" of crude produced and products refined abroad. Acting collectively through a maze of joint ventures, they
effectively fixed "world prices."
ADDITIONAL 'MATERIAL ON ARAMCO PERTINENT TO FEBRUARY

20, 1974

HEARING

THE FOREIGN SERVICE
OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,
AMERICAN CONSULATE,

Dharhran,Saudi Arabia,July 2, 1949.
No. 99.

Subject: Outline of Factors Leading to Retirement from Arameo of James MacPherson, Vice President and Resident Administrative Officer.
The Honorable the SECRETARY OF STATE,
Washington.
Sim: I have the honor to refer to telegram no. 393 dated June 12, 1949,
11:00 a.m., from the American Embassy at Jidda; to my telegram No. 187
of June 13, 1949, 5:00 p.m., and to the Department's A-84, June 22, 1949, regarding the retirement from the Arabian American Oil Company (Aramco) of James
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MacPherson, Vice President and Resident Administrative Officer, who has been
in charge of field operations of Aramco since mid-1945.
The retirement of Mr. MacPherson came as a great surprise and as somewhat.
of a shock to Aramco personnel. Its effect on Arab official-dom cannot be fully
assessed from Dhahran, where Government representation centers in the person
of His Highness Sahd Bin Jiluwi, Amir of Al Hasa Province, a man of few
words and great discretion. Courteous replies are enclosed to his messages to.
the King and others.
Mr. "Mac" was admired and liked by Aramco personnel for his forthright
personality and his great energy and drive. The attached .editorial from the
company publication Arabian ISun and Flare dated June 29, 1949, reflects, it is
believed, a general viewpoint in this case, although the paper has no great
prestige among Americans in this area because of its "strict company line" and
the complete subservience to management of its editor, Jack Mahoney.
To the Consulate, Mr. "Mac's" retirement is a distinct loss. Of all Aramco's
management, no one has been so consistently frank and cooperative as has he.
It might also been added that his willingness to impart highly confidential information was not equalled by his predecessor, Floyd Obliger, nor is it likely
to be matched in the near future by any successor. Some criticism has been to me
by a high company source regarding MacPherson's propensity to talk, which
may possibly have been partly inspired by his exceptional frankness on occasion
with this Consulate.
Mr. MacPherson's permanent successor has not been selected, so far as is
known by Mr. MacPherson himself. His temporary successor, Mr. Fred A. Davies,
Executive Vice President of Arameo and of Tapline and former President of
Arameo, is expected within the next day or two. The two men will work together
until MacPherson's retirement takes effect on July 31. 1949.
I have known Mr. "Mac" very well since his arrival on the Dhahran scene
as visiting Vice President and Secretary-Treasurer of Aramco in late August of
1944. At the time he was charged by President Davies with making a few months
inspection of Aramco's operation and recommending measures necessary to bring
the company from its war-time hibernation into large-scale oil production and
refining.
Cemented wells were being opened, the refinery at Bahrain was being enlarged in preparation for liaison by underwater pipeline to be laid from Dhahran;
and construction of a refinery at Ras Tanura was due shortly to begin. The war
was not yet over, and the massive expansion in operations bore the character of
"war effort" as well as preparation for immediate post-war marketing, Floyd
Ohliger, who had been General Manager in charge at Dhahran for nearly ten
years, was a petroleum engineer of recognized ability and thoroughly conversant
with the Arabian scene. He was also a close friend of His Majesty, King Abdul
Aziz ibn Saud. MacPherson, with a pioneer's zeal for expansion and with a close
home-office liaison, was Obliger's senior in the company hierarchy and his peer
in driving energy, but definitely his pupil in the ways of Arabia and the details
of field operations and problems. From my observation, MacPherson played his
role carefully and diplomatically vis-a-vis Ohliger for the first few months, studying every phase of company problems and imparting generous praise.
In due time, however, he confided in me that he and Ohliger had come to
serious disagreement on certain policy matters and that if it were not for
Ohliger's close friendship with the King, he would have him removed. He felt
that Ohliger had a negative approach: that he had ten reasons for opposing a
course of action to every positive one suggested by MacPherson: and that he
was a hopeless bottleneck in field operations, delegating virtually no powers
whatsoever. In other words, Obliger could not, in MacPherson's opinion, readjust from the era of small operations (consisting chiefly of exploratory geology)
to the era of production. Inevitably the clash came to a head in 1945, and
after a visit to San Francisco for prolonged meetings with Aramco's board, MacPherson returned to Dhahran with his present title. Ohliger, meanwhile, retained
his title as General Manager; and hard-hitting T. V. Stapleton, head of the
Refinery Project at Ras Tanura, was soon moved to Dhahran as Assistant
General Manager. Within about a year, MacPherson saw fit to recommend
that Ohliger be removed entirely from direct operational management and be
placed in a position where his lack of top administrative ability would do no
harm and where his principal forte, his understanding of the King's reactions,
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could be used to full advantage. He was therefore made Vice President in
charge of relations ("Government and Public Relations") and placed in a sort
of ivory tower.
"Vic" Stapleton was raised to General Manager and MacPherson had the
hard driver directly under him that he wanted. The late Elmo Fullmer was
then made Assistant General Manager and in MacPherson's opinion, expressed
to me two days ago, proved so able that he would have been the logical successor
to MacPherson at the present juncture had he lived and had home-office company politics so permitted. This team of MacPherson. Stapleton, and Fullmer
brought Aramco from 22,000 barrels production a day to a possible output
capacity of 1,000,000' barrels per day and an actual output of 522,000 barrels.
Saudi Arabia now vies with Iran as the largest producer of crude oil in the
Middle East. MacPherson's dream was to make it second only to the United
States, and no doubt he could have done so had the owner companies given him

the word.

At this point, however, other factors Intervened. The accession of two new
ownership companies, Standard Oil of New Jersey and Socony-Vacuum brought
about changes of policy which undoubtedly were the direct cause of Mr. "Mac's"
decision to leave Aramco. Being a good friend, he has confided his motives to me
in a number of conversations lasting over the past two weeks and I believe that
I now have most of the picture:
1. The "cut-back" ordered by the parent companies was a severe blow to
MacPherson's sense of initiative. It placed a wall before him at the moment
when he was within reach of his greatest achievement (mentioned above). He
refuses to accept in his own mind the justifications given (scarcity of dollar
markets) and argues that arrangements should have been made to sell for
sterling. He is convinced that all the ownership companies are now holding back
to avoid Aramco competition. with other subsidiaries. (Incidentally, MacPherson
visited Creole in Venezuela last year and was outspoken to me in his feeling that
Aramco's organization and general importance are vastly superior to those of this
"half-sister." Mr. "Mac" is essentially a pioneer, and the retrenchment to a goal
of 500,000 barrels a day did violence to his instincts and convinced him that his
real work in Dhahran was now finished.
The retrenchment in drilling operations also gave him real concern because of
the possible reaction of the Saudi Government. MacPherson fears renewed pressure to relinquishment of concession area and greater insistence on higher royalties in the impending negotiations for royalty revision recently demanded by the
Government. He is convinced that the Saudi officials surrounding the King can
never be convinced of the necessity of the cut-back. He fears the injection of
Superior Oil Company into the picture, since that company, represented locally
by Sir Hugh Weightman (former Political Agent in Bahrain, and now an official
of the British "Central Mining and Investment Corporation," allied with Superior
for whatever may be accomplished in this area) has been actively seeking to
break up Aramco's holdings. Sir Hugh is persona grata to Sheikh Abdullah
Sulaiman, Minister of Finance. Aramco's concession for the Saudi offshore rights
has momentarily checked Superior and others from becoming offshore neighbors
and from drawing on what may be Arameo's own structures; but retrenchment
in on-shore drilling has its dangers as well.
Armaco's relinquishment program is fixed in the offshore agreement of October 10, 1948, but MacPherson fears that no such agreement will be safe during
the present hot demand by the Government for increased revenue unless production continues to expand. Advisers of the King will insist that Armeo has no
right to place a ceiling on Saudi income; and that if it levels off in the face of
what are recognized as almost unlimited production possibilities, it would be
better to press for relinquishments to owners who are not held back by fears of
selfcompetition.
2. Mr. "Mac" has decided that be has too many bosses in San Francisco and
New York. Apart from the fact that he is tired of being No. 3 man in Aramco
(under President Fred A. Davies he was No. 2 and as he is still under Davies he
is now No. 3); he has reiterated to me his conviction that the special interests
of the four parent concerns have now submerged the proper self-interest of

1This figure was given to me by MacPherson as representing what he was actually
geared to produce in short order if the company permitted.

88
Aramco and that his campaign to make Aramco a self-reliant and completely
independent concern has failed. Financially he states, the company should consider itself wholly independent, since it has a $50,000,000 balance to its credit
and owes no one anything in his opinion. He complains that the Board of Aramco
(made up of W. F. Moore, of the Texas Company as Arameo's President;
three directors from each of the following: Standard of California (Socal),
Texas, and Standard of New Jersey; and one director from Socony-Vacuum)
exercises direct supervision over Aramco's field operations through its own channels (visiting committees and subcommittees), rather than by broad delegation
to Moore, Davies and MacPherson. The close personal touch which MacPherson
formerly enjoyed with his predominantly Standard of California clique in San
Francisco has long been obscured. Investigation groups have appeared at Dhahran
without his prior knowledge and have made private reports to the Board recommending action at variance with his own standing instructions from the Board
and with his own firm convictions.
The report of a visiting Medical Advisory Committee formed in August, 1947,
and which visited Dhahran in the fall of that year, came to his hands only
recently by a "fluke". It was loaded with criticism of his health center program.
This committee, which comprised among others Winthrop Rockefeller, attempted
to stop work on the Arab Hospital at Dhahran and include it in a new combined
American-Arab Health Center. The Arab Hospital had been approved by the
Board, was 20% finished, and was an item on which MacPherson had made
personal commitments to the King, was, furthermore, an urgent necessity, since
the previous barrack-like shack which served the same purpose was small, illconstructed, filthy and wide open to the blowing sands. MacPherson had encountered delays in the construction of the hospital prior to this time due to
Stapleton's reluctance to give it priority over operative developments, and
MacPherson had finally ordered him in angry terms to begin it at once regardless
of other demands on men and materials. The committees verbal recommendations
made to MacPherson after only a few days visit to Dhahran, touched a sensitive
spot. Its report to the Board, which came to his hand only three weeks ago,
appears to have been the final touch which impelled him to make the break with
Aramco which he had been considering on the basis of more fundamental reasons,
for some time.
3. MacPherson considers Ralph K. Davies, President of Aminoil and 6.7%
owner therein, as his close friend from prewar days in Standard of California
and war-time service together in the Petroleum Administration at Washington.
He has a written commitment that he will have direct and exclusive responsibility to Davies in a new enterprise where he will be given the broadest latitude
and in which the possibilities of development, starting from scratch, are such as
to challenge his adventurous and money-making spirit to an irresistible degree.
4. MacPherson has finished thirty years of credited service with Standard Oil
Company of California and its subsidiaries (extra time for Arabia being computed at 1%/) and is entitled to his annuity. If he remained at the helm in
Aramco, he might hardly expect much further increase in salary, owing to the
cut-back. As it is, his salary has risen 40% since he came to Arabia as head of
operations in 1945; but he considers this hardly adequate, in view of the expansion of Aramco's operations during that time. What his actual salary is may only
be conjectured, but he considers it low in comparison to Creole executive field
salaries which he quoted at $50,000 to $60,000. A well-informed Aramco official
informed me recently that he imagined MacPherson drew about $25,000.2 This
of course is tax-free. MacPherson states that this starting salary with Aminoil
will be no larger than his present one, but he expects it to increase greatly when
oil production begins. All in all, the offer of Aminoll was surely attractive to a
man who, while 58, is youthful in body and mind and feels that he has many
useful years ahead.
Because of his precipitous retirement, however, in favor of a new position
in the oil business and because that position happens to be with Ralph K. Davies,
whom H. D. Collier, Chairman of the Board of Socal is said by a good source
to intensely dislike, Mr. "Mac" is unlikely to receive the generous retirement
bonus which would have been the probable recognition for his outstanding
services.
2My own guess is that the figure is nearer $35,000. His real wage also includes a large
representation allowance; free housing and food; and free education of his two small
children.
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5. Mr. "Mac" showed me the telegrams which he exchanged with Moore relative to his retirement, and it is obvious that his action was a shock to Moore and
the Board. The immediate reaction of Moore was to inquire of MacPherson
whether his decision was prompted by personal differences between himself and
any other member of the San Francisco top management or of the Board. MacPherson showed me his reply which stated that personal factors had no part in
his decision; that on the contrary, he harbored only the friendliest of feelings
toward everyone in Arameo and the Board; but that he felt that it was time
to make a change. His explanations were by telegrams and letter, by no means
-very elucidating, and San Francisco wired back that "for his own good" he
should come to New York to discuss the reasons for his action. He replied that
he would do so, but he considered such a visit a waste of the Board's time and
his own, since his decision was final. In this connection he remarked to me that
he resented that phrase "for his own good", since it smacked of a threat.
Meanwhile, however, F. W. Ohliger and Woodson Spurlock (Chief Counsel)
had proceeded to New York on June 14, 1949, for Board meetings in connection
-with the Saudi demand for renegotiation of Aramco's main concession, and they
-carried MacPherson's verbal explanation to the Board. As a result, MacPherson's
call to New York, scheduled for June 17, was cancelled as unnecessary.
SUMMARY

It seems reasonably clear, therefore, that MacPherson's retirement was not
mainly the result of personal differences with Aramco management or Board
members, but rather that of a broad difference with Arameo's leadership over
basic policies; plus reaction of frustration, disappointment and even disgust
toward the new "system". He has remarked scornfully to me on several occasions that H. D. Collier has never been to Arabia, and that the attitude of the
Board in general is characterized by primary attention to world-wide oil balance
-sheets and profit before all else, rather than the realities of the Near East and
particularly the special factors existent in Arabia. He stated that Aramco had
been a "gold mine" and that there was no reason to scrimp in what Aramco did
for Arabs either in such benefits as health centers and education, or for that
matter in royalty payments. In his opinion, a 50-50 split of all profits between
the Saudi Government and the Company would have been a good "deal" from
the start and would have placed the Company in a sounder moral position than
that in which it now finds itself. He therefore leaves with no regrets.
It seems likely that MacPherson is not by instinct a "big organization" man.
He enjoys producing and developing and can organize to that end, infecting
those around him with faith and a sense of purpose. He is democratic and a real
leader, and he is also something of a dreamer and idealist. His goal is not only
money, although he loves to make it. His goal, I would guess from five years
,acquaintance, is self-realization through making something big out of something
little. He believes he can no longer do this in Dhahran and he is out of his depth
in water he does not like.
No doubt a good man can be found for the chair that MacPherson Is giving up.
Who he will be, no one here knows at the moment. MacPherson is convinced it
will not be F. A. Davies, Ohliger or Stapleton, but more probably some one new
to Aramco. He will not be surprised if the choice is a "dark horse", new to Arabia
but pliable to Board interests. Whoever he is, he will enter his position at a most
.delicate moment and will do well to proceed with great caution and tact vis-a-vis
the Saudi Government.
It is requested that Departmental and all other readers of this dispatch avoid
any reference to MacPherson's statements or to these enclosures in conversations
with persons who might directly or indirectly report to Aramco.
Respectfully yours,
PARKER T. HART,
American Consul General.
Enclosures:
1. Letters: (1) To Parker T. Hart, June 20. 1949; (2) From 'Abdul 'Aziz
Rahman Al Faisal Al Sa'ud to MacPherson, June 11, 1949; (3) From Abdullah
Sulaiman, June 14, 1949; (4) From Amir Saud Bin Jaluwi. June 15, 1949; (5)
From Abdul Mubsin Bil Jaluwi, June 15, 1949; (6) From Office of Crown Prince,
June 11, 1949: (7) From J. Rives Childs, June 11, 1949; (8) To Amir Abdul
Muhsin Bin Jaluwi, June 11, 1949; (9) To the King, June 11, 1949; (10) To
30-348-74-pt. 7-
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Amir Saud Bin Jiluwi, June 11. 1949; (11) To Abdul Aziz Al Faisal. June 11.
1949; (12) To Shaikh Abdullah Sulaiman, June 11, 1949; (13) To J. Rives Childs,
June 11, 1949.
2. MacPherson's message to Aramco Employees, Sun and Flare, Page 1, June 22.
1949.
3. Sun and Flare. June 29, 1949-page 4, MacPherson, the Pioneer.
4. Exploration and Drilling Programs. June 22, 1949.
5. Offshore Agreement, October 10, 1948.
[Enclosure No. 1 to Despatch No. 99, dated July 2. 1949 from AmConsulate,
Dhahran, Saudi Arabia entitled "Outline of Factors Leading to retirement from
Aramco of James MacPherson, Vice President & Resident Administrative
Officer"]
ARABIAN AMERICAN OIL CO.,
Dhahran,Saudi Arabia,June 20, 1949.
Mr. PARKER T. HART,

American Consulate,
Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.
DEAR PETE: As discussed with you, here are copies of my letters and replies as
follows:
His Majesty King 'Abdul 'Aziz ibn 'Abdul Rahmann Al Faisal Al Saudi
His Royal Highness Amir Saud ibn 'Abdul 'Aziz ibn 'Abdul Rahmann Al
Faisal
His Excellency Shaikh 'Abdullah Al Sulaiman Al Hamdan
His Highness Amir Saud ibn Abdullah ibn Jiluwi
His Highness Amir 'Abdul Muhsin ibn 'Abdullah Jiluwi
The Honorable The Ambassador J. Rives Childs.
Sincerely,
(S) J. MACPHERSON.
[Translation]
IN THE NAME OF GOD THE MERCIFUL THE COMPASSIONATE
15 Shaban 1368.
June 11, 1949.
No. 6/4/4/3784.
From 'Abdul 'Aziz ibn 'Abdul Rahnan Al Faisal Al Sa'ud to the Honorable
Mr. MacPherson.
I received your kind letter expressing your fine sentiments and wherein you
inform us of your retirement from your work with Aramco and of your transfer
to the American Independent Oil Company which is shared in common between
us and Kuwait. I was really grieved at first by the news of your leaving Aramco,
but when I came to know that you would pursue your work in the American Independent Oil Company which is also operating in the zone in which we have mutual
interests, this has lessened our regretfulness. Whether here or there, we consider
you one of our true friends whose great deeds we value and to whom we reciprocate with friendship. It will certainly give us pleasure to see you when you
come to Riyadh to bid us farewell. We wecome you and we are pleased to extend
to you our sincere good wishes in your future duties.
With kind regards,
[His Majesty's seal]
ABDUL Azzz.
[Translation]
KINGDOM OF SAUDI ARABIA,
MINISTRY OF FINANCE,
OFFICE OF THE MINISTER,

18 Sha'ban 1368.
14 June 1949.
No. 1936.
To our honored friend, Mr. MacPherson.
DEAR MAR.MACPHERSON: I wish to acknowledge, with much gratitude and
appreciation, your friendly letter dated June 11, 1949, expressing your good
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feelings and loyal friendship, and referring to the latest situation as regards
yourself. The fact is that we shall well and truly remember, always, what we
have encountered and experienced of your valuable efforts and solid cooperation,
which have had the best of influence upon the progress of Arabian American Oil
Company's operations. We surely believe that this will be held with the highest
appreciation, that your fruitful efforts and useful work during the past five
years will not be forgotten.
There is no doubt that the Independent Oil Company's recent success in obtaining the benefit of your experience and knowledge and you yourself at the head
of its enterpprise in the Saudi Arab-Kuwait Neutral Zone is a great good fortune
for that Company. We believe this will bring great good to it, and at the same time
we are pleased at your having received work in that Zone. We are sure His
Majesty's Government will not cease to have your fine cooperation, and that the
finest possible benefit will be shared by the Government and the Independent
Company.
There is no doubt about the fact that our friendly relations in future will continue as they have held up to now, and that they will not be affected by anything
unforeseen.
We shall welcome you at Jedda any time you see fit to come. With much appreciation and best wishes.
Sincerely,
(S)
[Translation]

ABDULLAr AL SULAIMAN,
Minister of Finance.
DAMMAM, SAUDI ARABIA,
Sheban 19, 1949.
June 15, 1949.

From: Saud Bin Abdulla Bin Jeluwi.
To: The Respected Friend Mr. J. MacPherson
Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.
After Greetings: We received your letter dated June 11th, 1949 from which

we came to know that you are leaving the service of the Arabian American Oil
Company.
We are extremely sorry to hear such bad news as we consider it a great loss
to miss a man like you. You have shown us, in many circumstances, the ability,
justice, far thinking and realizing the situations.
As the will of God has created your desire to leave this company we wish you
a very prosperous future and success. We hope that we will be on close contact
with you as we like to hear about your success in your new scheme.

With kind regards and best wishes,
Yours truly,

SAUD BIN ABDULLA BIN JALUWI,
Amir of At Hasa Province.
[Translation]
DAMMAM,

SAUDI ARABIA,
Sheban 19, 1938.
J1ne l5, 1949.

From: Abdul Muhsin Bin Abdulla Bin Jaluwi.
To: The Respected Friend, Mr. J. MacPherson, Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.
After Greetings: We received your letter dated June 11th, 1949 and regret very
much to read about your decision to leave the services of Arabian American Oil
Company.

Indeed it is not an easy matter to lose a capable, excellent organizer, broadminded man like you. But as the will of the Almighty God had done so, we sincerely wish you a very prosperous future and success in your new scheme.
We pray to God that we will hear what would please us about your future.
With kind regards and best wishes,
Very truly yours,
ABDUL MUHsIN BIN ABDULLA BIN JALUWI.
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[Translation]
IN THE NAME OF GOD, THE MERCIFUL, THE COMPASSIONATE
0No.
6/4/4/8785.
THE KINGDOM OF SAUDI ARABIA,
OFFICE OF THE CROWN PRINCE,
15 Sheaban 1868.
11 June 1949
MR. MACPHERSON: I received your letter dated 11 June 1949 and was deeply
grieved to hear the news of your retirement from the office in Aramco, but your
mention of the fact that you would be joining the American Independent Oil
Company which operates in the Neutral Zone where we have reciprocal interests
with Kuwait was comforting. We are among those who greatly value the invaluable work you performed in our land and we cherish your friendship.
It fills us with pleasure to express our feelings on this occasion and to welcome your arrival in Riaydh to bid us farewell.
We send you our kindest regards and wish you the greatest success in your
new work.
(S) SA'UD.
THE FOREIGN SERVICE OF THE
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,
AMERICAN EMBASSY,
Jidda,Saudi Arabia,June 11, 1949.
Mr. J. MACPHERSON,
Arabian American Oil Co.,
Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.
DEAR MACK: I am deeply distressed to learn from your kind letter of June 11,
1949 that you are transferring your activities from Saudi Arabia, but I am relieved to know that you are continuing in this immediate neighborhood. Consequently, I am happy at least to know that we may look forward to the continuance of our close and friendly contact.
The change which you have been good enough to announce to me-and I appreciate very much your thoughtfulness in allowing me to hear it from you-was,
of course, a great surprise to me. I had come to admire greatly your work and
the great pains taken by you to handle the delicate problem of the Company's
relations in many fields, and I had felt particularly that I had gotten to know you
so well and might look forward to the most fruitful development of our close
working relations. It goes without saying that I and the many friends you have
made in Saudi Arabia wish for you the success in your new work which we who
know you feel is assured. My own personal feeling is that Aminco is very lucky
to obtain your services and it is some satisfaction that what is Arameo's loss is
Amico's gain, a particularly important consideration in view of our great American interests in this area.
I shall be very happy to see you in Jidda before I leave but if I do not I shall
look forward to seeing you upon my return. Be assured that if there is anything
we can do for you here the Embassy will always be at your service. It will be
difficult for us to repay the many courtesies and kindnesses of which the Embassy
and I have been the recipients at your hands.
In closing I would like you and Grace to know that you both carry with you
from Dhahran the warmest best wishes of Georgina and me. She will be as
distressed as I am to hear of your departure.
Ever sincerely yours,
(S)
RIVES.
J. RIVES CHILDS.
JUNE 11, 1949.
His Highness AMIR 'ABut MUHsIN IBN 'ABDULLAH IBN JILUWI,
Amir of DhahranDistrict,
Damnam, Saudi Arabia.
YOUR HIGHNESS: Concurrently with this letter I have today sent a message to
His Highness Amir Saud ibn Abdullah ibn Jiluwi informing him that I have
tendered my resignation to the Arabian American Oil Company to become effective at close of business July 31st. I have accepted a position to head up the
operations in the Saudi Arab-Kuwait Neutral Zone under Mr. R. K. Davies, the
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President of the American Independent Oil Company. With the Saudi Arab
Government having an undivided half interest in the Neutral Zone if we find
oil, God willing, it will react to the benefit and prestige of the Saudi Arab Government. This being so I don't feel that I am severing my associations with you.
I didn't want the opportunity to pass, however, without expressing to you my
appreciation for the cooperative way in which you have always helped me and
made my task easier during our close association in Al Hasa Province. Would
consider it an honor if at any time I can be of any service to you or the Saudi
Arab Government.
With kindest personal regards.
Yours very sincerely,
(S) J. MACPHERSON.
JUNE 11, 1949.
His Majesty King 'ABDUL, 'AzIz IBN 'ADUL RAHMAN AL FAISAL AL SAUD,
Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.

YouR MAJESTY: It is with mixed emotions that I inform you that I am leaving
the employ of the Arabian American Oil Company on July 31st. I am sorry to be
leaving the Company that I have had so much to do with in reaching today's

accomplishments which, together with your other great qualities as a warrior,
statesman, and ruler has helped in bringing universal acclaim to Your Majesty
and your country. On the other hand, I am glad to be leaving, however, because
the position I have accepted is to be head man under Mr. R. K. Davies, the President of the American Independent Oil Company, and I shall be in full charge of
all of his operations in the Saudi Arab-Kuwait Neutral Zone in which Your
Majesty has an undivided half interest. It is my desire and hope that with God's
help we shall quickly start drilling operations and find oil. If God so wills Your
Majesty will be gratified. I am sure, because it will bring added revenue and
prestige to your already acknowledged greatness.
In leaving Aramco I do not feel I am leaving a job undone or unfinished.
If at any time I can be of service to Your Majesty you have but to command
me and I shall endeavor to carry out to the best of my ability your wishes. I
have enjoyed working with your people and I hope that in leaving that I go with
your blessing and whole-hearted support. I have a great admiration and warm
hearted affection, not only for you but for your people.
Before I leave, with Your Majesty's permission I should like to visit Riyadh
and pay my respects to you in person.
With kindest personal regards,
Your humble servant,
(S)
J. MACPHERSON.
JUNE 11, 1949.
His Highness AMiR SAUD IBN ABDULLAH IBN JILuwI, Amir of Al Ha8a Province.

YouR HIGHNESS: I don't know that I have ever found it as hard to write a
letter as this one to you, the reason being that I wish to let you know that I am
leaving the employ of Aramco on July 31st to take up duties as the top man with
Mr. R. K. Davies, President of the American Independent Oil Company, in
Kuwait Neutral Zone. I don't feel in making this move that I am divorcing myself from your or my many friends that I have made among the Saudi Arabs.
I say this because the Saudi Arab Government has an undivided half interest
in the Neutral Zone and with God's help I hope that we shall find oil in that
area. If we do it will bring further revenue and acclaim to His Majesty King
'Adul 'Aziz ibn 'Abdul Rahman Al Faisal Al Saud. I assure you nothing would
please me more than that this will happen.
I have felt particularly close to you as the Governor of Al Hasa Province.
You have always displayed such qualities as a leader and in recognizing and
settling the many problems that the Company has had to take up with you. It is
this and those inherent qualities you have in always being so fair, straight and
understanding that has endeared me so much to you.
Your Highness, I don't feel in my heart that I am severing any associations
that I have had with you or the Saudi Arab people and would like you to know
that if at any time I can be of any service to you in any way whatsoever you
have but to command me.
With kindest personal regards,
Yours very sincerely,
(S)
J. MAcPHE0SON.
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JUNE 11, 1949.
His Royal Highness Ama SAUD IBN 'ABDU 'Aziz InN 'ABDUL RAHMAN AL FAISAL,
Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.
YOUR ROYAL HIGHNESS: It is with regret on one side and pleasure on the
other that I wish to inform you that I am leaving Aramco on July 31st and have
accepted a position as the top man in the Saud Arab-Kuwait Neutral Zone under
Mr. R. K. Davies, President of the American Independent Oil Company, and will
be in full charge of their operations in that area. I regret leaving Aramco because of the many pleasant associations I have had with you and your people
since I have been in Saudi Arabia during the last five years. Participating, as the
Saudi Arab Government does, in an undivided half interest in the Neutral Zone
it is my hope and ambition that, God willing, we shall find oil speedily and if this
is so it will, of course, bring further revenue and prestige to the Saudi Arab
Government.
I feel I have many friends among the Saudi Arab people and would like you
to feel free from the bottom of my heart that if at any time I can he of service
to His Majesty or you or the Saudi Arab Government I am yours to command.
Before I leave, with Your Royal Highness' permission I should like to visit
Riyadh and pay my respects to you in person.
With kindest personal regards,
(S)
J. MAcPHERON.
His Excellency SHAIKiH 'ABDULLAH AL SULAIMAN AL HAAMDAN,
Minister of Finance,
Jeddah,Saudi Arabia.
YOUR EXCELLENCY: It is with mixed feelings that I write you this letter. After
five years of association with you who are so close to and responsible for Aramco
operations I regret in one way to tell you that I have tendered my resignation to
become effective July 31st to leave the employment of the Arabian American Oil
Company. On the other hand, it is with pleasure that I am able to inform you
that I have accepted a position to go to the Saudi Arab-Kuwait Neutral Zone to
be in full charge under Mr. R. K. Davies, the President of the American Independent Oil Company. With the Saudi Arab Government having an undivided
half interest in the Neutral Zone this is of interest to you. It is Mr. R. K. Davies'
and my desire to endeavor to find oil as quickly as possible. This presents a challenge to me, which I am glad to accept. If oil is found in the Neutral Zone it will
react to the benefit of the Saudi Arab Government. Because of this I feel I shall
still be very close to you because if oil is found it will bring Saudi Arabia added
revenue and prestige and this will be pleasing to me.
After five active years of close association with you and your people, you are
probably in a better position than I am to judge the accomplishments during the
period of my heading up Aramco operations in Saudi Arabia but in leaving I do
not feel I am leaving a job undone or unfinished.
I do not feel that I am severing my associations with His Majesty, you, your
country, or the Saudi Arab people. My hope is that you will feel free to call upon
me at any time that you desire if you feel I may be of help to you or the Saudi
Arab Government in any way. It has been a great pleasure to have worked so
closely with you and hope that the pleasant associations I have had with you
while in Saudi Arabia will continue on in the Neutral Zone.
Before I leave, with Your Excellency's permission I should like to visit Jeddah
and pay my respects to you in person.
With kindest personal regards,
Yours very sincerely,
(S) J. MAcPHERSON.
JUNE 11, 1949.
Hon. Ambassador J. RIVES CHILDS,
American Embassy,
Jeddah, Saudi Arabia
DEAR RIvEs: Concurrently with your receiving this letter other letters have
been delivered to His Majesty and Shaikh Abdulla Sulaiman. I am enclosing
copies of these letters which are self explanatory.
I am looking forward to my new work. Mr. R. K. Davies is well known to
me. I worked with him for many years in the Standard Oil Company of Cali-
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fornia and you know his war time record and what was accomplished in Washington under his guidance. One of the outstanding jobs in war time was the
handling of oil and if accomplishments mean anything, Mr. Davies gets the
credit. I am glad to again be associated with Mr. Davies. My position with him
will be Vice President and General Manager of the American Independent Oil
Company in Kuwait and I shall have full responsibility for all of the business
of the company in Kuwait and the Kuwait-Saudi Arab Neutral Zone, particularly in relation to the activities and operations carried on pursuant to the
Aminoil concession agreement of June 28, 1948 with the Ruler of Kuwait. This
job, I feel, is a challenge to me and that is what I like about it. Aramco is
getting pretty big, is well organized and is owned and controlled by powerful
interests. Aminoil is an independent company and one of the things actuating
my move is the fact that I shall have more freedom of action under their methods
of operation than under Aramco.
In leaving Aramco I am not leaving a job undone or unfinished. It is illadvised for one to toot your own horn too much but facts are facts and the
record of Aramco during my regime speaks for itself. I went with Aramco in
1940, and as you know, have been in Saudi Arabia for the past five years.
I have appreciated working closely with you and your boys in Dhahran. I
don't think that this association will be broken by my moving to Kuwait and
the Neutral Zone. In fact, if I can hope it would be that your jurisdiction would
some day extend to the Kuwait-Saudi Arab Neutral Zone.
I didn't want the occasion to pass and others to be informed without keeping
you fully posted. Your thinking and mine doesn't have, so far as I remember,
a particle of difference, particularly when we think of the welfare and our desire
to improve the lot and conditions of the Saudi Arab people.
I hope, Rives, you will have a good vacation. It does one good to get away
from the grind and you have been under extreme pressure, as I well know.
Before I leave I hope to visit Jeddah and have quite a talk with you. In your
next letter to your good wife will pass along Grace's and my kindly thoughts
to her and her mother and hope they are both well.
Sincerely,
J. MACPHERSON.
*

*

*

*

*

*

*

[Enclosure No. 4 to Dispatch No. 99 from the American Consulate, Dhahran,
Saudi Arabia, dated July 2, 1949, "Outline of Factors Leading to Retirement
from Aramco of James MacPherson, Vice President and Resident Administrative Officer".]
JUNE 22, 1949.
EXPLORATION AND DRILLING PROGRAMS

Mr. W. F. MOORE,
New York, N.Y.:
As I have mentioned to you numerous times in correspondence and in conversation, the aspect of the Company's retrenchment that has concerned me most is
that of reducing our exploration and drilling programs after they had become
well established with the Saudi Arab Government. I appreciate that you personally have not been in a position to control the changes that have come about.
Inasmuch as those changes have been contrary to my judgment, I feel it is in
order to put down for the record the apprehension I have previously expressed.
(Although I stated in my personal letter of May 19 that I would not bring the
subject up again.) Time will tell whether or not my judgment in this matter is
sound.
Less than a year ago, in July 1948, the Board of Directors authorized a seven
string drilling program and an exploration program which had been recommended
as the minimum consistent program to provide minimum detail work to furnish
wildcats locations and allow for an integral program for a valuation of, and
relinquishment in, the Concession area. Exploration parties then authorized included four surface mapping parties, two triangulation parties, one double level
party, three gravity-magnetometer parties (land based), three structure drill
parties (one marine), one full production seismograph party, and one road drag
and signal party. In view of an earlier notification from the Home Office that
wildcat wells would be located and drilled near the periphery of the Concession,
using a suggested maximum of four drilling strings for this work, exploration
plans were directed toward readying additional structures for drilling. Wildcat
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locations were made at Haradh and Fadhili, the only drillable prospects then
ready. On August 10, 1948 the Saudi Government was notified of the areas in
which exploration activities were to be conducted and subsequently they authorized soldier escorts and approved work in the areas we designated.
In September 1948, Mr. F. A. Davies, in consideration of the impending signature of an offshore agreement, informed our Exploration Department that we
would proceed with offshore exploration at no diminution of on-shore exploration or development. Mr. Davies informed you subsequently that SAG was told
several times that we could move faster in the Gulf than any other company
could; that he would like to support these statements; and that it behooved us
to move as fast as possible because of the minimum royalty obligation. To implement the offshore surveys, the Exploration Department recommended using
the marine structure drill party, a marine gravity meter party, and a marine
seismograph party.
Early in October 1948 the Exploration and Development Committe, comprising Mr. Dale Nix (Chairman), Aramco; Mr. J. A. Clark, Standard Oil
Company (N.J.) ; Mr. W. H. Farrand, Texas Company; Mr. H. J. Hawley,
Standard Oil Company of California; and Mr. C. W. Breukelman, Socony Vacuum, met in the Field and made the following recommendations, which they
purported to carry back to their principals:
"1. The Exploration program should be held at approximately its present
authorized level. This can be done by: (a) Building up the present marine
structure drill party to full strength when needed by adding a drill now on
hand; (b) Starting a marine gravity meter party in place of one land gravity
meter party now authorized; (c) Postponing any additional seismograph parties on land until results of present wildcat wells are known; (d) Postponing
any marine seismograph work until more is known regarding reliability of both
land and marine seismo records; (e) Add to the present program, aerial photography, covering approximately 150,000 square miles, as recommended by Mr.
Seager.
"2. If oil discoveries are made at both Haradh and Fadhili, limit future wildcatting to such places as an offshore structure, and extensions of such structures as Abu Hadriya, Qatif, and Ain Dar, which it is believed will provide
back-up for Abqaiq. It was pointed out that SAG may insist on continuous development of a field after discovery. With Abu Hadriya as a precedent, the
Committee believes such demand by SAG unlikely, but if it does occur, an
increased number of drilling strings will be required.
"3. Develop, as rapidly as possible, the limits of Qatif structure and the
Buqqa nose of the Abqaiq structure and provide for production therefrom.
"4. Priority should be given to drilling additional production wells in Abqaiq,
to balance withdrawals from the reservoir and fill to capacity trap settings.
"5. Observations wells in Abqaiq should be drilled as early as possible to provide means of determining the MER of production for the Abqaiq Field. (Some
of these will develop from (3).)
". The Committee believes the target program and the conditions of these
recommendations can be met with seven drilling rigs running continuously. It
recommends, however, that the addition of an 8th string in 1950 and a 9th string
in early 1951 be provided for in the program (and budget) against the possibilities that the drilling may not be as successful as anticipated or the SAG presses
for additional work."
Following the Exploration and Development Committee meetings, Messrs. Nix,
Seager, and McConnell met with Mr. Davies to discuss the wildcat program and
were given the following policies:
"1. We will plan to continue to develop any additional fields in which oil is
discovered, preferably by the use of one drilling string.
"2. An exception to this general policy will be made in the case of Fadhili in
that, even though commercial oil accumulation is discovered, the present rig will
be moved into the Qatif Field upon the completion of Fadhili No. 1 in order to
speed the development of Qatif and confirm or disprove the possibility of this
field, providing important backup production for the target program that we have
been given for the next year or two. However, if commercial production is located at Fadhili, we will resume development operations as soon as the 8th
drilling string Is made available in Arabia. Mr. Davies is reluctant to delay
Fadhili development, particularly if oil production comparable to that in Ain
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flair and Abqaiq is found in the Arab Zone. However, he will agree to such
action temporarily as outlined above, if we feel that this program is necessary
in order to provide back-up to our traget production.
"3. If oil is discovered at Haradh, we should plan to continue development of
that field with one string.
"4. We will not plan to obtain a reservation on the Ithmaniya area at this time
but will wait until we can predict the date of wildcatting.
"5. The wildcatting program outlined a few months ago can be slowed in
-order to permit development of discovered fields.
"6. We will speed the acquisition of the 8th and 9th drilling strings in order
to (a) assure meeting the target program; (b) provide back-up for that program, and (c) pursue a reasonable wildcat program. In both the Haradh and
Fadhili wildcats we will continue to explore with depth at least through the
Hadriya Zone regardless of oil accumulations discovered at shallower depths,
provided, of course that the casing program permits adequate sized hole for
testing."
At the end of October 1948 the Engineering Committee began a series of meetings in the Field and agreed with the Exploration and Development Committee's
recommendations except for deletion from the program of one surface mapping
party, one gravity meter party, and the 8th and 9th drilling strings.
In January 1949 the Field was instructed to reduce the number of drilling
strings from seven to six. Concurrently the Exploration Department, with the
approval of the Home Office, substituted a marine seismograph program for the
marine gravity program in order to reduce capital investment and operating
expense and to speed up the marine surveys.
On February 12, 1949 the Planning Sub-Committee, comprising Mr. J. A.
Clark, Standard Oil Company (N.J.); Mr. G. H. Langsdorf, Standard Oil Company of California; Mr. F. C. Sealey, Texas Company; and Mr. H. J. Fry,
Socony Vacuum, arrived in the Field to review the budget (which had not been
approved by the Board of Directors at their January meeting). The suspension
of one land based structure drill party and the land based seismograph party
as well as a reduction to five drilling strings as of mid-1949 followed the SubCommittee's visit to the Field.
It must be agreed that the above summary indicates considerable vacillation
of policy over a period of a very few months. We can explain these changes
among ourselves in terms of reduced demand for oil, retrenchment, etc. but
I doubt that we can make adequate explanation to the Saudi Arab Government
in these or any other terms. In this connection it is of interest, as pointed out
in my monthly letter for May 1949, the Shaikh Abdulla Sulaiman has already
begun to talk of commercial production of oil in offshore areas and has expressed
a hope that the Company will start its exploration of offshore areas in the locations most remote from the shore. It appears to me that even before the mid1949 reductions are put into effect, we have indications that trouble will be
brewing. I am afraid the only action on our part that can alleviate the situation
will be one of continuing to explore, discover, and develop. The chance we take
by doing otherwise is to invite a reopening of relinquishment discussions and an
acceleration of royalty demands.
I am not bringing up this subject to create any issues. It is my desire, as it
is yours, that the relations between Aramco and the Saudi Arab Government
continue smoothly over the years. However, I feel that I should talk candidly
to you, crystallizing in one letter the thought and fears I have had relative to the
exploration and development programs. If my judgment means anything, I
should get a proper airing (probably it has already). I hope that all my fears
will prove to be wrong, but "ha'e me doots".
(/S/) MAcPHERSON.

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene at
10 a.m., Thursday, February 21, 1974.]

